RESIDUE CURRENTS

by
August Tsikh
Krasnoyarsk State University, Krasnoyarsk, Russia
and
Alain Yger
Department of Mathematics,
University of Bordeaux, Talence, France.

January 30, 2003

TABLE OF CONTENTS

• 1. Introduction

• 2. Residue integral and Coleff-Herrera's residue current

- 2.1. Residue integral: advantages and disavantages
- 2.2. Complete intersection case $f: \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}^n$
- 2.3. Proof of theorem 2.3
- 2.4. The Mellin transform of a residue function
- 2.5. Principal value of the residue current

• 3. Residue currents of the Bochner-Martinelli type

- 3.1. An alternative construction of residue currents
- 3.2. Division formulas and Bochner-Martinelli residue currents

• 4. Applications to the effective Nullstellensatz

- 4.1. About the effectivity of the Hilbert's geometric Nullstellensatz
- 4.2. How multidimensional residue theory fits in the picture
- 4.3. Multivariate residue calculus and arithmetic division theory

• 5. Residue currents and holomorphy on analytic varieties

- 5.1. Universal denominator and discriminant
- 5.2. Holomorphic differential forms on analytic varieties
- 5.3. Holomorphic forms on A are meromorphic in the ambient space
- 5.4. Holomorphic forms on A as residues of multilogarithmic forms

1 Introduction

Integral representations and residues provide a very powerful tool to investigate functions and compute integrals. For instance one can represent by residue integrals the number of roots of a system of algebraic equations, the roots themselves, the solutions of differential equations, and many special functions of mathematical physics. Construction of residues is naturally connected with analytic sets; therefore residue theory interfers very deeply with algebraic geometry. For this reason residues have been playing in the last years an important role in computational effectivity problems within the frame of computer algebra.

There exist two different approaches towards the concept of multidimensional residue theory. The first one, so called classical, is connected with integration of closed differential forms over cycles; the other one, so called current-approach, has to do with integration of smooth differential forms which are not necesseraly closed. The approach towards the concept in its classical variant appeared in 1887 with H. Poincaré, but took form only in the fifties when G. de Rham invented the notion of iterated indefinite integral. At the same time the notion of the current came out, and, thanks to the investigations of P. Dolbeault, who pointed out the important role of the $\overline{\partial}$ -operator, one began to formalize the current approach towards multidimensional residue theory. From the point of view of general current (or distribution) theory, residue currents and principal values of integrals (which are very closely related) are just examples of currents, but very important and constructive ones indeed. Their role in distribution theory could be compared to the role of numbers such as e and π in real analytic number theory.

The class of residue currents contains the classical Dirac's delta-function as well as its generalization, the integration current over some analytic set. For analytic sets of codimension 1, the so-called integration current $[Z_f]$ along the divisor $Z_f = \{f = 0\}$ of the holomorphic function f can be described as follows thanks to Poincaré-Lelong formula:

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i}\,\overline{\partial}\partial\,\log|f|^2 = [Z_f]\,. \tag{1.1}$$

This means that in order to define the action of the delta-function with support the set of solutions of some equation f=0 in n variables on some differential test form with bidegree (n-1,n-1), one has to multiply $\overline{\partial}\partial\varphi/2\pi i$ with the locally integrable function $\log |f|^2$.

Taking first the action of the ∂ operator on the logarithmic function, one can rewrite the Poincaré-Lelong formula as

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i}\overline{\partial}[\frac{1}{f}] \wedge df = [Z_f]. \tag{1.2}$$

In fact the relation between (1.1) and (1.2) lies in Stokes's formula and may be expressed (in terms of the action on some (n-1, n-1) test form φ) as

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i} \langle \overline{\partial} [\frac{1}{f}], df \wedge \varphi \rangle = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int_{|f| = \varepsilon} \frac{1}{f} \cdot df \wedge \varphi = \int_{Z_f} \varphi. \tag{1.3}$$

Here comes an important question:

does the current
$$\overline{\partial}[1/f]$$
 exist?

One has to remark that (1.3) guarantees its existence in presence of the weight factor df. In 1971, M. Herrera and D. Lieberman [49] proved the existence of $\overline{\partial}[1/f]$ using Hironaka's desingularisation theorem. Curiously, it remains unknown whether there exists some simple proof of such a fact without using desingularization.

The next step in the theory of residue currents was achieved by Coleff & Herrera [26]. They introduced the residue current associated to several functions $f_1, ..., f_m$, which is denoted as

$$\overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_1} \right] \wedge \ldots \wedge \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_m} \right].$$

Nevertheless, such a current inherit good properties only in the case $f_1, ..., f_m$ define a complete intersection, i.e the codimension of the set of common zeroes $f^{-1}(0)$ in the ambient manifold equals the number of functions, that is m. In order to turn around the inherent disadvantage of the Coleff-Herrera current (which construction is based on the Cauchy kernel), one introduced in the last ten years various alternative approaches (more inspired by the Bochner-Martinelli kernels, generally speaking the Cauchy-Fantappié kernels). In fact, the cycle on which one integrates the Cauchy kernel, that is $\{|z_1| = \epsilon_1, ..., |z_n| = \epsilon_n\}$, depends on n free parameters, namely $\epsilon_1, ..., \epsilon_n$, while the Bochner-Martinelli kernel is integrated on spheres such as $\{|z_1|^2 + ... + |z_n|^2 = \epsilon\}$, ϵ being in this case the only parameter. Such circumstances allow the application of one parameter asymptotic approaches, which are usually deduced from multivariate ones by averaging.

The theoretical part of the following survey is inspired by the philosophy we just mentionned above; since one knows how some very important algebraic or geometric notions (as the multiplicity of intersection) are much more difficult to handle in the non complete intersection case than in the complete one, it seemed important to articulate this survey about the recent developments, together with some of their applications, of residue theory from the current point of view, focusing particularly on these asymptotic various aspects, in the complete as well as non complete intersection case. Some of the applications we took to support our objectives came from the somehow unexpected role complex analysis may play respect to the study of very classical problems, such as membership or nullstellensatz in polynomial algebra; which is not so much a surprize since one knows how concepts such as trace or duality remain central. In fact, analysis brought also quite powerful tools, also quite inherent to physics, such as Mellin transforms, or even the quite new concept of amoeba. The study of meromorphy or holomorphy on singular analytic sets appeals also deeply to the current approach of residue theory, to the trace formula, to Lagrange interpolation, and it looked to us as another illuminating example to illustrate our presentation.

Of course, the field was so large and there were so many developments in the past ten years (in such various domains as toric geometry, sparse polynomial algebra, study of special functions, especially the hypergeometric ones) that we had to make drastic choices in the presentation. Nevertheless, we hope this survey will play the role of a modest invitation for the reader to enter more deeply in such an interesting area (for itself as well as for its applications).

Aknowledgments Both authors were partially supported by the French Ministry of Education, through the P.A.S.T program. The first author thanks also for the partial support the Russian fundation for Basic Research, grant 00-15-96140.

2 Residue integral and Coleff-Herrera residue current

2.1 Residue integral; advantages and disadvantages

One way to express the classical residue of a one variable meromorphic (1,0) form h(z) dz/f at a polar point $a \in \mathbb{C}$ is to represent it as the integral

$$\int_{|z-a|=\epsilon} \frac{h(z) dz}{f(z)},$$

where ϵ is sufficiently small. The circle of integration $|z-a|=\epsilon$ may of course be replaced by some other path of integration, as for instance the path $\{z \in \mathcal{U}_a : |f(z)|=\epsilon\}$, where \mathcal{U}_a is a small neighborhood of the point a not containing any other zero of the function f. With such a choice for the path of integration the notion of residue has been extended to the n-dimensional case : one can consider instead of the meromorphic integrand $h \, dz/f$ a 2n-1-semimeromorphic differential form (i.e the quotient φ/f of some smooth 2n-1-differential form φ by some holomorphic function f) and take formally the limit of the integral

$$\int_{|f|=\epsilon} \frac{\varphi}{f}$$

when ε tends to zero. But when n > 1, the path of integration is nomore compact, therfore, one has to consider in the numerator compactly supported differential forms. So, if $f: \mathcal{X} \to \mathbb{C}$ is a holomorphic function defined on a n-dimensional complex manifold \mathcal{X} , then, for any smooth compactly supported test form with degree 2n - 1 in $\mathcal{D}^{2n-1}(\mathcal{X})$, the limit

$$R_f(\varphi) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{|f| = \epsilon} \frac{\varphi}{f}$$

should be considered as the action on φ by the current $\overline{\partial}[1/f]$ we mentionned in the introduction. The first proof of the existence of such a residue current was given by Herrera & Lieberman [49] in 1971.

Theorem 2.1 [49] For any $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{2n-1}(\mathcal{X})$, the limit $R_f(\varphi)$ exists and this action defines a (0,1)-current, i.e a continuous linear functional on $\mathcal{D}^{2n-1}(\mathcal{X})$, which takes nonzero values only on (n, n-1)-forms $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{n,n-1}(\mathcal{X})$.

In order to generalize this result to some holomorphic mapping

$$f = (f_1, \ldots, f_m) : \mathcal{X} \to \mathbb{C}^m$$
,

Coleff & Herrera considered ([26], 1978) the integral

$$I(\epsilon) = \int_{T_{\epsilon}(f)} \frac{\varphi}{f_1 \dots f_m}, \qquad \varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{2n-m}(\mathcal{X}), \tag{2.1}$$

over the tube $T_{\epsilon}(f)=\{|f_1|^2=\epsilon_1,...,|f_m|^2=\epsilon_m\}$. We shall use the following :

Definition 2.1 The integral $I(\epsilon) = I_f^{\varphi}(\epsilon_1, ..., \epsilon_p)$ is called the residue integral or residue function.

As we will see later, the behaviour of the residue integral near the origin $\epsilon = 0$ carries some significant information about the zero set $f^{-1}(0)$ of the mapping f as well as about the structure of this mapping near $f^{-1}(0)$. At the same time it is easy to write down, and these are the advantages of the defined residue integral. But the point is that the residue function will not in general have a well defined limit at the origin $\epsilon = 0$. Let us show this by the simple example of the mapping $f: \mathbb{C}^2 \to \mathbb{C}^2$ with $f_1 = z_1$, $f_2 = z_1 z_2$. If we take $\varphi = \tilde{\varphi}(z) dz_1 \wedge dz_2$, we obtain the residue function

$$I_f^{\varphi}(\epsilon) = \frac{1}{(2\pi i)^2} \int_{\substack{|\zeta_1|=\epsilon_1\\|\zeta_2|=\epsilon_2/\epsilon_1}} \frac{\tilde{\varphi}(\zeta) \, d\zeta_1 \wedge d\zeta_2}{\zeta_1^2 \, \zeta_2},$$

and we see that if one approaches the origin following a path $\delta \mapsto \epsilon(\delta)$ along which $\epsilon_2/\epsilon_1 \to \infty$, then the domain of integration will be disjoint from the compact support of φ for ϵ_2/ϵ_1 sufficiently large, so that the limit of I_f^{φ} will be zero; on the other hand, choosing a path along which $\epsilon_2/\epsilon_1 \to 0$ will yield the limit $\partial_{z_1}\tilde{\varphi}(0,0)$.

So, the above example emphasizes the fact that residue integral has an essential disadvantage which is usually inherent to functions in several variables when studied from the asymptotical point of view. This is related to the fact that for non complete intersection mappings $f: \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}^m$ (when the zero set $f^{-1}(0)$ has dimension bigger then n-m) there are various approaches towards the study of $f^{-1}(0)$ (considered as an intersection of supports of

divisors) from the point of view of intersection theory. But the curious situation revealing the noncontinuous property of the residue function at $\epsilon = 0$ may also appear in the complete intersection case, which is a case where all intersection theories provide the same notion of multiplicity. We will discuss this question in the next subsection.

Collef & Herrera suggested to consider the limit of the residue function along a special, so called "admissible", path $\epsilon = \epsilon(\delta)$ such that

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} \epsilon_m(\delta) = 0, \quad \text{and} \quad \lim_{\delta \to 0} \frac{\varepsilon_j(\delta)}{(\varepsilon_{j+1}(\delta))^q} = 0, \quad j = 1, \dots, m-1,$$

for any positive integer q. They proved the following theorem:

Theorem 2.2 [26] For any "admissible" path $\delta \mapsto \epsilon(\delta)$, the limit

$$R_f(\varphi) = \lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{T_{\epsilon(\delta)}(f)} \frac{\varphi}{f_1 \dots f_m}, \quad \varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{2n-m}(\mathcal{X}).$$
 (2.2)

exists and defines a (0, m)-current which is independent of the particular choice of "admissible" path.

We will use also for the current defined in (2.2) the notation

$$R_f = \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_1} \right] \wedge \dots \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_m} \right].$$

Up to now, all existing proofs of this theorem are based on Hironaka's desingularisation theorem (see [26, 71, 88]). In the complete intersection case (m = n), we will give a new proof without using Hironaka's theorem.

2.2 Complete intersection case $f: \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}^n$

Holomorphic mappings $f:\mathbb{C}^n\to\mathbb{C}^n$ defining a complete intersection are locally proper mappings; we will use in an essential way this property. In this case the residue function looks like the integral

$$I(\epsilon) = \int_{T_{\epsilon}(f)} \frac{h \, dz_1 \wedge \dots \wedge dz_n}{f_1 \dots f_n} \tag{2.3}$$

over the tube $T_{\epsilon}(f) = \{|f_1|^2 = \epsilon_1, ..., |f_n|^2 = \epsilon_n\}$, where $h = h(z, \bar{z})$ is a smooth compactly supported function. The problem of defining residue currents has a local nature, due to the existence of partitions of unity, hence we can restrict the tube $T_{\epsilon}(f)$ to some small neighborhood \mathcal{U}_a of an isolated zero $a \in f^{-1}(0)$. Now we do not have to worry anymore about the compactness property for the support of the fuction h. In the case when h is holomorphic near a our integral does not depend of ϵ and coinsides with the Grothendieck residue [44, 88].

In fact, for complete intersection mappings $f:\mathbb{C}^n\to\mathbb{C}^n$, we prove here a stronger result than Coleff & Herrera's theorem 2.2. Let us consider our "reservoir" of pathes $\delta\mapsto\epsilon(\delta)$ for the definition of the residue integral (2.2) as the set of "parabolic" pathes

$$\epsilon(\delta) = \epsilon_t(\delta) = (\delta^{t_1}, ..., \delta^{t_n})$$

with positive fixed numbers $t_1, ..., t_n$. The admissible pathes which lie in this collection and fit with the Coleff & Herrera approach are those for which $t_1 \gg ... \gg t_n$.

Theorem 2.3 Let $f: \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}^n$ be a complete intersection. There exist finitely many hyperplanes dividing the positive octant \mathbb{R}^n_+ into the finite set $\{C_{\nu}\}$ of n-dimensional cones such that for any $t \in \mathring{C}_{\nu}$ (here \mathring{C}_{ν} denotes the interior of C_{ν}) the limits

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{T_{\epsilon_t}(f)} \frac{h \, dz_1 \wedge \dots \wedge dz_n}{f_1 \dots f_n} \tag{2.4}$$

exist and is independent both on $t \in \mathring{C}_{\nu}$ and of ν .

Remark. Using the desingularisation theorem in [71], it was proved that even in the non complete intersection case, the "reservoir" of parabolic pathes ensures the partition of the positive octant into a finite number of cones such that the limits (2.4) are the same for t remaining in some fixed $\overset{\circ}{C}_{\nu}$, but the value then depends on ν .

We will give the proof of this theorem in the next subsection introducing for that the notion of germ of amoeba. Here we consider an example for which the unrestricted limit

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} I(\epsilon)$$

does not exist, in order to emphasize the possible troubles the residue integral is responsible for. Because of theorem 2.3, the unpleasant behaviour of the residue integral $I(\epsilon)$ may appear only when the path $\delta \mapsto \log \epsilon(\delta)$ crosses the boundary of some cone C_{ν} . The example we propose below was originally constructed in [75]; then, in [17], another example disproving continuity of the residue integral was given.

Let us consider the mapping $f: \mathbb{C}^2 \to \mathbb{C}^2$ given by the polynomials

$$f_1(z) = z_1^4, \ f_2(z) = z_1^2 + z_2^2 + z_1^3$$

Let further φ be a smooth compactly supported (2, 0)-form which in a neighborhood of the origin is equal to

$$\varphi = \bar{z}_2 f_2(z) dz_1 \wedge dz_2.$$

With these choices of f and $\varphi = h dz_1 \wedge dz_2$ the residue function looks like

$$I(\epsilon) = \frac{1}{(2\pi i)^2} \int_{\substack{|f_1|=\epsilon_1\\|f_2|=\epsilon_2}} \frac{\varphi}{f_1 \, f_2} = \frac{1}{(2\pi i)^2} \int_{\substack{|z_1^4|=\epsilon_1\\|z_1^2+z_2^2+z_1^3|=\epsilon_2}} \frac{\bar{z}_2}{z_1^4} \, dz_1 \wedge dz_2 \, .$$

After the birational coordinate change $z_1 = u$, $z_2 = uv$ we can write

$$I(\varepsilon) = \frac{\sqrt{\varepsilon_1}}{(2\pi i)^2} \int_{\substack{|u^4| = \varepsilon_1 \\ |u^2(v^2 + 1 + u)| = \varepsilon_2}} \frac{\bar{v}}{u^4} du \wedge dv.$$
 (2.5)

Proposition 2.1 For any fixed positive number $c \neq 1$ one has

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} I(\delta^4, c\delta^2) = 0.$$

Proof. In view of (2.5) we are led to the following iterated integral:

$$I(\delta^4, c\delta^2) = \frac{\delta^2}{2\pi i} \int_{|u|=\delta} \left(\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{|v^2+1+u|=c} \bar{v} \, dv \right) \frac{du}{u^4}. \tag{2.6}$$

We denote the inner integral by J(u) and apply to it the following version of the trace formula:

$$\int_{|g(v)|=c} \psi(v) \, dv = \int_{|w|=c} Tr[\frac{\psi}{g'}](w) \, dw \,,$$

where g(v) is a holomorphic function whose level set |g(v)| = c is a μ -fold branched covering over the circle |w| = c, and

$$Tr[\psi/g'](w) = \sum_{j=1}^{\mu} [\psi/g'](v_j(w))$$

with $v_j(w)$ denoting the different pre-images in $g^{-1}(\{w\})$. In our case we take g among the family of functions $v \mapsto g_u(v) = v^2 + 1 + u$, depending on the parameter u, and we have for such $g_u \ v_j(w) = \pm \sqrt{w - (1+u)}$. We get

$$J(u) = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{|v^2+1+u|=c} \bar{v} \, dv = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{|w|=c} \text{Tr} \left[\frac{\bar{v}}{2v} \right](w) \, dw$$

and hence

$$J(u) = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{|w|=c} \frac{\sqrt{w - (1+u)}}{\sqrt{w - (1+u)}} dw,$$
 (2.7)

where the integrand should be understood as |w - (1 + u)|/(w - (1 + u)), and is hence independent of the choice of branch of the square root. From (2.7) it follows that, if $c \neq 1$, the function $u \mapsto J(u)$ is real-analytic in a neighborhood of the origin, and therefore the limit

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{|u| = \delta} \frac{J(u)}{u^4} \, du$$

is a finite complex number. Now, in view of the factor δ^2 in formula (2.6) we reach the desired conclusion and Proposition 1 is proved. \diamondsuit

Proposition 2.2

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} I(\delta^4, \delta^2) \neq 0.$$

Proof. Comparing to the equations (2.6) and (2.7), we have

$$I(\delta^4, \delta^2) = \frac{\delta^2}{2\pi i} \int_{|u|=\delta} \frac{J(u)}{u^4} du,$$
 (2.8)

where

$$J(u) = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{|w|=1} \frac{\sqrt{w - (1+u)}}{\sqrt{w - (1+u)}} dw.$$
 (2.9)

Here again the integrand is equal to |w - (1+u)|/(w - (1+u)) and from this it is straight forward to check that the integral (2.9) is actually a function only of the modulus |1 + u|. So if we denote |1 + u| by t we have reduced ourselves to the study of the integral

$$I(t) = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{|w|=1} \frac{\sqrt{w-t}}{\sqrt{w-t}} dw$$
 (2.10)

for real parameters $t \geq 0$, and it is related to the previous integral J(u) via the simple formula I(|1+u|) = J(u). We need two lemmas; for their proof we refer to [75].

Lemma 2.1 The integral (2.10) is a piecewise real-analytic continuous function for $t \geq 0$. It is explicitly given by

$$I(t) = \begin{cases} F\left[-\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}; 1; t^2\right], & 0 \le t < 1, \\ \frac{1}{2t} F\left[\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}; 2; \frac{1}{t^2}\right], & t \ge 1, \end{cases}$$

where F denotes the hypergeometric series

$$F[a, b; c; z] = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(a)_n (b)_n}{(c)_n} \frac{z^n}{n!},$$

with $(a)_0 = 1$, $(a)_n = a(a+1)\cdots(a+n-1)$ and similary for b and c.

Using lemma 2.1, we shall next describe the asymptotic behaviour of our function I(t) at the point t=1 (we will denote the two expressions $I_{\pm}(t)$, depending on the fact that t<1 or $t\geq 1$).

Lemma 2.2 In a (real) neighborhood of the point t = 1 the functions $I_{\mp}(t)$ admit representations

$$I_{\pm}(t) = A_{\pm}(t) \log|t^2 - 1| + B_{\pm}(t),$$
 (2.11)

the functions A_{\mp} , B_{\mp} being analytic with the properties

(i)
$$A_{\pm}(t) = (t^2 - 1)/2\pi + O[(t^2 - 1)^2]$$
 as $t \to 1$,

(ii)
$$B_{-}(1) = B_{+}(1) = I(1)$$
.

Proof of proposition 2.2, continued. We recall that we have to find the limit of the function (2.8) as $\delta \to 0$, with the integrated function J(u) being equal to the function I(|1+u|), described in Lemma 2.1. According to the lemma we can represent the function I(t) as a series

$$I(t) = b_0(t) + \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \{a_n(t) \cdot (t^2 - 1)^n \cdot \log|t^2 - 1| + b_n(t) \cdot (t^2 - 1)^n\},$$

where the coefficients a_n , b_n are piecewise constant functions taking only two values:

$$a_n(t) = \begin{cases} a_n^-, & t < 1, \\ a_n^+, & t \ge 1, \end{cases} \qquad b_n(t) = \begin{cases} b_n^-, & t < 1, \\ b_n^+, & t \ge 1. \end{cases}$$

Moreover, properties (i) and (ii) imply that the first two coefficients are truly constant:

$$b_0(t) \equiv b_0 = I(1), \quad a_1(t) \equiv 1/2\pi.$$

We can therefore write

$$J(u) = I(|1+u|)$$

$$= b_0 + \frac{1}{2\pi} (|1+u|^2 - 1) \log ||1+u|^2 - 1| + b_1(|1+u|) (|1+u|^2 - 1)$$

$$+ \mathbf{O}(||1+u|^2 - 1|^{3/2}),$$

where

$$b_1(|1+u|) = \begin{cases} b_1^-, & |1+u| < 1, \\ b_1^+, & |1+u| \ge 1 \end{cases}$$

(actually, the exponent 3/2 above can be replaced by any number < 2).

We have thus written J(u) as a sum of four terms. Let us first show that the first, third and fourth terms all give null contribution to the limit of $I(\delta^4, \delta^2)$. This is obvious for the first term, which is just the constant b_0 . The fourth term is also easy to handle. Indeed, on the circle of integration $u = \delta e^{i\phi}$, $0 \le \phi \le 2\pi$, we have $|1 + u|^2 - 1 = \delta (2\cos\phi + \delta)$, and hence

$$\delta^2 \int_{|u|=\delta} \mathcal{O}\left(||1+u|^2-1|^{3/2}\right) \frac{du}{u^4} = \delta^2 \int_0^{2\pi} \frac{\mathcal{O}\left(\delta^{3/2}\right) d\phi}{\delta^3 e^{3i\phi}} \to 0, \quad \text{as } \delta \to 0.$$

Let us next consider the contribution of the third term:

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} \delta^{2} \int_{\substack{|u|\delta \\ |1+u|<1}} \frac{b_{1}^{-}(|1+u|^{2}-1)}{u^{4}} du$$

$$= \lim_{\delta \to 0} b_{1}^{-} \delta^{2} i \int_{\substack{\phi \in [0,2\pi] \\ 2\cos\phi+\delta<0}} \frac{\delta(2\cos\phi+\delta)}{\delta^{3} e^{3i\phi}} d\phi$$

$$= 2b_{1}^{-} i \int_{\pi/2}^{3\pi/2} \cos\phi(\cos 3\phi - i\sin 3\phi) d\phi = 0.$$

Similarly,

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} \delta^2 \int_{\substack{|u| = \delta \\ |1+u| > 1}} \frac{b_1^+ (|1+u|^2 - 1)}{u^4} du$$

$$= 2b_1^+ i \int_{-\pi/2}^{\pi/2} \cos \phi (\cos 3\phi - i \sin 3\phi) d\phi = 0.$$

This takes care of the third term.

What remains to be shown is that the second term, which contains the logarithm, gives a non-zero contribution to the limit. We have

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} I(\delta^4, \delta^2) = \lim_{\delta \to 0} \frac{\delta^2}{2\pi i} \int_{|u|=\delta} \frac{(1/2\pi)(|1+u|^2-1) \log ||1+u|^2-1|}{u^3} \frac{du}{u}$$
$$= \lim_{\delta \to 0} \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \int_0^{2\pi} \frac{(2\cos\phi + \delta) \log(\delta | 2\cos\phi + \delta |)}{e^{3i\phi}} d\phi.$$

Observe now that the limit of the last integral does not change if we remove from it the factor δ inside the logarithm. This is because the integral of $(2\cos\phi + \delta)/e^{3i\phi}$ is equal to zero. After the removal of this factor δ the integrand will be a uniformly bounded family of continuous functions, and so by Lebesgue's theorem we may perform the limit procedure inside the integral and obtain:

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} I(\delta^4, \delta^2) = \frac{1}{2\pi^2} \int_0^{2\pi} \frac{\cos \phi \, \log |2 \cos \phi|}{e^{3i\phi}} \, d\phi.$$

Expanding the function $\log |\cos \phi|$ as a Fourier series we get

$$\log|\cos\phi| = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{n-1}}{n} \cos 2n\phi,$$

containing even frequencies only. Therefore the product $\cos \phi \log |2 \cos \phi|$ is equal to the uniformly convergent series

$$\cos \phi \log |2 \cos \phi| = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{n-1}}{2n} \left(\cos(2n+1)\phi + \cos(2n-1)\phi\right),\,$$

in which $\cos 3\phi$ appears with the coefficient 1/4. All the other odd harmonics $\cos(2n-1)\phi$ are orthogonal to $e^{-3i\phi}$, and we get

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} I(\delta^4, \delta^2) = \frac{1}{2\pi^2} \int_0^{2\pi} \frac{1}{4} \cos 3\phi \, e^{-3i\phi} \, d\phi = \frac{1}{8\pi^2} \int_0^{2\pi} \cos^2 3\phi \, d\phi = \frac{1}{8\pi} \, .$$

Proposition 2.2 follows. \Diamond

2.3 Proof of theorem 2.3

In order to prove theorem 2.3, one can assume without loss of generality one is in the local situation when the mapping $f: \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}^n$ is holomorphic at the origin 0 in \mathbb{C}^n with isolated zero the origin. Letting f(z) = w, we apply for the residue integral $I(\epsilon_t)$ the trace formula

$$I(\varepsilon_t) = \int_{T_{\varepsilon}(w)} \operatorname{Tr}\left[\frac{h}{J_f}\right] \frac{dw_1}{w_1} \wedge \dots \wedge \frac{dw_n}{w_n}, \qquad (2.12)$$

where J_f is the Jacobian of f, the integration set being the skeleton

$$T_{\epsilon_t}(w) = \{|w_1| = \varepsilon_{t,1}(\delta), ..., |w_n| = \varepsilon_{t,n}(\delta)\},\,$$

and

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[\frac{h}{J_f}\right] = \sum_{\nu=1}^{\mu} \left[\frac{h}{J_f}\right] (z^{\nu}(w))$$

being the trace function with $\{z^{\nu}(w), \nu = 1, ..., \mu\} = f^{-1}(\{w\})$ where μ denotes the multiplicity of f. It is well known that in case h is holomorphic, the trace function $w \mapsto \operatorname{Tr}[h/J_f](w)$ is also holomorphic [4], [88]. By Cauchy formula one has in this case

$$I(\epsilon) \equiv \text{Tr}\left[\frac{h}{J_f}\right](0)$$
.

We shall see below that in order to prove theorem 2.3 (that is considering the set of pathes $\delta \mapsto \epsilon_t(\delta)$), it is enough to take $h(z, \overline{z})$ as a polynomial in z

and \overline{z} . Remark that the singular points of the trace function belong to the discriminant set $\sigma(w) = 0$ of the mapping f, where

$$\sigma(w) := \prod_{\nu=1}^{\mu} J_f(z^{\nu}(w)).$$

Since the integration set in the trace formula is the skeleton defined by the radius-vector $(\epsilon_1, ..., \epsilon_n)$, it is important to know how this vector is located respect to the image of discriminant set on the Reinhardt diagram in coordinates $|w_1|, ..., |w_n|$. One can see better how this image looks like after taking the one-to-one logarithmic transformation. In such a way will arise the notion of germ of amoeba. Recall first the classical notion of amoeba: the amoeba \mathcal{A}_P of a Laurent polynomial P(z) (or of the algebraic hypersurface $P^{-1}(0)$) is defined as the image of the hypersurface $P^{-1}(0)$ under the map

$$Log: (z_1, \ldots, z_n) \mapsto (\log |z_1|, \ldots, \log |z_n|).$$

The notion of amoeba was introduced in [39] and studied in details in [37]. We need to generalize the following two statements about the geometry of amoebas.

Statement 1. The complement $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \mathcal{A}_P$ consists of finitely many connected components which are open and convex; these components are in bijective correspondence with the different Laurent series expansions centered at the origin for the rational function 1/P.

Let N_P be the Newton polytope of P.

Statement 2. Let $\{E\}$ be the family of all connected components of $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \mathcal{A}_P$. There exists an injective function $\nu : \{E\} \to \mathbb{Z}^n \cap N_P$ such that the cone C_{ν} which is dual to N_P at the point $\nu = \nu(E)$ coincides with the recession cone of E; that is, for any $u \in E$ one has $u + C_{\nu} \subset E$ and no strictly larger cone is contained in E.

Now we consider instead of polynomial function a germ of holomorphic function σ in $\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^n,0}$ with $\sigma(0)=0$. In this case we define the germ of amoeba as the image $\operatorname{Log}(\sigma^{-1}(0)\cap B_r)$, where B_r is a ball of (arbitrary) small radius r centered at 0. Denote by R_r the image $\operatorname{Log}(B_r)$. The same arguments which were used in [39] and [37] imply the following properties for a germ of amoeba.

Statement 1'. There exists $r_0 > 0$ such that for the germ A_{σ} in B_r with $r < r_0$ the complement $R_r \setminus A_{\sigma}$ consists of finitely many components which are

open and convex; moreover such components are in bijective correspondence with the different Laurent series expansions centered at the origin for the meromorphic function $1/\sigma$.

Denote as supp σ the set of exponents of monomials which are effectively present in the Taylor series of σ (about the origin); let Γ_{σ} be the Newton diagramm of σ , that is the union of all bounded faces of the polyhedron

$$\widetilde{N}_{\sigma} = \operatorname{convex hull} \left[\bigcup_{\alpha \in \operatorname{supp} \sigma} \{ \alpha + \mathbb{R}^{n}_{+} \} \right].$$

Statement 2'. Let \mathcal{A}_{σ} be the germ of amoeba of σ in B_r , with $r \ll 1$, and let $\{E\}$ be the family of all connected components of $R_r \setminus \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}$. There exists an injective function $\nu : \{E\} \to \mathbb{Z}^n \cap \Gamma_{\sigma}$ such that the cone C_{ν} which is dual to \widetilde{N}_{σ} at the point $\nu = \nu(E)$ coincides with the recession cone of E.

Remark that the map Log is the composition of two maps:

$$m: (z_1, ..., z_n) \in (\mathbb{C} \setminus 0)^n \rightarrow (|z_1|, ..., |z_n|) \in \mathbb{R}^n_+$$

$$l = \log : \mathbb{R}^n_+ \rightarrow \mathbb{R}^n,$$

Denote as A_{σ} the image $m(f^{-1}(0) \cap B_r)$ and call it the *preamoeba*. We have a one-to-one correspondence $\{\tilde{E}\} \to \{E\}$ between the connected components corresponding to the preamoeba A_{σ} and those corresponding to the amoeba \mathcal{A}_{σ} .

Now we can prove theorem 2.3 as follows: we prove that the n-dimensional cones C_{ν} which appear in statement 2' (in connection with the germ of amoeba of the discriminant σ at the origin in \mathbb{C}^n_v) as the dual cones at the vertices of \widetilde{N}_{σ} are in fact the cones we need to formulate our assertion. In order to do so, notice first that the union of such cones gives a decomposition of the positive octant \mathbb{R}^n_+ . Furthermore, any "parabolic" path $t \mapsto \epsilon_t(\delta)$ with $t \in C_{\nu}$ can be tangent at most with some finite order to the coordinate hyperplanes of \mathbb{R}^n_+ and the preamoeba A_{σ} . It follows thus that for the such pathes the denominator $\sigma(w) w_1 \dots w_n$ in the trace formula (2.12) has finite order respect to the parameter δ . But this means it is enough (in order to prove the theorem) to consider for h some monomial function $h(z, \overline{z}) = z^{\alpha} \overline{z}^{\beta}$. Since the inverse images $z^j(w)$ are algebroidal functions which are holomorphic outside the discriminant set, they admit a Puiseux expansion in any logarithmic convex domain such as $\operatorname{Log}^{-1}(E_{\nu})$, $\nu = 1, \dots, \mu$. Consequently

the trace $\operatorname{Tr}\left[z^{\alpha}\overline{z}^{\beta}/J_{f}\right]$ can be expanded as the sum of a series (in w) of monomials of the form $w^{k}\overline{w}^{l}|w|^{q}$, where $k\in\mathbb{Z}^{n},\ l\in\mathbb{N}^{n}$ and $q\in\mathbb{Q}^{n}_{+}$. Finally, thanks to the trace formula (2.12), we get that the nontrivial contribution in the limit of the residue integral $I(\epsilon_{t}(\delta))$ comes from the holomorphic part of h. This explains why the limits (2.4) exist for any "parabolic" path $\delta\mapsto\epsilon_{t}(\delta)$ with $t\in\mathring{C}_{\nu}$ for some ν and why these limits are the same when t remains in the same \mathring{C}_{ν} ; moreover the value is independent of ν . \diamondsuit

2.4 The Mellin transform of a residue function

Let \mathcal{X} be a n-dimensional complex manifold. Recall that given some holomorphic mapping $f: \mathcal{X} \to \mathbb{C}^m$ $(m \leq n)$ and some test form $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{n,n-m}(\mathcal{X})$, one can associate to these data a residue function $\epsilon \mapsto I(\epsilon) = I_f^{\varphi}(\epsilon)$ from \mathbb{R}_+^m to \mathbb{C} defined as the integral

$$I(\epsilon) := \frac{1}{(2\pi i)^m} \int_{T_{\epsilon}} \frac{\varphi}{f_1 \cdots f_m}$$

over the tube $T_{\varepsilon} = \{z \in \mathcal{X}; |f_1(z)|^2 = \varepsilon_1, \ldots, |f_m(z)|^2 = \varepsilon_m\}$; note that for the sake of convenience we take here $|f_j|^2 = \varepsilon_j$ in the definition of the tubes, while before there was no square.

The Mellin transform of the function I_f^{φ} is given as the function

$$\lambda \mapsto \Gamma_f^{\varphi}(\lambda) = \int_{\mathbf{R}_+^m} I_f^{\varphi}(\epsilon) \, \epsilon^{\lambda - I} \, d\epsilon \,,$$
 (2.13)

where $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_m) \in \mathbb{C}^m$ is a complex vector and

$$\epsilon^{\lambda-I} d\epsilon := \epsilon_1^{\lambda_1-1} \cdots \epsilon_m^{\lambda_m-1} d\epsilon_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge d\epsilon_m$$

The Mellin transform is a m-dimensional integral of an integrand which itself is given by some (2n - m)-dimensional integral. It may therefore be in a natural way represented as a 2n-dimensional integral.

Proposition 2.3 [75] The Mellin transform of the residue function associated to a holomorphic mapping $f: \mathcal{X} \to \mathbb{C}^m$ may be expressed as an integral over \mathcal{X} as follows:

$$\Gamma_f^{\varphi}(\lambda) = \frac{1}{(2\pi i)^m} \int_{\mathcal{X}} |f|^{2(\lambda - I)} \, \overline{df} \wedge \varphi, \tag{2.14}$$

with the vector notations

$$|f|^{2(\lambda-I)} = |f_1|^{2(\lambda_1-1)} \cdots |f_m|^{2(\lambda_p-1)} \quad , \quad \overline{df} := \overline{df_1} \wedge \ldots \wedge \overline{df_m}.$$

Some information about the Mellin transform of the residue integral implies the following theorem (which can be proved using desingularization theorem):

Theorem 2.4 [74] The Mellin transform Γ_f^{φ} defined by (2.13) is holomorphic for Re λ in \mathbb{R}_+^m and has a meromorphic continuation to all of \mathbb{C}^m . There is a finite collection of non-zero vectors a^k in \mathbb{N}^m , depending only on f and on the support of φ , such that the poles of Γ_f^{φ} , which are all simple, are contained in the hyperplanes $(a^k, \lambda) = -m$, $m \in \mathbb{N}$ (here (a^k, λ) denotes the usual scalar product). In particular, near the origin one has

$$\Gamma_f^{\varphi}(\lambda) = \sum_{|K|=m} \frac{c_K}{(a^{k_1}, \lambda) \cdots (a^{k_m}, \lambda)} + Q(\lambda),$$

where the c_K are constants and Q is a finite sum of functions with simple poles along fewer than m hyperplanes.

In case the mapping f defines a complete intersection, one can say a lot more about the structure of the polar set of the function Γ_f^{φ} .

Theorem 2.5 [8, 75] If $f: \mathcal{X} \to \mathbb{C}^m$ defines a complete intersection in \mathcal{X} , i.e. dim $f^{-1}(0) = n - m$, then in a neighborhood of the origin $\lambda = 0$ the function Γ_f^{φ} can have (simple) poles only along the coordinate hyperplanes $\lambda_j = 0$. In other words, for a complete intersection the function $\lambda \mapsto \lambda_1 \cdots \lambda_m \Gamma_f^{\varphi}(\lambda)$ is holomorphic near the origin.

In the case m = n, the last theorem follows from theorem 2.3: indeed by theorem 2.3, the residue function is (at the infinitesimal level) a continuous function, since along almost all approaches towards the origin $\epsilon = 0$ in \mathbb{C}^n , it has the same limits. But obviously for such function the Mellin transform may be singular near $\lambda = 0$ only on the coordinate lines. We will mention in section 3.1 an alternative way to get this result in the non absolute case m < n (f defining a complete intersection).

In the noncomplete intersection case $\epsilon \mapsto I(\epsilon)$ is (still at the infinitesimal level) piecewice constant (see the remark following theorem 2.3) and its Mellin transform has a finite number of polar hyperplanes near the origin.

One has the following

Corollary 2.1 In the complete intersection case, the residue current is related with the Mellin transform of the residue integral by the formula

$$R_f(\varphi) = \lambda_1 \cdots \lambda_m \Gamma_f^{\varphi}(\lambda) \Big|_{\lambda=0}$$
.

2.5 Principal value of the residue current

There exists another current which is intimely related to the residue current, namely the principal value current. In the simplest case, it is defined for the meromorphic function 1/f on the manifold \mathcal{X} and can be introduced as the limit

$$\left\langle \left[\frac{1}{f}\right], \varphi \right\rangle = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\{|f| > \epsilon\}} \frac{\varphi}{f}$$

for any test 2n test form φ (as before, here $n = \dim(\mathcal{X})$). The existence of the last limit was proved in [49]. The fundamental relation between this principal value current and the residue current R_f consists in the formula

$$\overline{\partial}[\frac{1}{f}] = R_f \tag{2.15}$$

which is an avatar of Stokes's formula:

$$\left\langle \overline{\partial}[\frac{1}{f}], \varphi \right\rangle = -\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\{|f| > \epsilon\}} \frac{\overline{\partial} \varphi}{f} = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\{|f| = \epsilon\}} \frac{\varphi}{f} = \left\langle R_f, \varphi \right\rangle$$

for any (n, n-1) test form φ . In particular relation (2.15) shows that the residue current R_f is $\overline{\partial}$ -closed.

One can combine the two procedures of taking the residues and principal values. There are two ways to do this. Let

$$f = (f_1, ..., f_m) : \mathcal{X} \to \mathbb{C}^m, \ g = (g_1, ..., g_k) : \mathcal{X} \to \mathbb{C}^k$$

two holomorphic mappings on \mathcal{X} . One can introduce the notion of the *principal value* of the residue current R_f with respect to g (acting on a (n, n-m)-test form) as the limit

$$R_f P_g(\varphi) = \lim_{\delta \to 0_+} \int_{T_{\epsilon(\delta)}; \tau(\delta)(f,g)} \frac{\varphi}{(f_1 \dots f_m)(g_1 \dots g_k)}$$
(2.16)

where

$$T_{\epsilon(\delta);\tau(\delta)}(f,g) = \{ |f_i| = \epsilon_i(\delta), i = 1,...,m; |g_j| > \tau_j(\delta), j = 1,...,k \} ;$$

here $\delta \mapsto \epsilon(\delta)$ and $\delta \mapsto \tau(\delta)$ are pathes towards zero.

Theorem 2.6 [26, 71] One has the three following properties:

- i) For any "admissible" path $\delta \to (\epsilon(\delta), \tau(\delta))$ in \mathbb{R}^{m+k}_+ the limit (2.16) exists and defines a (0, m)-current independently of the particular choice of the "admissible" paths.
- ii) If k = 1 then

$$\overline{\partial}(P_g R_f) = R_{f,g} \,, \tag{2.17}$$

from which it follows that the Coleff-Herrera current R_f is $\overline{\partial}$ -closed;

• iii) If k = 1 then the principal value current P_gR_f is represented as an iterated limit

$$P_g R_f = \lim_{\tau \to 0} \lim_{\epsilon(\delta) \to 0} \int_{T_{\epsilon;\tau}(f,g)} \frac{\varphi}{(f_1...f_m)(g_1...g_k)}$$

Property iii) is the basic one when one deals with residues currents. One gets a similar property when considering another notion of principal value. To do this remark that in (2.16), the integration set is the intersection of the "residual" tube $T_{\epsilon}(f)$ with the set

$$\widetilde{D}_{\tau}(g) = \{ |g_j| > \tau_j \, ; \, j = 1, ..., k \} \, .$$

The last tube is the intersection of the sets $|g_j| > \tau_j$, and when k > 1 it is not an exterior domain for the zero set $g^{-1}(0)$. In order to get some definition of

some principal value on the analytic set $f^{-1}(0)$ respect to the analytic subset $f^{-1}(0) \cap g^{-1}(0)$, we consider instead of the tube $\tilde{D}_{\tau}(g)$ the following one:

$$D_{\tau}(g) = \bigcup_{j=1}^{k} \{|g_j| > \tau_j\}.$$

Now we introduce the following special limit (let us keep for it the same notation):

$$P_g R_f = \lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{T_{\epsilon}(f) \cap D_{\tau}(g)} \frac{\varphi}{(f_1 ... f_m)}.$$
 (2.18)

Theorem 2.7 [86] One has the three following properties:

- i) The limit (2.16) exists for any "admissible" path and defines the current of bidegree (n, n-m);
- ii) In case f defines a complete intersection, with

$$\dim (f^{-1}(0) \cap g^{-1}(0)) < \dim (f^{-1}(0),$$

one has $R_f = P_q R_f$;

• iii) The two above currents can be represented, acting on a test form φ , as the iterated limit

$$R_f(\varphi) = P_g R_f(\varphi) = \lim_{\delta_1 \to 0} \lim_{\delta_2 \to 0} \int_{T_{\epsilon(\delta_1)}(f) \cap D_{\tau(\delta_2)}(g)} \frac{\varphi}{f_1 \dots f_m},$$

where $\epsilon(\delta_1)$, $\tau(\delta_2)$ are admissible pathes.

This theorem allows to describe the structure of the residue current R_f in the case f defines a reduced complete intesection, i.e $df = df_1 \wedge ... \wedge df_m \neq 0$ almost everywhere on $A = f^{-1}(0)$. In this case the singular part of A coincides with the set (see proposition 5.1)

$${z \in A ; df(z) = 0} = {z \in A ; J_I = 0, |I| = m},$$

where $J_I = \partial f/\partial z_I$ is the Jacobian of f with respect to the variables $z_I = (z_{i_1}, ..., z_{i_m})$. For a semimeromorphic form $\varphi/f_1...f_m$, $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{n,n-m}(\mathcal{X})$, one can define the residue form in the sense of Leray $res \omega = \varphi/df|_A$, which can be written on the subset $U_I = \{z \in A : J_I \neq 0\}$ as

$$\frac{\varphi}{df} = \pm \frac{\varphi/dz_I}{J_I}|_{U_I}.$$

Theorem 2.8 [86] If $f: \mathcal{X} \to \mathbb{C}^m$ defines a reduced complete intersection $A = f^{-1}(0)$, then the residue current associated with f can be reduced to the principal value on A by the formula

$$R_f(\varphi) = (2\pi i)^m P_{A,J}(\frac{\varphi}{df}),$$

where $P_{A,J}$ is the principal value on A respect to the map $J = (J_I : |I| = m)$, i.e.

 $P_{A,J}(\frac{\varphi}{df}) = \lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{A \cap D_{\tau(\delta)}(J)} \frac{\varphi}{df}$

In the case m = 1 there is a more precise description of R_f due to P. Dolbeault (see [32] and subsection 3.2 below). Remark also that the last theorem will be used essentially in the last section when studying holomorphic forms on analytic varieties.

3 Residue currents of the Bochner-Martinelli type

3.1 An alternative construction of residue currents

Let $f_1, ..., f_m$ be m holomorphic functions in some open set $V \subset \mathbb{C}^n$, $||f||^2$ be the real analytic function in V defined as

$$||f||^2 := |f_1|^2 + \cdots + |f_m|^2$$

and

$$C(f) := \{\epsilon > 0 \, ; \, \epsilon^2 \text{ is a critical value of } ||f||^2\} \, ;$$

let also, for any ordered subset $\mathcal{I} = \{i_1, ..., i_r\} \subset \{1..., m\}$ with cardinal $r \leq \min(m, n), \Omega(f; \mathcal{I})$ be the (0, r)-differential form defined as

$$\Omega(f;\mathcal{I}) := \sum_{j=1}^{r} (-1)^{j-1} \overline{f_{i_j}} \bigwedge_{\substack{l=1\\l\neq j}}^{r} \overline{df_{i_l}}$$

(note that such a form depends in some alternate way on the ordering of indices in \mathcal{I}). For any $m \in \{1, ..., n\}$ and any $\epsilon > 0$, we will denote as $\Sigma_m(\epsilon^2)$ the m-1-dimensional open simplex

$$\Sigma_m(\epsilon^2) := \{(t_1, ..., t_m) \in]0, +\infty[^m; t_1 + \dots + t_m = \epsilon^2\}$$

and $d\sigma_{m,\epsilon^2}$ the normalized m-1-dimensional Lebesgue measure on $\overline{\Sigma_m(\epsilon^2)}$. When $m \leq n$ and $f_1, ..., f_m$ define a complete intersection in V, then one can show that for any (n, n-m)-test form φ which is closed in a neighborhood of $f^{-1}(0) := \{\zeta \in V : f_1(\zeta) = ... = f_m(\zeta) = 0\}$, the function defined for any $\epsilon > 0$, $\epsilon \notin C(f)$ sufficiently small (depending on φ) by

$$J_{f;\{1,...,m\}}(\epsilon;\varphi) := \frac{(-1)^{\frac{m(m-1)}{2}} (m-1)!}{(2i\pi)^m} \frac{1}{\epsilon^{2m}} \int_{\|f\|^2 = \epsilon^2} \Omega(f;\{1,...,m\}) \wedge \varphi$$

$$= \int_{(\eta_1^2,...,\eta_m^2) \in \Delta_m(\epsilon^2)} \left[\frac{1}{(2i\pi)^m} \int_{\substack{|f_1| = \eta_1 \\ |f_m| = \eta_m}} \frac{\varphi}{f_1 \cdots f_m} \right] d\sigma_{m,\epsilon^2}(\eta_1^2,...,\eta_m^2)$$

is almost everywhere constant and equal to

$$\left\langle \bigwedge_{j=1}^{m} \overline{\partial} \frac{1}{f_j}, \varphi \right\rangle.$$

Such a remark suggests a possible definition of residue currents in the non-complete intersection situation; in fact, ideas arising again from toric geometry allow the following theorem [76]:

Theorem 3.1 Let $f_1, ..., f_m$ be m holomorphic functions in some open subset $V \subset \mathbb{C}^n$, $r \leq \min(n, m)$, and $\mathcal{I} := \{i_1, ..., i_r\}$ be some ordered subset of $\{1, ..., m\}$; for any element $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{n,n-r}(V)$, the limit when ϵ tends to zero outside C(f) of

$$J_{f;\mathcal{I}}(\epsilon;\varphi) := \frac{(-1)^{\frac{r(r-1)}{2}}(r-1)!}{(2i\pi)^r} \frac{1}{\epsilon^{2r}} \int_{\|f\|^2 = \epsilon^2} \Omega(f;\mathcal{I}) \wedge \varphi$$

exists; moreover, one defines this way the action of a (0,r)-current $T_{f;\mathcal{I}}$ on V, with support on V(f); one has $T_{f;\mathcal{I}} = 0$ when $r < m_f := \operatorname{codim} f^{-1}(0)$; moreover, when $m \le n$,

 $\overline{\partial} \big[T_{f\,;\,\{1,\ldots,m\}} \big] = 0\,;$

finally, $\overline{h}T_{f;\mathcal{I}} \equiv 0$ for any subset \mathcal{I} with cardinal between m_f and $\min(m,n)$ and any function h holomorphic in some neighborhood of $f^{-1}(0)$ in V, such that $h \equiv 0$ on $f^{-1}(0)$.

The basic idea supporting this proposition can be understood if one looks at the normal crossing case, when V is a neighborhood of the origin in \mathbb{C}^n and each $f_1, ..., f_m$ is of the form

$$f_j(z) = u_j(z) z_1^{\alpha_{j1}} \cdots z_n^{\alpha_{jn}},$$

where u_j is an invertible element in H(V) and $\alpha_j = (\alpha_{j1}, ..., \alpha_{jn})$ is in \mathbb{N}^n ; let Δ be the closed convex hull of

$$\bigcup_{j=1}^{m} \{ \alpha_j + \mathbb{R}_+^n \}$$

and $\stackrel{\triangle}{\sim}$ the corresponding equivalence relation between elements in \mathbb{R}^n_+ : $\xi \stackrel{\triangle}{\sim} \xi'$ if and only if $\operatorname{Tr}_{\Delta}(\xi) = \operatorname{Tr}_{\Delta}(\xi')$, where

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{\Delta}(\xi) := \left\{ \delta \in \Delta, < \xi, \delta > = \min_{x \in \Delta} < \xi, x > \right\};$$

the set of all closures of the equivalence classes for this relation is a fan $\Sigma(\Delta)$ (see for example [5]), which can be refined in order that all cones are simple ones, so that the corresponding toric variety \mathcal{X} is a n- dimensional complex manifold; local charts correspond to different copies of \mathbb{C}^n which are glued together via invertible monoidal transformations from the n-dimensional torus \mathbb{T}^n into itself. Since the union of the cones in this fan is \mathbb{R}^n_+ , the projection map $\Pi: \mathcal{X} \to \mathbb{C}^n$ (which is monoidal when expressed in local coordinates in each chart) is a proper map; the key fact here is that in such a local chart (with local coordinates $t_1, ..., t_n$), one can write $||f||^2$ as

$$\Pi^* \|f\|^2(t) = |\mu(t)|^2 v(t)$$

where μ is a monomial and v some real analytic strictly positive function (in the local chart).

Combining this idea with standard technics involving resolution of singularities for the hypersurface $\{f_1 \dots f_m = 0\}$, one can prove that the Mellin transform of

$$\epsilon \mapsto J_{f;\mathcal{I}}(\epsilon;\varphi)$$
,

that is

$$\lambda \mapsto \int_0^{+\infty} \epsilon^{\lambda-1} J_{f;\mathcal{I}}(\epsilon; \varphi) d\epsilon,$$

is a meromorphic function in \mathbb{C} , with no pole at $\lambda = 0$, and uniform rapid decrease in vertical strips, which implies theorem 3.1, thanks to the Mellin inversion formula.

One can notice that the action of such a residue current $T_{f;\mathcal{I}}$, when $r = r(\mathcal{I}) \leq \min(m,n)$ on a (n,n-r)-test form in V can be also expressed as

$$\langle T_{f;\mathcal{I}}, \varphi \rangle = \frac{(-1)^{\frac{r(r-1)}{2}} r!}{(2i\pi)^r} \lim_{\tau \to 0^+} \int_V \frac{\tau \overline{\partial} ||f||^2 \wedge \Omega(f;\mathcal{I}) \wedge \varphi}{||f||^2 (||f||^2 + \tau)^{r+1}};$$

in particular, when $m \leq n$,

$$\langle T_{f;\{1,...,m\}}, \varphi \rangle = \frac{(-1)^{\frac{m(m-1)}{2}} m!}{(2i\pi)^m} \lim_{\tau \to 0^+} \int_V \frac{\tau \bigwedge_{j=1}^m \overline{df_j} \wedge \varphi}{(\|f\|^2 + \tau)^{m+1}};$$

therefore, still in the particular case where $m \leq n$ and $\mathcal{I} = \{1, ..., m\}$, the Γ -type meromorphic function

$$(\lambda_1, ..., \lambda_m) \in \mathbb{C}^m \mapsto \Gamma_f^{\varphi}(\lambda) := \frac{(-1)^{\frac{m(m-1)}{2}}}{(2i\pi)^m} \int_V \prod_{i=1}^m |f_j|^{2(s_j-1)} \bigwedge_{i=1}^m \overline{df_j} \wedge \varphi$$

(note that such a function an be uniformly estimated in $C(L)(1+\|\operatorname{Im}\lambda\|)^{N(L)}$ when $\|\operatorname{Im}\lambda\|$ goes to $+\infty$ in any strip $L=\{\|\operatorname{Re}\lambda\|\leq T\}$) is involved in the expression of the action of $\langle T_{f;\{1,\ldots,m\}},\varphi\rangle$ through the multivariate Mellin-Barnes transformation ([76], theorem 2.2):

Theorem 3.2 Let $f_1, ..., f_m$ be m functions holomorphic in some open subset $V \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ $(n \geq m)$ and $(\gamma_1, ..., \gamma_m)$ in $]0, 1[^m$; then, for any test-form φ in $\mathcal{D}^{n,n-m}(V)$, one has

$$\langle T_{f,\{1,...,m\}}, \varphi \rangle = \lim_{\tau \to 0^+} \frac{1}{(2i\pi)^m} \int_{\gamma + i\mathbf{R}^m} \tau^{-|s|} \Gamma(|s|+1) \left[\prod_{i=1}^m \Gamma(1-s_k) \right] \Gamma_f^{\varphi}(s) ds,$$

where $|s| := s_1 + \cdots + s_m$ and $ds := ds_1 \cdots ds_m$.

An example ([76], proposition 3.1). As an example, we may point here the monomial case (m = n), where

$$f_j(z) = z_1^{\alpha_{j1}} \cdots z_n^{\alpha_{jn}}, \quad j = 1, ..., n;$$

in this case, if d denotes the codimension of the real closed cone

$$\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n \; ; \; \langle \alpha^j, x \rangle \geq 0 \, , \; j = 1, ..., n \; ; \; x_1 + \cdots + x_n \leq 0 \} \, ,$$

where $\alpha^1, ..., \alpha^n$ denote the column vectors of the matrix $A = [\alpha_{ij}]$, one has $T_{f;\{1,...,n\}} = 0$ when d = 0; otherwise, if $1 \le d \le n$,

$$T_{f;\{1,\ldots,n\}} = \bigwedge_{j=1}^{d} \bar{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{\zeta_{j}^{|\alpha^{j}|}} \right] \wedge \bigwedge_{j=d+1}^{n} \left(\frac{1}{\zeta_{j}^{|\alpha^{j}|}} \cdot \frac{d\overline{\zeta_{j}}}{\overline{\zeta_{j}}} \right) \cdot F(|\zeta_{d+1}|^{2}, \ldots, |\zeta_{n}|^{2}),$$

with $|\alpha^j| := \alpha_{1j} + \cdots + \alpha_{nj}, j = 1, ..., n, F$ being the hypergeometric function

$$F(|\zeta_{d+1}|^2,\ldots,|\zeta_n|^2) := \frac{1}{(2\pi i)^{n-d}} \int_{i\,\mathbf{R}^{n-d}} \prod_{j=1}^n \Gamma(1-\ell_j(\lambda'')) \prod_{j=d+1}^n |\zeta_j|^{2\lambda_j} \, d\lambda'',$$

where, for $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^n$ with $\lambda' := (\lambda_1, ..., \lambda_d)$ and $\lambda'' = (\lambda_{d+1}, ..., \lambda_n)$, $\ell_j(\lambda'')$ is the j'th component of the vector $\ell(\lambda'') = A^*(0', \lambda'')$; in the extreme case d = n,

$$T_{f;\{1,\ldots,n\}} = \bigwedge_{j=1}^{n} \bar{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{\zeta_{j}^{|\alpha^{j}|}} \right].$$

When $m \leq n$ and $(f_1, ..., f_m)$ define a complete intersection, we have :

Theorem 3.3 ([76]) In the complete intersection case $(m = n = m_f)$, all Bochner-Martinelli currents $T_{f;\mathcal{I}}$ are zero, except the current $T_{f;\{1,...,m\}}$ which coincides with the Coleff-Herrera current.

The second assertion of this proposition is not immediate and its actual proof involves arguments inspired by the proof of the fibered residue formula [26]. It would be essntial to find a proof inspired by the arguments developed for exampe in the proof of theorem 2.3 (section 2.3).

Therefore, when $m \leq n$, though the unconditional limit

$$\lim_{\eta_1,\dots,\eta_m\to 0_+} \frac{1}{(2i\pi)^m} \int_{\substack{|f_1|=\eta_1\\|f_m|=\eta_m}} \frac{\varphi}{f_1\cdots f_m}$$

does not exist in general (see section 2.2) even when $f_1, ..., f_m$ define a complete intersection, the limit when ϵ tends to zero of the average

$$\int_{(\eta_1^2,...,\eta_m^2)\in\Delta_m(\epsilon^2)} \left[\frac{1}{(2i\pi)^m} \int_{\substack{|f_1|=\eta_1\\ |f_m|=\eta_m}} \frac{\varphi}{f_1\cdots f_m} \right] d\sigma_{m,\epsilon^2}(\eta_1^2,...,\eta_m^2)$$

always exists; one has already seen the reason for this in the absolute case m=n in section 2 (see the statement in theorem 2.3 and its proof in section 2.3). One of the advantages of this alternative approach to the Coleff-Herrera current (apart from the fact that it extends to the non-complete intersection case) is that it provides a one parameter approximation (namely ϵ instead of $(\eta_1, ..., \eta_m)$), which allows to turn around the difficulties arising from the Passare-Tsikh counterexample [75]. In the non-complete intersection case (still with $m \leq n$), it provides a $\overline{\partial}$ -closed (0, m)-current (namely $T_{f;\{1,...,m\}}$) with support $f^{-1}(0)$ (instead of the essential intersection in the Coleff-Herrera construction [26]), depending in an alternate way on the ordering of $f_1, ..., f_m$ (which is not the case for the Coleff-Herrera currents); the averaging method which is proposed here needs to be compared to the averaging method proposed by M. Passare in [72, 73].

A key property of the Coleff-Herrera current in the complete intersection case [71] is the fact that one has, for any $h \in H(V)$,

$$h\bigwedge_{j=1}^{m} \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_j}\right] \equiv 0 \iff h \in (f_1, ..., f_m) ;$$

on the other hand, as a consequence of the transformation law, one has also in this case that for any $(q_1, ..., q_m) \in \mathbb{N}^m$,

$$f_1^{q_1} \dots f_m^{q_m} \bigwedge_{j=1}^m \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_j^{q_j+1}} \right] = \bigwedge_{j=1}^m \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_j} \right].$$

These two properties suggest in the non-complete intersection case the idea to extend the construction proposed in theorem 3.1, replacing the Bochner-Martinelli section $(\overline{f}_1/\|f\|^2,...,\overline{f_m}/\|f\|^2)$ that has been used by the section

$$\left(\frac{\overline{f_1}\,|f_1|^{2q_1}}{\|f\|_q^2},\dots,\frac{\overline{f_m}\,|f_m|^{2q_m}}{\|f\|_q^2}\right),$$
 (3.1)

where $q = (q_1, ..., q_m) \in \mathbb{N}^m$ and

$$||f||_q^2 := \sum_{j=1}^m |f_j|^{2(q_j+1)}$$
.

This has been done in [12]; it amounts essentially to replace $||f||^2$ by $||f||_q^2$ and the Bochner-Martinelli forms $\Omega(f; \mathcal{I})$, where \mathcal{I} denotes an ordered subset of $\{1, ..., m\}$ with cardinal r, by the forms:

$$\Omega(f; \mathcal{I}; q) := \left(\prod_{l=1}^r f_{i_l}^{q_{i_l}}\right) \sum_{j=1}^r (-1)^{j-1} \overline{f_{i_j}}^{q_{i_j}+1} \bigwedge_{\substack{l=1\\l\neq j}}^r \overline{d[f_{i_l}^{q_{i_l}+1}]}.$$

The corresponding current $T_{f;\mathcal{I};q}$ is defined as follows [12]: for any (n, n-r) test-form φ with compact support in V,

$$\langle T_{f;\mathcal{I};q},\varphi\rangle := \frac{(-1)^{\frac{r(r-1)}{2}}(r-1)!}{(2i\pi)^r} \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\epsilon^{2r}} \int_{\|f\|_q^2 = \epsilon^2} \Omega(f;\mathcal{I};q) \wedge \varphi;$$

when $m \leq n$ and $(f_1, ..., f_m)$ define a complete intersection, one has

$$T_{f;\{1,...,m\};q} = T_{f;\{1,...,m\};0} = \bigwedge_{j=1}^{m} \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_{j}}\right];$$

this can be obtained repeating the argument developped in the case q=0 in [76] (theorem 4.1); it means that in the complete intersection case, the action of the Coleff-Herrera current on a (n, n-m)-test form φ can be expressed (independently of $q \in \mathbb{N}$) as

$$\left\langle \bigwedge_{j=1}^{m} \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_{j}} \right], \varphi \right\rangle$$

$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{(\eta_{1}^{2}, \dots, \eta_{m}^{2}) \in \Delta_{m, q}(\epsilon^{2})} \left[\frac{1}{(2i\pi)^{m}} \int_{\substack{|f_{1}| = \eta_{1} \\ |f_{m}| = \eta_{m}}} \frac{\varphi}{f_{1} \cdots f_{m}} \right] d\sigma_{m, q, \epsilon^{2}}(\eta_{1}^{2}, \dots, \eta_{m}^{2}),$$

where $\Sigma_{m,q}(\epsilon^2)$ denotes the m-1-dimensional open simplex

$$\Sigma_{m,q}(\epsilon^2) := \{(t_1, ..., t_m) \in]0, +\infty[^m; t_1^{q_1+1} + \dots + t_m^{q_m+1} = \epsilon^2\}$$

and $d\sigma_{m,q,\epsilon^2}$ the normalized m-1-dimensional Lebesgue measure on it; moreover, in the particular case m=n, one has

$$\langle T_{f;\{1,\ldots,m\};q}, \varphi \rangle$$

$$= \lim_{\tau \to 0^+} \frac{1}{(2i\pi)^m} \int_{\gamma + i\mathbf{R}^m} \tau^{-|s|} \Gamma(|s|+1) \left[\prod_{j=1}^m \Gamma(1-s_k) \right] \Gamma_{f,q}^{\varphi}(s) \, ds \,,$$

where

$$\Gamma_{f,q}^{\varphi}(s) := \left[\prod_{j=1}^{m} (q_j+1)\right] \Gamma_f^{\varphi}((q_1+1)s_1, ..., (q_m+1)s_m);$$

so the fact that $T_{f;\{1,...,m\};q}$ is independent of q when $f_1,...,f_m$ define a complete intersection implies that in this case, for any (n, n-m)-test form in V, the function

$$s = (\lambda_1, ..., \lambda_m) \mapsto \Gamma_f^{\varphi}(\lambda)$$

has only simple poles along the divisors $\{\lambda_1 = 0\},...,\{\lambda_m = 0\}$ and that the action on φ of the Coleff-Herrera current equals then the Leray iterated residue at the origin in \mathbb{C}^m (respect to these divisors) of the (m,0)-meromorphic form

$$\Gamma_f^{\varphi}(s) ds_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge ds_m;$$

this gives an alternative approach to the statement in theorem 2.5.

Besides the fact that such currents $T_{f;\mathcal{I};q}$ with $q \in \mathbb{N}^m$,

$$\mathcal{I} \subset \{1, ..., m\}, \ m_f \le r(\mathcal{I}) \le \min(m, n),$$

inherit the same properties than in theorem 3.1, one can add that

$$hT_{f;\mathcal{I};q} \equiv 0$$

for any $h \in H(V)$ such that for any point z in V, one has that

$$\left(\prod_{l=1}^r f_{i_l}^{q_{i_l}}\right) h_z$$

lies in the integral closure (in $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n,z}$) of the r-th power of the ideal generated by the $f_j^{q_j+1}$, j=1,...,m.

Exactly as for the Coleff-Herrera construction, which can be carried on any reduced analytic set, Bochner-Martinelli currents such as the $T_{f;\mathcal{I};q}$, where

 $f=(f_1,...,f_m)$ is a collection of holomorphic functions in V and \mathcal{I} is an ordered subset of $\{1,...,m\}$ with cardinal $r \leq \min(m,n)$, may be multiplied in some natural way with integration currents on analytic sets; namely, if A is a closed analytic subset in V (with pure dimension $n-m_A$, $1 \leq m_A \leq n-1$), and δ_A denotes the geometric integration current on A,

$$\delta_A = \sum_{\substack{J \subset \{1,\ldots,n\} \\ \sharp J = k}} \delta_{A,J} dz_J \wedge \overline{dz_J},$$

all distribution-coefficients $\delta_{A,J}$ are regular holonomic [17], so that, given $f_1, ..., f_m$ holomorphic in V (such that $\dim(A \cap V(f)) < n - m_A = \dim A$) and z_0 in $A \cap V(f)$, there exists (see [16], chapter 3), for each $J \subset \{1, ..., n\}$ with cardinal m_A , a Bernstein-Sato functional equation

$$Q_{J,z_0}\left(\zeta, \frac{\partial}{\partial \zeta}, \frac{\partial}{\partial \overline{\zeta}}, \lambda\right) \left[\|f\|^{2(\lambda+1)} \otimes \delta_{A,J} \right] = b_{J,z_0}(\lambda) \left[\|f\|^{2\lambda} \otimes \delta_{A,J} \right], \quad b_{J,z_0} \in \mathbb{C}[X];$$

this allow the possibility [13] to define, for any subset \mathcal{I} with cardinal r, $r \leq \min(m, n - m_A)$, restricted residual currents

$$T_{f;\mathcal{I};q} \wedge \delta_{A} :$$

$$= \frac{(-1)^{\frac{r(r-1)}{2}}(r-1)!}{(2i\pi)^{r}} \left[||f||_{q}^{2(\lambda-r-1)}\overline{\partial}||f||_{q}^{2} \wedge \Omega(f;\mathcal{I};q) \wedge \delta_{A} \right]_{\lambda=0}$$

$$= \frac{(-1)^{\frac{r(r-1)}{2}}(r-1)!}{(2i\pi)^{r}} \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\epsilon^{2r}} \int_{A \cap \{||f||_{d}^{2} = \epsilon^{2}\}} \Omega(f;\mathcal{I};q) \wedge (\cdot)$$

(taking the meromorphic continuation, then the value at $\lambda = 0$, in the first definition, the second being naturally connected to it via the Mellin transform, the limit here been taken when ϵ tends to 0 outside a negligible set in $]0, +\infty[)$.

3.2 Division formulas and Bochner-Martinelli residue currents

Let $m,n\in\mathbb{N},\ m\geq n$; let $f_1,...,f_m$ be m holomorphic functions in some pseudoconvex domain V in \mathbb{C}^n and $U_1,...,U_m$ be m planar domains with piecewise smooth boundaries such that $U_j\subset\subset f_j(V)$; let W be a connected composent of the analytic polyedron

$$\{\zeta \in V ; f_j(\zeta) \in U_j, j = 1, ..., m\}$$

such as the faces of W intersect in general position (that is, for any subset \mathcal{I} of $\{1, ..., m\}$ with cardinal r, the intersection of the r faces

$$\gamma_{i_l} := \{ \zeta \in W ; f_{i_l}(\zeta) \in \partial U_{i_l}, f_{i_{l'}}(\zeta) \in U_{i_{l'}} \text{ for } l' \neq l \}, \quad l = 1, ..., r,$$

defines a piecewise smooth 2n-r-dimensional real-analytic cycle in V); the natural orientation on V induces an orientation on each of the n-dimensional edges $\gamma_{i_1,\ldots,i_n}:=\gamma_{i_1}\cap\ldots\cap\gamma_{i_n},\ 1\leq i_1<\ldots< i_n\leq m$, which form the skeleton of W; let $a_{j,i},\ 1\leq i\leq m,\ 1\leq j\leq n$ be nm holomorphic functions in $V\times V$ such that

$$f_i(\xi) - f_i(\zeta) = \sum_{i=1}^n a_{j,i}(\xi,\zeta) (\xi_j - z_j), \quad (\xi,\zeta) \in V \times V;$$

then, one can reproduce (in W) any holomorphic function $h \in H(W)$ which extends continuously to \overline{W} with the well known Cauchy-Weil integral representation formula [92]:

$$h(\zeta) = \frac{1}{(2i\pi)^n} \sum_{1 \le i_1 < \dots < i_n \le m} \int_{\gamma_{i_1,\dots,i_n}} \frac{h(\xi) \bigwedge_{l=1}^n \left(\sum_{j=1}^n a_{j,i_l}(\xi,\zeta) d\xi_j \right)}{\prod_{l=1}^n \left(f_{i_l}(\xi) - f_{i_l}(\zeta) \right)}. \tag{3.2}$$

In the particular case where U_j is a disc $D(0, r_j)$, one can derive from (3.2) the Weil expansion theorem:

Theorem 3.4 ([92]) Any function h holomorphic in W and continuous on \overline{W} admits in W the series expansion

$$h(\zeta) = \frac{1}{(2i\pi)^n} \sum_{1 \le i_1 < \dots < i_n \le m} \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}^n} \int_{\gamma_{i_1,\dots,i_n}} \frac{h(\xi) \bigwedge_{l=1}^n \left(\sum_{j=1}^n a_{j,i_l}(\xi,\zeta) d\xi_j \right)}{\prod_{l=1}^n f_{i_l}^{k_l+1}(\xi)} \times f_{i_1}^{k_1}(\zeta) \cdots f_{i_n}^{k_n}(\zeta) ,$$
(3.3)

such a development being normally convergent on any compact subset of W.

The key difficulty which is inherent to Cauchy-Weil's formula (3.2) lies in the fact that for any subset $\{i_1, ..., i_n\} \subset \{1, ..., m\}$, $\gamma_{i_1, ..., i_n}$ represents a portion of

an analytic cycle. Connecting integral formulas via Dolbeault isomorphism (see for example [46]) leads to some infinitesimal versions of the Cauchy-Weil formula in its expanded form (3.3), where Bochner-Martinelli residual currents are involved; subfamilies $\{f_{i_1}, ..., f_{i_n}\}$ extracted from the family $\{f_1, ..., f_m\}$ will now be considered instead of the pieces of cycles $\gamma_{i_1, ..., i_n}$.

In the algebraic context $(f_1, ..., f_n)$ being a quasi-regular sequence in some commutative **A**-algebra **R** such that $\mathbf{R}/f\mathbf{R}$ is finitely generated projective module, see [62], section 3, theorem 3.6), all residue symbols

Res
$$\begin{bmatrix} r dX_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dX_n \\ f_1^{k_1+1}, \dots, f_n^{k_n+1} \end{bmatrix}$$
, $k \in \mathbb{N}^n$,

are simultaneously defined via an algebraic trace formula. In our analytic situation $(f_1, ..., f_m \text{ being } m \text{ holomorphic functions in some open subset } V \subset \mathbb{C}^n)$, such that $m_f = \operatorname{codim} f^{-1}(0)$, one can attach to any choice of $q \in \mathbb{N}^m$ (that is any choice of a Bochner-Martinelli section such as (3.1)) a collection of residual currents indexed by $\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I} \subset \{1, ..., n\}$ and $k \in \mathbb{N}^m$ defined as follows: if $\mathcal{I} := \{i_1, ..., i_r\}, m_f \leq r \leq \min(n, m), T_{f;\mathcal{I};q}^k$ is the (n, n-r) current in V defined as

$$\langle T_{f;\mathcal{I};q}^{k},\varphi\rangle = \frac{(-1)^{\frac{r(r-1)}{2}}(|k|+r-1)!}{(2i\pi)^{r}k_{1}!\cdots k_{m}!} \times \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\epsilon^{2(r+|k|)}} \int_{\|f\|_{q}^{2}=\epsilon^{2}} \left(\prod_{j=1}^{m} |f_{j}|^{2q_{j}k_{j}} \overline{f_{j}}^{k_{j}}\right) \Omega(f;\mathcal{I};q) \wedge \varphi,$$

where $|k| := k_1 + \cdots + k_m$, for any test-form $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{n,n-m}(V)$. When $m \leq n$ and f_1, \ldots, f_m define a complete intersection one has

$$T_{f;\{1,\ldots,m\};q}^{k} = \bigwedge_{j=1}^{m} \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_{j}^{k_{j}+1}} \right], \quad \forall q, k \in \mathbb{N}^{m}.$$

Such objects were already introduced (acting on $\overline{\partial}$ -forms) in [70].

It is interesting to note that when $m_f = n$ (which corresponds to the frame of Cauchy-Weil's formulas (3.2) or (3.3)), then, for any subset $\mathcal{I} = \{i_1, ..., i_n\}$ of $\{1, ..., m\}$ with cardinal n, for any $q, k \in \mathbb{N}^m$, one has

$$T_{f;\mathcal{I};q}^{k} = \left(\sum_{\alpha \in V(f)} \mathcal{Q}_{\alpha,\mathcal{I},k,q}\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial \zeta}\right) \left[\delta_{\alpha}\right]\right) d\zeta_{1} \wedge \ldots \wedge d\zeta_{n},$$

which confers an algebraic character to these currents in case $f^{-1}(0)$ is discrete.

Let now $r, R, \epsilon > 0, n > m$ and $\{f_1, ..., f_m\}$ be m holomorphic functions in n variables defining a zero set $f^{-1}(0)$ with codimension m_f in

$$U_{r+\epsilon,R+\epsilon} := \{ \zeta = (z,w) \in \mathbb{C}^{n-m_f} \times \mathbb{C}^{m_f} ; ||z|| < r + \epsilon, ||w|| < R + \epsilon \}$$

such that the projection $\pi: \zeta \mapsto z$ from $f^{-1}(0) \cap U_{r+\epsilon,R+\epsilon}$ to \mathbb{C}^{n-m_f} is proper and that

$$\{\zeta \in f^{-1}(0) ; ||z|| < r + \epsilon, R \le ||w|| < R + \epsilon\} = \emptyset;$$

let

$$\Sigma_k(z) := \frac{1}{(2i\pi)^k} \partial ||z||^2 \wedge \overline{\partial} \partial ||z||^2, \quad k = 1, ..., n - m_f.$$

Let also a_{ji} , j=1,...,n, i=1,...,m be a matrix of $n \times m$ holomorphic functions in 2n variables $(\xi,\zeta)=(u,v;z,w)$ in $U_{r+\epsilon,R+\epsilon} \times U_{r+\epsilon,R+\epsilon}$ such that

$$f_i(\xi) - f_i(\zeta) = \sum_{j=1}^n a_{ji}(\xi, \zeta) (\xi_j - \zeta_j), \quad i = 1, ..., m$$
 (3.4)

and

$$A_i(\xi,\zeta) := \sum_{j=1}^n a_{ji}(\xi,\zeta) d\xi_j, \quad i = 1, ..., m.$$

Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}_z(\{\|z\| < r + \epsilon\})$, such that $\varphi \equiv 1$ in a neighborhood of $\{\|z\| \le r\}$ and $\psi \in \mathcal{D}_w(\{\|w\| < R + \epsilon\})$, such that $\psi \equiv 1$ in a neighborhood of $\{\|w\| \le R\}$; then, one can derive from division formulas based on the use of weighted Bochner-Martinelli kernels (in the spirit of [14, 71, 7]) the following generalization of Cauchy-Weil's formula (in its expanded form (3.2)):

Theorem 3.5 [12, 94] For any h holomorphic in $U_{r+\epsilon,R+\epsilon}$, for any $q \in \mathbb{N}^m$, one has the following version of Cauchy-Weil's expansion in $U_{r,R}$:

$$h(\zeta) \equiv$$

$$-\sum_{\substack{k \in \mathbb{N}^m \\ |k| < N}} \sum_{r=m_f}^{m} \sum_{\substack{\mathcal{I} = \{i_1, \dots, i_r\} \\ 1 \le i_1 < \dots < i_r \le m}} \left\langle T_{f;\mathcal{I};q}^k, h \psi \overline{\partial} \varphi \wedge \frac{\sum_{n-r} (u) \wedge \left(\bigwedge_{l=1}^r A_{i_l}(\xi, \zeta)\right)}{\langle \overline{u}, u-z \rangle^{n-r}} \right\rangle f^k(\zeta)$$

$$(3.5)$$

modulo the ideal $(f_1, ..., f_m)^N$ in $H(U_{r,R})$ for any $N \in \mathbb{N}^*$; moreover, if f(0) = 0, the series above is normally convergent in some $U_{\eta,\eta}$ with η sufficiently small.

In the particular case $m_f = 0$, one can formulate this result as follows:

Theorem 3.6 [94] If $f_1, ..., f_m$ are m holomorphic functions with a finite set of common zeroes $f^{-1}(0)$ in some bounded pseudoconvex open subset $V \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ and a_{ji} , i = 1, ..., m, j = 1, ..., n, are $n \times m$ holomorphic functions such that (3.4) holds in $V \times V$, then for any $h \in H(V)$, for any $N \in \mathbb{N}^*$, one has

$$h(\zeta) \equiv \sum_{\substack{k \in \mathbb{N}^m \\ |k| < N}} \sum_{1 \le i_1 < \dots < i_n \le m} \left\langle T_{f;\mathcal{I};q}^k, h\left(\bigwedge_{l=1}^n A_{i_l}(\xi,\zeta)\right) \right\rangle f^k(\zeta)$$
 (3.6)

modulo the ideal $(f_1, ..., f_m)^N$ in H(V).

An example of application. As an interesting example where one would expect such division formulas to be involved, we take here the opportunity to mention the following result, which does not happen to be so well known:

Theorem 3.7 Let $f_1, ..., f_n$ be n germs of holomorphic functions in n variables at the origin of \mathbb{C}^n , such that $f_1(0) = ... = f_n(0) = 0$ and J be the Jacobian determinant of $f_1, ..., f_n$; then $J \in (f_1, ..., f_n)$ if and only if $\dim V(f) > 0$.

The fact that J cannot lie in $(f_1, ..., f_n)$ when the origin is an isolated zero is a consequence of the formula which was established in section 2,

$$\bigwedge_{j=1}^{n} \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_j} \right] \wedge dz_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge dz_n = \operatorname{mult}_0(f) \, \delta_0 \, \bigwedge_{j=1}^{n} \frac{d\overline{z}_j \wedge dz_j}{2i}$$

and of the local duality theorem. The reciprocal assertion is more unexpected; in fact, what is easy to deduce from theorem 3.6 is that one has always

$$\mathcal{M}J\subset (f_1,...,f_n),$$

where \mathcal{M} denotes the maximal ideal in $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n,0}$; this happens to be a classical fact in residue theory, namely that the Jacobian determinant of a regular sequence $(f_1,...,f_n) \in \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n,0}$ lies in the socle of the ideal $(f_1,...,f_n)$; the

fact that when dim V(f) > 0, one has in fact $J \in (f_1, ..., f_n)$ follows from this remark, combined with the use of Krull's theorem (this was noticed by M. Hickel); the corresponding global result amounts to [90]. It remains an interesting problem to extract from theorem 3.6 an explicit division formula for J in $(f_1, ..., f_n)$ when dim $f^{-1}(0) > 0$; such a formula can be derived from Euler's identity in the homogeneous case [68, 83]; in the general situation, it could be done only under some additional hypothesis [12]; it seems likely that the proof of such a division formula would provide a better understanding of the algebraic properties of Bochner-Martinelli residue currents.

Given any closed ideal in the space of analytic functions on a n-dimensional Stein manifold \mathcal{X} , it is known that any analytic functional $T \in H'(V)$ such that $hT \equiv 0$ for any $h \in I$ can be represented by some element $\tilde{T} \in \mathcal{D}'(V)$ which satisfies $h\tilde{T} \equiv 0$ (this identity being understood now from the distribution point of view); the question remains whether such \tilde{T} can be described in terms of residual currents attached to the ideal I. Since the initial developments of the theory, structure problems related to such currents objects, together with their eventual relation with the noetherian operators of Ehrenpreis-Palamodov have been extensively studied [31, 32]; complete answers have been given in the discrete case and the normal crossings case; less precise answers have also been proposed to describe the structure of the Coleff-Herrera current in the complete intersection case (see [29]). For example, if m = 1 and $f \in H(V)$, one can describe the action of the residual current $\overline{\partial}(1/f)$ on the (n, n - 1) test-form

$$\varphi = \sum_{j=1}^{n} \varphi_j d\zeta \wedge \bigwedge_{l \neq j} d\overline{\zeta_j} = \sum_{j=1}^{n} \varphi_j d\zeta \wedge d\overline{\zeta_{[j]}}.$$

as

$$\left\langle \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f} \right], \varphi \right\rangle := \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{k} D_{k} \operatorname{VP}_{k,j} \left(\varphi_{j} d\zeta_{[j]} \wedge d\overline{\zeta}_{[j]} \right),$$

where the D_k are differential operators with holomorphic coefficients, the $VP_{k,j}$ are the images through the canonical injection of some principal value distributions on the irreducible branches of $f^{-1}(0)$ (see [32], theorem 6.4.3).

When I is an ideal of $H(\mathcal{X})$ which is defined as a complete intersection (let say by $f_1, ..., f_m$ which are holomorphic functions in V), then, for any analytic functional $T \in H'(V)$ such that $hT \equiv 0$, for any Stein neighborhood U of a carrier K of T, one can find [30, 86] an element $\varphi_T \in \mathcal{D}^{n,n-m}(U)$ such that:

•
$$\forall h \in H(V), T(h) = \left\langle \bigwedge_{j=1}^{m} \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_j} \right] \wedge \varphi_T, h \right\rangle$$

•
$$\overline{\partial} \varphi_T = \sum_{j=1}^m f_j \mathcal{D}^{n,n-m+1}(V);$$

this shows the crucial role of residue currents in the complete intersection case and the necessity to clarify their relations with noetherian operators attached to the ideal. In the non complete intersection case, the situation is more involved; what can be proved is the following result, valid in the locally Cohen-Macaulay situation:

Theorem 3.8 [30] Let \mathcal{X} be a n dimensional Stein manifold and I a closed ideal in H(V) such that $\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X},z}/\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{X},z}$ is a Cohen-Macaulay ring with fixed codimension m for any z in the zero set of I; let $T \in H'(V)$ such that $IT \equiv 0$ (in the sense of analytic functionals). Then one can find a compactly supported residual current \tilde{T} such that $I\tilde{T} \equiv 0$ (in the sense of currents) and $T(h) = \tilde{T}(h)$ for any $h \in H(V)$; moreover, given any complete intersection ideal $(f_1, ..., f_m)$ containing I, one can find \tilde{T} with the form

$$\widetilde{T} = \bigwedge_{j=1}^{m} \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_j} \right] \wedge \varphi_{T,f} ,$$

where

- $\varphi_{T,f} \in [(f_1, ..., f_m) : I] \mathcal{D}^{n,n-m}(V) ;$
- $\overline{\partial} \varphi_T = \sum_{j=1}^m f_j \, \mathcal{D}^{n,n-m+1}(V)$.

Note that in the discrete case m=n, one can also realize \widetilde{T} in terms of the currents $T_{f;\mathcal{I};q}^k$, with \mathcal{I} of cardinal n, which have been constructed previously in this section. Nevertheless, we would like to point that the approach developped for the proof of theorem 3.8 (and which is inspired from the notion of linkage in algebraic geometry) is different from the direct division approach where Bochner-Martinelli kernels are involved. Let us quote the following result obtained by M. Méo:

Theorem 3.9 [67] Let $f_1, ..., f_m$ be m holomorphic functions in a neighborhhood of the origin in \mathbb{C}^n such that $V(f_1, ..., f_m)$ is an irreducible analytic set with codimension m_f ; if $m_f < n$, let μ_f be the multiplicity of $(f_1, ..., f_m)$ at any generic (smooth) point of $V(f_1, ..., f_m)$; if $m_f = n$ (that

is $V(f) = \{0\}$), let μ_f be the multiplicity in the sense of Serre of the primary ideal $(f_1, ..., f_m)$, that is also the multiplicity of $\tilde{f} = (\tilde{f}_1, ..., \tilde{f}_n)$, where $\tilde{f}_1, ..., \tilde{f}_n$ are n linear generic combinations of the f_j 's; then one has the following factorization formula for the integration current on $[V(f_1, ..., f_m)]$:

$$[V(f_1, ..., f_m)]: = \mu_f \, \delta_f \bigwedge_{j=1}^n \frac{d\overline{z_j} \wedge dz_j}{2i} \quad when \, m_f = n$$

$$= \sum_{1 \leq i_1 < ... < i_{m_f} \leq m} T_{f;\mathcal{I}} \wedge \bigwedge_{l=1}^{m_f} df_{i_l} \quad when \, m_f < n \,,$$

which can be seen as a generalization to the non-complete intersection case of Poincaré-Lelong equation (here δ_f denotes the Dirac distribution on $f^{-1}(0)$).

As we will see in subsection 6.3, a similar formula exists in case $(f_1, ..., f_m)$ define a purely m_f -codimensional cycle which is not irreducible anymore; note that the multiplicities involved in the right-hand side of such a generalized Poincaré-Lelong formula are the Hilbert-Samuel multiplicities: for example, in the discrete case $f^{-1}(0) = \{0\}$, the integration current we may represent with such a formula does not change if $(f_1, ..., f_m)$ is replaced by any ideal $(\tilde{f}_1, ..., \tilde{f}_p)$ with the same integral closure, for example any ideal $(\tilde{f}_1, ..., \tilde{f}_n)$, where $\tilde{f}_1, ..., \tilde{f}_n$ are n generic linear combinations of $f_1, ..., f_m$. On the other hand, in [59], M. Lejeune-Jalabert gave an explicit formula, given some primary ideal $(f_1, ..., f_m)$ in $\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^n,0}$, to express the dimension of the quotient space $\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^n,0}/(f_1, ..., f_m)$ as

$$\dim \left(\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^n,0}/(f_1,...,f_m) \right) = \left\langle \bigwedge_{j=1}^n \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{\widetilde{f_j}} \right], \, \omega_n \right\rangle$$

where $(\tilde{f}_1, ..., \tilde{f}_n)$ denotes an arbitrary regular sequence in $(f_1, ..., f_m)$ and ω_n (depending of the \tilde{f}_j 's) is computed from a free resolution \mathcal{R} (with length n) of $\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^n,0}/(f_1, ..., f_m)$ using explicitely some morphism α_{\bullet} of complexes from the Koszul resolution $\Lambda^{\bullet}\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^n,0}^n$ to \mathcal{R}_{\bullet} deduced from the inclusion $(\tilde{f}_1, ..., \tilde{f}_n) \subset (f_1, ..., f_m)$. From this, the following question arises, given a primary ideal $(f_1, ..., f_m)$ in $\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^n,0}$: can one choose some convenient q in formula (3.6) so that:

• such a formula could reproduce the membership of h to $(f_1, ..., f_m)$?

• for any notion of multiplicity at the origin μ_f (dynamical, algebraic such as the dimension of the quotient space, or more analytic such as the multiplicity in the sense of Serre, which would be the more plausible), one has, for any $h \in \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n,0}$,

$$\mu_f h(0) = \sum_{1 < i_1 < \dots < i_n < m} \left\langle T_{f;\mathcal{I};q}^k, h\left(\bigwedge_{l=1}^n df_{i_l}(\zeta)\right) \right\rangle ?$$

Note that a good test example would be the ideal

$$I := (z_1^2 - z_2^2, z_2^2 - z_3^2, z_1 z_2, z_1 z_3, z_1 z_3)$$

in $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{C}^3,0}$, where one can check easily that

$$h \in I \iff \left[\sum_{j=1}^{3} \frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial z_{j}^{2}}\right] [hg] = 0 \quad \forall g \in \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{d}^{3},0}.$$

Also the Cauchy-Weil formula (3.2), besides its ambivalence in the case m > n, needs certainly to be better understood. Note that our construction of Bochner-Martinelli residue currents with various sections correspond to various averaging inside the process that lead to the construction of residual currents of the Coleff-Herrera type (as developed in section 2). One could think also about averaging over the different choices of the sections or even consider for example the parameters $(q_1, ..., q_m)$ that quantify in our examples the choice of sections as complex parameters, then use at this new level analytic continuation techniques in order to realize new residual objects thanks to residue calculus (dealing now with meromorphic functions of q). Here again, one should insist on the new lightening of such ideas that could bring the theory of amoebas (in the spirit of section 2.3).

4 Applications to the effective Nullstellensatz

4.1 About the effectivity of the geometric Hilbert's Nullstellensatz

Let us state here the classical Hilbert's zeroes theorem, also known as the Hilbert's Nullstellensatz:

Theorem 4.1 Let \mathbb{K} be a commutative field of arbitrary characteristic and $P_1, ..., P_m, Q$, be m+1 elements in the polynomial algebra $\mathbb{K}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ such that $Q \equiv 0$ on the set of common zeroes of $P_1, ..., P_m$ in $\overline{\mathbb{K}}^n$, where \mathbb{K} is an algebraically closed extension of \mathbb{K} ; then one can find an integer $M \in \mathbb{N}$ and polynomials $Q_1, ..., Q_m$ in $\mathbb{K}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ such that

$$Q^{M}(X) = Q_{1}(X)P_{1}(X) + \dots + Q_{m}(X)P_{m}(X). \tag{4.1}$$

Note that proving such an assertion (when the number n of variables is arbitrary) amounts to prove it when $Q \equiv 1$ and $P_1, ..., P_m$ have no common zeroes in some algebraically closed extension $\overline{\mathbb{K}}$ of \mathbb{K} . This is based on what is known as the "Rabinowitz trick": let us assume Q vanishes on the set of common zeroes of $P_1, ..., P_m$ in $\overline{\mathbb{K}}^n$; this implies that the polynomials

$$1 - X_0 Q(X_1, ..., X_n), P_1(X_1, ..., X_n), ..., P_m(X_1, ..., X_m)$$

(considered as elements in $\mathbb{K}[X_0,...,X_n]$) have no common zeroes in $\overline{\mathbb{K}}^{n+1}$; assuming that Hilbert's Nullstellensatz holds in this particular situation, one can find polynomials $\widetilde{Q}_0,\ldots,\widetilde{Q}_m$ in $\mathbb{K}[X_0,...,X_n]$ such that

$$1 \equiv \tilde{Q}_0(X_0, ..., X_n) (1 - X_0 Q(X_1, ..., X_n)) + \sum_{j=1}^m \tilde{Q}_j(X_0, ..., X_n) P_j(X_1, ..., X_n) ;$$

substituting 1/Q to X_0 and then raising denominators leads to an algebraic identity of the form (4.1). Given m polynomials $P_1, ..., P_m$ in $\mathbb{K}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ which define a nonproper ideal in $\mathbb{K}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ (that is $1 \in (P_1, ..., P_m)$), any polynomial identity of the form

$$1 \equiv \sum_{j=1}^{m} Q_j(X_1, ..., X_n) P_j(X_1, ..., X_m), \quad Q_j \in \mathbf{K}[X_1, ..., X_n]$$
 (4.2)

is known as a Bézout identity; so what the trick of Rabinowitz says is that solving Hilbert's Nullstellensatz explicitely in $\mathbb{K}[X_1,...,X_n]$ amounts to solve a Bézout identity in $\mathbb{K}[X_0,...,X_n]$.

A crucial problem related to Hilbert's Nullstellensatz (or solving Bézout identity) is to give an explicit bound (in terms of the entries $P_1, ..., P_m$, namely of their degrees or the affine geometric degree of the polynomial map $P = (P_1, ..., P_m)$ from $\overline{\mathbb{K}}^n$ to $\overline{\mathbb{K}}^m$) on M and on the degrees of polynomials

 $Q_1, ..., Q_m$ involved in (4.1) or (4.2). The first explicit bound respect to the effectivity for Bézout identity was proposed by G. Hermann [48] following a method based on elimination theory; Hermann's bound (for a particular solution of (4.2) starting from entries $(P_1, ..., P_m)$ such that $1 \in (P_1, ..., P_m)$ is

$$\deg Q_j \le 2(2D)^{2^{n-1}}, \quad j = 1, ..., m$$

where $D = \max \deg P_j$. The first fundamental decisive progress towards effectivity in Hilbert's Nullstellensatz (or Bézout identity) was made by D. W. Brownawell in 1988 in the case $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{C}$ (that is essentially the characteristic zero case). For an exhaustive list of references about the beginning of the story and the pionneer work of D. W. Brownawell and J. Kollár, we would like to point out the survey paper [84]). Brownawell's original method combines the theory developed by Y. Nesterenko around Chow forms with the search for inequalities instead of identitities, then division with L^2 -estimates in multivariate complex analysis (namely Briançon-Skoda theorem [21], which several years later will be transposed to a algebraic context as Lipman-Sathaye-Teissier theorem [63, 64]) in order to obtain estimates of the form

$$\max \deg Q_j \le 3 \min(n, m) n D^{\min(n, m)}, \quad j = 1, ..., m,$$

for candidates Q_j involved in a Bézout identity (4.2) when D is the maximal degrees of polynomial entries $(P_1, ..., P_m)$ such that $1 \in (P_1, ..., P_m)$; note that analytic tools (namely Briançon-Skoda's theorem or explicit weighted Bochner-Martinelli formulas) where already present in this original proof. A few monthes later, J. Kollár proposed in [54] a geometric method (based on the use of local cohomology, but one could also re-interpret it in terms of Koszul complexes) that lead to a prime power version of Hilbert's Nullstellensatz:

Theorem 4.2 (J. Kollár [54], D. W. Brownawell [23]) Let \mathbb{K} be a commutative field and $P_1, ..., P_m$ be m elements in $\mathbb{K}[X_1, ..., X_n]$, such that

$$\deg P_2 \ge \deg P_3 \ge \cdots \ge \deg P_m \ge \deg P_1$$

and $\mathcal{U}(P)$ is the homogeneous ideal in $\mathbb{K}[X_0,...,X_n]$ generated by the homogeneous polynomials

$$\mathcal{P}_j(X_0,...,X_n) := X_0^{\deg P_j} P_j(\frac{X_1}{X_0},...,\frac{X_n}{X_0}), \quad j = 1,...,m.$$

Suppose that $D_{\mu-\rho+1} \geq 3$, where $\mu := \min(n, m)$, $\rho := height(\mathcal{U}(P)) > 1$; then, one can find elements $\mathcal{U}_1, ..., \mathcal{U}_r$ in $Ass(\mathcal{U}(P))$, together with positive integers $e_0, ..., e_r$, such that

$$(X_0,...,X_n)^{e_0}\prod_{j=1}^r\mathcal{U}_j^{e_j}\subset\mathcal{U}(P)$$

with

$$\sum_{j=0}^{r} e_j \leq D_1 \cdots D_{\mu};$$

in particular, if $Q \in \text{rad}(P_1, ..., P_m)$, one can find $Q_1, ..., Q_m \in \mathbb{K}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ such that

$$Q^{\sum_{j=0}^{r} e_j} = \sum_{j=1}^{m} Q_j \, P_j$$

and

$$\deg P_j Q_j \le e_0 + \dots + e_r \le D_1 \cdots D_\mu, \quad j = 1, \dots, m.$$

Under the same hypothesis on the entries P_j 's and their degrees, S. Ji, J. Kollár, B. Shiffman derived from such a result Lojasiewicz inegalities, assuming \mathbb{K} was algebraically closed and equipped with some absolute value; namely, if $P^{-1}(0)$ denotes the set of common zeroes of the P_j 's in \mathbb{K}^n , one has

$$\max_{1 \le j \le m} |P_j(z)| \ge \left(\frac{\min\left(1, \text{distance}\left[z, P^{-1}(0)\right]\right)}{(1 + ||z||)}\right)^{D_1 \cdots D_{\mu}}.$$
(4.3)

Since our aim here is to focuse on the role of multidimensional residue calculus, we will insist on the original approach of D. W. Brownawell: get first precise Lojasiewicz inequalities, then go from inequalities to identities using several variables complex analysis tools.

Let us note here that in the very particular case where m = n and $P_1, ..., P_n$ define a discrete (hence finite) variety in \mathbb{K}^n , there is a simple way (closer to the ideas we developed previously in this survey) to show that there exist constants c > 0 and $K \ge 0$ such that for any $z \in \mathbb{K}$, $|z| \ge K$, one has

$$\max_{1 \le j \le n} \frac{|P_j(z)|}{|z|^{D_j}} \ge c|z|^{-D_1 \cdots D_n}; \tag{4.4}$$

this was already noticed in [54]: consider the homogeneous polynomials \mathcal{P}_j (defined as the homogenizations of the P_j 's, j=1,...,n) and the functions $f_1,...,f_n$ which correspond to the functions $\mathcal{P}_j(\zeta)$ expressed in affine coordinates near some point in the hyperplane $z_0=0$. Let $\pi:Z\mapsto\mathbb{C}^n$ be the normalized blow-up of $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$ with center the ideal generated by the f_j . It follows from Bézout's theorem that at least one $f_j \circ \pi$ vanishes to an order less or equal to $D_1 \cdots D_n$ along each component of the exceptional divisor of the normalized blow-up, which implies (4.4).

Geometric intersection theory methods in the complex case $\mathbf{K} = \mathbb{C}$ [89, 27, 55] lead to a direct geometric proof of precise local Lojasiewicz type inequalities in the more involved situation where $P_1, ..., P_m$ do not define a zero-dimensional variety: more generally, if $I_1, ..., I_m$ denote m unmixed ideals in $\mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$, and $(P_{ij})_j$ is a set of generators for I_j , then, for any bounded set $B \in \mathbb{C}^n$, there is a constant c(B) such that for any $z \in B$,

$$\max_{i,j} |P_{ij}(z)| \ge c d(z, V(I_1, ..., I_m))^{\prod_{j=1}^m \deg I_j},$$

where $V(I_1, ..., I_m)$ denote the algebraic variety defined by $(I_1, ..., I_m)$ and the degree of an unmixed ideal I is defined as the degree of the corresponding cycle (multiplicities being taken into account). We refer to the paper of J. Kollár [55] for a survey of this geometric approach. Note that Kollár's approach in [55] has been extended in [33] to the case when $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$ is replaced by a smooth projective variety.

Of course, obtaining local Lojasiewicz type inequalities is a problem of different nature than obtaining global Lojasiewicz type inequalities, such as (4.3) (these are consequences from the prime power version of Hilbert's Nullstellensatz) or (4.4) (here a direct geometric global argument in used). Nevertheless, in the spirit of (4.4), global Lojasiewicz inequalities may be established independently of a prime power version of Hilbert's Nullstellensatz; one has to combine intersection theory technics [38] with methods adapted to the study of singularities [85]. We refer to [27] and to [51] for such a direct approach. Moreover, there is path between Lojasiewicz inequalities (obtained as above through geometric arguments issued from intersection theory combined with methods issued from the field of singularities) and effectivity for the Hilbert's Nullstellensatz. Let us illustrate this with some illuminating example (which will be fundamental for us later on), where $P_0, P_1, ..., P_n$ are n + 1 elements

in $\mathbb{C}[X_1,...,X_n]$ without common zeroes in \mathbb{C}^n and such that (4.4) holds for some convenient constants c,K. If one expresses affine coordinates in terms of homogeneous ones, it follows from (4.4) that $h:=\zeta_0^{D_1\cdots D_n}$, considered as a germ in $\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^{n+1},0}$, is in the integral closure of the ideal $\mathcal{I}(P)$ generated in $\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^{n+1},0}$ by the $\mathcal{P}_j,\ j=0,...,n$, that is satisfies a relation of integral dependency

$$h^{M} + \Phi_{1}h^{M-1} + \dots + \Phi_{M-1}h + \Phi_{M} = 0, \quad \Phi_{j} \in \mathcal{I}(P)^{j}, \ j = 1, \dots, M;$$

one knows then from Lipman-Sathaye theorem [63, 64] (which extends to any regular local ring Briançon-Skoda's theorem [21]) that

$$\overline{\mathcal{I}(P)}^l \subseteq \overline{\mathcal{I}(P)^l} \subset \mathcal{I}(P),$$

where $l \leq n$ is the minimal number of elements in \mathcal{I} which generate a reduction of this homogeneous ideal. Therefore, we have $\zeta_0^{lD_1\cdots D_n} \in \mathcal{I}(P)$; if we now go back to the affine coordinates, we deduce a Bézout identity

$$1 = \sum_{k=1}^{n} Q_k P_k, \quad \text{with} \quad \max \deg Q_j P_j \le l D_1 \cdots D_n.$$
 (4.5)

To summarize here this approach towards effectivity for the Bézout identity via intersection theory geometric methods combined with Briançon-Skoda's (or Lipman-Sathaye's) theorem, we will quote a recent result of M. Hickel ([51], theorem 5.1):

Theorem 4.3 Let \mathbb{K} an algebraically closed field and $P_1, ..., P_m$ be m elements in $\mathbb{K}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ with degrees less than D such that $1 \in (P_1, ..., P_m)$; let l be the minimal number of generators for a reduction of the ideal $\mathcal{U} = \mathcal{U}(P)$ generated by the homogenizations of the P_j 's in $\mathbb{K}[[X_0, ..., X_n]]$; one can define, in terms of the normalized blowing-up with center the ideal sheaf in $\mathcal{O}_{P^n(\mathbb{K})}$ generated by the homogenizations of the P_j 's and the invariants constructed in [85], a positive rational number $\nu_{\infty}(\mathcal{U})$ bounded from above by $D_1 \cdots D_{\mu}$, where $\mu := \min(n, m)$, such that:

• There exist polynomials $Q_1, ..., Q_m$ in $\mathbb{K}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ such that

$$1 = \sum_{j=1}^{m} Q_j P_j , \quad \max_{1 \le j \le m} \deg(P_j Q_j) \le l \max(\nu_{\infty}(\mathcal{U}), D) ;$$
 (4.6)

• for any set of polynomials $\{Q_1, ..., Q_m\}$ involved in a Bézout identity of the form (4.6), one has

$$\max_{1 \le j \le n} \deg P_j Q_j \ge \max(\nu_{\infty}(\mathcal{U}), D).$$

Note that there are situations where $\nu_{\infty}(\mathcal{U})$ and D^{μ} are comparable : such is the case in the example (see for example [68], volume II, section 411)

$$P_1(X) = X_1^D, \ P_2(X) = X_1 - X_2^D, \dots,$$

$$P_{n-1}(X) = X_{n-2} - X_{n-1}^D, \ P_n(X) = 1 - X_{n-1}X_n^{D-1},$$

where $\max(\deg(Q_j P_j)) \ge D^n - D^{n-1}$ for any Bézout identity (4.6).

One should also mention that J. Kollár in [55] extended (based on the approach via local Lojasiecicz inequalities) the effectivity results respect to the Bézout identity to the case when $P_1, ..., P_m$ were replaced by unmixed ideals $I_1, ..., I_m$ in $\mathbb{K}[X_1, ..., X_n]$, \mathbb{K} being an arbitrary algebraically closed commutative field: for example, if $I_1, ..., I_m$ have no common zero in \mathbb{K}^n , then, one can find $F_j \in I_j$, j = 1, ..., m, such that $1 = F_1 + ... + F_m$ and

$$\deg F_j \le (n+1) \prod_{j=1}^m \deg I_j.$$

All the results we quoted above provide an effective solution to the geometric version of Hilbert's Nullstellensatz: "geometric" since one is interested only into degree estimates for M or the degrees of the Q_j 's in (4.1) in terms of the geometric degree of $(P_1, ..., P_m)$ (following Kollár's approach in [55]) or multiplicities attached to the minimal primes in the decomposition of the ideal $\mathcal{U}(P)$ (in the spirit of [54, 23]), or even geometric invariants attached to the normalized blowing-up at infinity [51]. Since the Hilbert's Nullstellensatz over \mathbb{C} is known to be an NP-complete decision problem over \mathbb{C} [82], such results could be interesting steps towards the solution of the conjecture P = (?) NP; of course they need to be more explicit from the algorithmic point of view and here comes the reason why multivariate residue calculus interfers and brings some complementary insight on such questions.

As far as analytic ideas (inspired either by multivariate residue calculus or developments around integral kernels of Bochner-Martinelli type) are concerned, it appears that Briançon-Skoda's theorem [21] or its algebraic companion Lipman-Sathaye-Teissier theorem [63, 64] play a fundamental role

(see for example [35, 51]); we will just point here three results which take their significance from the fact that we know from Mayr-Meyer's classical example [66] that the membership problem (test explicitly whether a given polynomial Q is in some ideal $(P_1, ..., P_m)$ or not and write it explicitly in this ideal if it is) cannot be solved in polynomial time (degree estimates are are in D^{2^n} where D is the maximal degree of the P_j 's); analytic ideas inspired the first of these results (relate to Briançon-Skoda's theorem division formulas developed in section 3.2), while residue currents lie behind the two other ones:

Theorem 4.4 [3, 51] Let $P_1, ..., P_m$ be m polynomials in n variables with respective degrees $D_1 \leq D_2 \leq \cdots \leq D_m = D$ and Q in the integral closure of $(P_1, ..., P_m)$ in $\mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$; then, one can find polynomials $Q_1, ..., Q_m$ such that

$$Q^{\min(n+1,m)} = \sum_{j=1}^{m} Q_j P_j \tag{4.7}$$

and

$$\deg P_{j}Q_{j} \leq \min(n+1, m) \left[\deg Q + \left\{ \begin{array}{l} D_{1} \cdots D_{m} \ if \ m \leq n \\ \min(D^{n}, D_{1} \cdots D_{m}/D_{1}^{m-n}) \ if \ m > n \end{array} \right] \right.$$

Division interpolation formulas obtained from expanded versions of Cauchy-Weil's formula (see section 3) lead to explicit division formulas of the form (4.7); this is the reason to think such formulaes could be used in effectivity questions to make explicit the "black box" which represents Briançon-Skoda's theorem.

Our second example covers a very peculiar situation respect to the membership problem, the situation where $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{C}$, m = n, and $P_1, ..., P_n$ are n elements in $\mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ such that the zero set of $\mathcal{U}(P)$ lies in \mathbb{C}^n (there are no common zeroes at infinity); then, one has the following result, due to Max Nöther when n = 2 (he called it the Af + Bg theorem [69]), which inspired a lot of further geometric developments (see for example [81, 44]):

Theorem 4.5 Let $P_1, ..., P_n$ be n elements in $\mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ as above and $Q \in (P_1, ..., P_n)$; then there are polynomials $Q_1, ..., Q_n$ such that

$$Q = \sum_{j=1}^{n} Q_j P_j$$

and $\deg Q_j + \deg P_j = \deg Q$ for any j = 1, ..., n.

A geometric proof for Noether's theorem involving multidimensional residue theory can be found in [87], section 7.20; one can also find a somehow more algebraic proof in [91], corollary 4.1; both proofs use technics based on multidimensional residue calculus; here are the different steps:

• first use a deformation argument (using for example as deformation parameter the homogeneous additional variable z_0 when going from the affine setting to the projective one) to show that, for any $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^n$ such that $\alpha_1 + \cdots + \alpha_n < D_1 + \cdots + D_n - n$, one has

$$\left\langle \bigwedge_{j=1}^{n} \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{P_{j}} \right], \, \zeta^{\alpha} \, d\zeta_{1} \wedge \ldots \wedge d\zeta_{n} \right\rangle = 0;$$

note that this deformation argument was extended to the case where the homogeneous parts of higher degree of the P_j 's (after some weighted process of homogenization) define the origin as an isolated zero [25]; polynomials could be replaced by Laurent polynomial and the process of weighted homogenization by the process of toric homogenization;

• then represent Q thanks to the Cauchy-Weil's formula (in its expanded form (3.2)) inside some connected polyedron

$$W := \{ |P_1| < R_1, \dots, |P_n| < R_n \}$$

which contains all common zeroes of $P_1, ..., P_n$;

- finally remark that the expansion one obtains does not contain terms in $P_1^0(z) \dots P_n^0(z)$ (since Q lies in $(P_1, ..., P_n)$ and $\overline{\partial}[1/P]$ is annihilated by $(P_1, ..., P_n)$, so by Q) and truncates automatically where it should do in order to provide the algebraic identity in the theorem with the right estimates $\deg P_j Q_j \leq \deg Q, \ j=1,...,n$;
- alternatively, one could also re-interpret the conclusion of the first step just saying that, if Q, $\mathcal{P}_1,...,\mathcal{P}_n$ denote the homogenizations of Q, P_1 , ..., P_n , one has

$$\mathcal{Q}\,\overline{\partial}\big[\frac{1}{\zeta_0^{\deg Q+1}}\big]\wedge\bigwedge_{j=1}^n\overline{\partial}\big[\frac{1}{\mathcal{P}_j}\big]=0\;;$$

the duality theorem implies that Q lies in the ideal $(z_0^{\deg Q+1}, \mathcal{P}_1, ..., \mathcal{P}_n)$, from which one can conclude (for degree reasons) that $Q \in (P_1, ..., P_n)$.

Our last example is related to the effectiveness of the membership problem in case the entries $P_1, ..., P_m \in \mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ define a complete intersection in \mathbb{C}^n ; in this case, it follows easily from the prime power version of Hilbert's Nullstellensatz that if $Q \in (P_1, ..., P_m)$ and Q denotes its homogenization, then, if $D_1 = \deg P_1 \geq \cdots \geq \deg P_m$ and $\iota = \sharp \{j < m-1; D_j = 2\}$,

$$Q X_0^{(3/2)^{\iota} D_1 \cdots D_m} \in \mathcal{U}(P) ,$$

which implies that one can find a division formula

$$Q = \sum_{j=1}^{m} Q_j P_j$$
, $\deg P_j Q_j \le \deg Q + (3/2)^{\iota} D_1 \cdots D_m$.

On the other hand, as it was noticed by A. Dickenstein et C. Sessa in [28], the membership test to decide whether some given polynomial $Q \in \mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ belongs to $(P_1, ..., P_m)$ or not can be performed via residue currents, since we know it is equivalent to decide whether the current

$$Q \bigwedge_{j=1}^{m} \overline{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{P_j} \right] \equiv 0$$

or not; it is natural to think that the membership problem can be explicitely solved (as we will see in the next section) thanks to residue formulas (via the Cauchy-Weil's representation formula).

4.2 How multidimensional residue theory fits in the picture

Let $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{C}$ and A be an affine algebraic subvariety of \mathbb{C}^n with pure dimension $m \in \{0..., n\}$; given m polynomials $p_1, ..., p_m$ (with $p^{-1}(0)$ as set of common zeroes in \mathbb{C}^n) such that

$$\dim\left(A\cap p^{-1}(0)\right)=0\,,$$

one can define the Coleff-Herrera current

$$\bigwedge_{j=1}^{m} \overline{\partial} \left(\frac{1}{p_j}\right) \wedge [A] ,$$

where [A] denotes the geometric integration current [60] on A (which means multiplicities are not taken into account); such a current can be expressed (via the Bochner-Martinelli approach, see section 3) as

$$\frac{(-1)^{\frac{m(m-1)}{2}}(m-1)!}{(2i\pi)^m} \left[\lambda \|p\|^{2(\lambda-m)} \left(\bigwedge_{j=1}^m \overline{dp_j} \right) \wedge [A] \right]_{\lambda=0},$$

where $||p||^2 := |p_1|^2 + \ldots + |p_m|^2$, and the notation $[\cdot]_{\lambda=0}$ means that one considers the current-valued expression for $\text{Re }\lambda >> 1$, follows the meromorphic continuation (as a current valued function of λ) and takes the value at $\lambda=0$ (which happens not to be a pole); our choice to present here the Bochner-Martinelli approach to the Coleff-Herrera current is deliberate since such an approach will be quite helpful towards the solution of some effectivity questions; in order to fit with the notations used in algebraic multidimensional theory (we will come back to the correspondences in the next subsection), we will denote the action of this current as follows:

$$\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{m,0}(\mathbb{C}^n) \mapsto \operatorname{Res} \left[\begin{array}{c} \varphi \\ p_1, ..., p_m \end{array} \right]_A;$$

note that such a current can be written as

$$\sum_{\alpha \in p^{-1}(0) \cap A} \sum_{1 \le i_1 < \dots < i_{n-m} \le n} \mathcal{Q}_{\alpha,I} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial z_1}, \dots, \frac{\partial}{\partial z_n} \right) dz_I \wedge d\overline{z},$$

where the $\mathcal{Q}_{\alpha,I}(\partial/\partial z)$ are differential operators with constant coefficients, which confers to its action an algebraic character. For any $(k_1, ..., k_m) \in \mathbb{N}^m$, one can also define the (n-m, n)-current in \mathbb{C}^n

$$\mathcal{R}^k_{A,p} : \varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{m,0}(\mathbb{C}^n) \mapsto \operatorname{Res} \left[\begin{array}{c} \varphi \\ p_1^{k_1+1}, \dots, p_m^{k_m+1} \end{array} \right]_A$$

and the $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ -left-module

$$\Sigma_{A,p} := \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}^m} C^{\infty}(\mathbb{C}^n) \cdot \mathcal{R}_{A,p}^k.$$

A fundamental tool associated to the role of multidimensional residue calculus in commutative algebra happens to be the classical transformation law which appears to be in the algebraic context (see [44], chapter 7) a formulation in a particular setting of H. Wiebe's theorem; the extension to the

current setting can be found for example in [29]; the more general version we propose here (and which plays an important role in effectivity questions) is due to A. M. Kytmanov [58]; the presentation we give amounts to [19] and [11], remark 2.3.

Theorem 4.6 Let $(p_1, ..., p_m)$ and $(\tilde{p}_1, ... \tilde{p}_m)$ be two collections of elements in $\mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ such that the algebraic varieties $A \cap p^{-1}(0)$, $A \cap \tilde{p}^{-1}(0)$ are discrete and

$$\tilde{p}_i(z) = \sum_{j=1}^m h_{ji}(z) p_j(z) \quad \forall z \in A, \ i = 1, \dots, m,$$
(4.8)

where the h_{ji} , $1 \leq i, j \leq m$ are elements in $\mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$. Let

$$\Sigma_{A,p,\tilde{p}} = \Sigma_{A,p} + \Sigma_{A,\tilde{p}}$$

and $\sigma_{W,p}$, $\sigma_{W,\tilde{p}}$, the homomorphisms of $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ -modules from the polynomial ring $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{C}^n)[Y_1,...,Y_m]$ to $\Sigma_{A,p,q}$ such that

$$\sigma_{A,p} [Y_1^{k_1} \dots Y_m^{k_m}] = k_1! \dots k_m! \mathcal{R}_{A,p}^k$$

$$\sigma_{A,\tilde{p}} [Y_1^{k_1} \dots Y_m^{k_m}] = k_1! \dots k_m! \mathcal{R}_{A,\tilde{p}}^k$$

for any $k = (k_1, ..., k_m) \in \mathbb{N}^m$; then, for any element $\Phi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{C}^n)[Y_1, ..., Y_m]$, one has

$$\sigma_{A,p} \left[\Phi(Y) \right] = \det H \cdot \sigma_{A,\tilde{p}} \left[\Phi(^t H \cdot Y) \right], \tag{4.9}$$

where $H := [h_{ji}]_{1 \leq i,j \leq m}$.

Remark 1. It is important to notice here that the expression of $\mathcal{R}_{A,p}^k$ in terms of the currents $\mathcal{R}_{A,\tilde{p}}^l$, with $l \in \mathbb{N}^m$ and $l_1 + \ldots + l_m = k_1 + \ldots + k_m$, involves only fictive divisions by $k! := k_1! \ldots k_m!$; this remark will be crucial to extend multidimensional calculus based on such a tool to the positive characteristic setting.

Remark 2. One can state the same result in the analytic context, that is when the p_j 's and the \tilde{p}_j 's are holomorphic functions in some open set $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$, A a closed purely dimensional analytic subset of U such that $\dim(p^{-1}(0) \cap A) = \dim(\tilde{p}^{-1}(0) \cap A) \leq 0$ and there exist holomorphic functions h_{ji} in U such that (4.8) holds.

Given A (an affine or projective m-dimensional algebraic variety embedded in some algebraic ambient manifold) and $p_1, ..., p_m$ regular in some neighborhood of A and defining (as zero set in A) a finite subset of A, we will denote with the symbol

$$\operatorname{Res}\left[\begin{smallmatrix} p_1, \dots, p_m \end{smallmatrix}\right]_A$$

the total sum of residues on A respect to the polynomial map p.

The second key observation that supports the interest of multidimensional residue calculus towards applications in effectivity problems is that some of the formulas it involves (such for example as the transformation law) may be expressed in the affine context, not (as it is usually the case) in a projective (or complete) context (which is more familiar to algebraist geometers).

Let us take an illuminating example : as a consequence of residue theorem on a smooth compact algebraic variety (here $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$), a famous result which amounts to C.G.J. Jacobi [52] asserts that whenever $p_1, ..., p_n, q$ are n+1 polynomials such that the supports of the Cartier divisors $\mathcal{D}_1, ..., \mathcal{D}_n$ induced by the p_j 's in $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$ do not intersect on the hyperplane at infinity and

$$\deg q < \sum_{j=1}^n \deg p_j - n$$

(which means that the polar set of the (n,0)-rational form

$$q(X_1, ..., X_n) \frac{dX_1 \wedge ... \wedge dX_n}{p_1 \dots p_n}$$

lies entirely in the union of the supports of the divisors \mathcal{D}_i), then one has

$$\operatorname{Res} \left[\begin{array}{c} q(X) \ dX_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge dX_n \\ p_1, \ldots, p_n \end{array} \right]_{\operatorname{\mathfrak{C}}^n} = 0$$

(note that $p_1, ..., p_n$ define automatically a discrete, hence finite, variety in the affine space \mathbb{C}^n). The same holds if \mathbb{C}^n is replaced by the n-dimensional torus $\mathbb{T} := (\mathbb{C}^*)^n, p_1, ..., p_n$ by Laurent polynomials with respective Newton polyedra $\Delta_1, ..., \Delta_n$, and $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$ by a smooth projective toric variety $\mathcal{X}(\Delta_1, ..., \Delta_n)$ compatible with the fan associated to the polyedron $\Delta_1 + ... + \Delta_n$: when $p_1, ..., p_n$ satisfy the D. Bernstein conditions [15] (that is the supports of the Cartier divisors \mathcal{D}_j induced by the P_j 's on \mathcal{X} intersect only in \mathbb{T}), then for

any Laurent polynomial Q in n-variables which support lies in the (relative) interior of $\Delta_1 + \ldots + \Delta_n$, it was proved by A. Khovanskii [53] when the supports of the \mathcal{D}_j intersect transversally (in fact, such an hypothesis may be omitted, see [24]) that

$$\operatorname{Res} \left[\frac{q(X) \frac{dX_1}{X_1} \wedge \ldots \wedge \frac{dX_n}{X_n}}{p_1, \ldots, p_n} \right]_{\mathsf{T}} = 0.$$

In the same vein, if A denotes a purely m-codimensional algebraic variety in \mathbb{C}^n (with Zariski closure \overline{A} in $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$) and $p_1, ..., p_m$ are m polynomials in n variables such that the supports of the Cartier divisors \mathcal{D}_j that are induced by the p_j 's in $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$ are such that

$$|\mathcal{D}_1| \cap \ldots \cap |\mathcal{D}_m| \cap \overline{A} \subset \mathbb{C}^n$$
,

then, it follows from Stokes's formula that for any polynomial q such that

$$\deg q < \sum_{j=1}^m \deg p_j - m \,,$$

one has

Res
$$\begin{bmatrix} q(X) dX_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge dX_n \\ p_1, \ldots, p_m \end{bmatrix}_m = 0;$$

this result, which appears to be the analytic companion to the algebraic residue theorem has been extensively used towards very interesting geometric applications (in the spirit of Cayley-Bacharach theorem) such as in [57, 43, 44].

The strength of residue calculus is that it allows to transpose the results we mentionned to an affine setting, namely to weaken the drastic condition related to the geometric configuration of the supports of the Cartier divisors \mathcal{D}_j respect to the divisor at infinity (on $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$, on the toric variety $\mathcal{X}(\Delta_1,...,\Delta_n)$ or on \overline{A}); the weaker alternative hypothesis will usually be a properness assumption for the polynomial map p; note that such an hypothesis can be checked by an observator looking at infinity from the affine space; here are two results corresponding to the three situations mentionned above.

Theorem 4.7 ([91, 13]) Let A be a m-purely dimensional algebraic subvariety in \mathbb{C}^n ; let $p_1, ..., p_m$ be m elements in $\mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ such that there

exists m strictly positive rational numbers $\delta_1, ..., \delta_m$ (with $\delta_j \leq \deg p_j$ for j = 1, ..., m) and c > 0 such that

$$\max_{1 \le i \le m} \frac{|p_j(z)|}{\|z\|^{\delta_j}} \ge c, \quad z \in W, \ \|z\| >> 1 ;$$

then, for any $q \in \mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ such that

$$\deg q < \sum_{j=1}^m \delta_j - m \,,$$

one has

Res
$$\begin{bmatrix} q(X) dX_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge dX_n \\ p_1, \ldots, p_m \end{bmatrix}_A = 0$$
.

Theorem 4.8 ([91]) Let $p_1, ..., p_n$ be a Laurent polynomials in n variables with respective Newton polyedra $\Delta_1, ..., \Delta_n$; assume that there are compact convex sets $\delta_1, ..., \delta_n$ (with $\text{vec}(\delta_1 + ... + \delta_n) = \text{vec}(\Delta_1 + ... + \Delta_n)$ and $\delta_j \subset \Delta_j$ for j = 1, ..., n) and c > 0 such that

$$\max_{1 \le j \le n} \left[\frac{|p_j(e^{\zeta})|}{\exp\left(\max_{\xi \in \delta_i} \langle \xi, \operatorname{Re} \zeta \rangle\right)} \right] \ge c, \quad \|\operatorname{Re} \zeta\| >> 1;$$

then, for any Laurent polynomial q such that the support of q lies in the (relative) interior of $\delta_1 + \ldots + \delta_n$,

$$\operatorname{Res} \left[\begin{array}{c} q(X) \, \frac{dX_1}{X_1} \wedge \ldots \wedge \frac{dX_n}{X_n} \\ p_1, \ldots, p_n \end{array} \right]_{\mathsf{T}} = 0 \, .$$

The transformation law, together with such vanishing results in the affine context for total sums of residues, combine with Cauchy's formula in order to provide immediately an explicit solution for the Hilbert's Nullstellensatz; this is not really a surprize since Cauchy's formula can be seen as the analytic transcription of Kronecker's duality formula: suppose for example that $p_1, ..., p_n$ are n polynomials defining a proper polynomial map from \mathbb{C}^n to \mathbb{C}^n such that the hypothesis in theorem 4.7 are fulfilled (here m = n and $A = \mathbb{C}^n$), with $\deg p_j = D_j > 0$, j = 1, ..., n. Let h_{ji} , $1 \leq j, k \leq n$ be n^2 polynomials in 2n variables (X, Y) such that

$$p_i(X) - p_i(Y) = \sum_{i=1}^n h_{ji}(X, Y) (X_j - Y_j), \quad i = 1, ..., n$$

(one can find such h_{ji} using either divided differences, keeping track of the subfield in which the coefficients of the p_j 's lie, either Taylor's formula); let also

$$H_0(X,Y) := \det \left[h_{ji}(X,Y) \right]_{1 \le i,j \le n} = \sum_{\substack{\alpha,\beta \in \mathbf{N}^n \\ |\alpha| + |\beta| \le D_1 + \dots + D_n - n}} \gamma_{\alpha,\beta} X^{\alpha} Y^{\beta};$$

then one can write, combining Cauchy's formula, the transformation law (for $m=n,\ A=\mathbb{C}^n$ and $\Phi\equiv 1$) and theorem 4.7 (for $m=n,\ A=\mathbb{C}^n$):

$$1 \equiv \operatorname{Res} \begin{bmatrix} dX \\ X_{1} - Y_{1}, \dots, X_{n} - Y_{n} \end{bmatrix}_{\mathfrak{C}^{n}}$$

$$\equiv \operatorname{Res} \begin{bmatrix} H_{0}(X, Y) dX \\ p_{1}(X) - p_{1}(Y), \dots, p_{n}(X) - p_{n}(Y) \end{bmatrix}_{\mathfrak{C}^{n}}$$

$$\equiv \operatorname{Res} \begin{bmatrix} H_{0}(\cdot, Y) dX \\ p_{1}, \dots, p_{n} \end{bmatrix}_{\mathfrak{C}^{n}} +$$

$$+ \sum_{\substack{\alpha, \beta \in \mathbf{N}^{n} \\ |\alpha| + |\beta| \leq D_{1} + \dots + D_{n} - n}} \sum_{\substack{\mu \in \mathbf{N}^{n}, \mu \neq 0 \\ \langle \mu + \underline{1}, \delta \rangle \leq |\alpha| + D + n}} \gamma_{\alpha, \beta} \operatorname{Res} \begin{bmatrix} X^{\alpha} dX \\ p_{1}^{\mu_{1} + 1}, \dots, p_{n}^{\mu_{n} + 1} \end{bmatrix}_{\mathfrak{C}^{n}} Y^{\beta} p(Y)^{\mu},$$

$$(4.10)$$

where we used the abridged notations

$$dX = dX_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dX_n, \ X^{\alpha} := X_1^{\alpha_1} \cdots X_n^{\alpha_n}, \ p(Y)^{\mu} = p_1(Y)^{\mu_1} \cdots p_n(Y)^{\mu_n}.$$

What is essential here (and which will appear again in our section about Abel's theorem) is that what should be a priori an analytic formula (with nothing but a formal meaning) truncates automatically in order to become an algebraic identity (combining Cauchy's theorem, the transformation law and theorem 4.8, one can state an analog formula for n Laurent polynomials $p_1, ..., p_n$ that fulfill the hypothesis of theorem 4.8, as soon as all convex polyedra δ_j , j = 1, ..., n, contain the origin as an interior point, see [91], section 4). If now $p_0 \in \mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ is such that $p_0, ..., p_n$ have no common zeros in \mathbb{C}^n and

$$p_0(X) - p_0(Y) = \sum_{j=1}^n a_{j0}(X, Y) (X_j - Y_j),$$

one can transform formula (4.10) into a Bézout identity $1 = p_0 q_0 + \cdots + p_n q_n$ for $(p_0, ..., p_n)$ just noticing that

$$\operatorname{Res} \left[\frac{H_0(\cdot, Y) \, dX}{p_1, \dots, p_n} \right]_{\mathbb{C}^n} = \sum_{j=0}^n (-1)^j \operatorname{Res} \left[\frac{H_j(\cdot, Y)}{p_0(X)} \, dX \right]_{\mathbb{C}^n} \, p_j(Y) \,, \qquad (4.11)$$

where H_j , j = 1, ..., n is deduced from H_0 after replacing the column vector with index j by the column vector $(a_{10}, ..., a_{n0})$. Such a formula appeared in [10] (inspired by analytic technics in connection with the search for explicit deconvolution formulaes in signal analysis) and was transposed later to an algebraic frame [11].

Of course, such a Bézout identity has been obtained under drastic conditions on the entries (namely $p_1, ..., p_n$ define a proper map in \mathbb{C}^n); what is interesting here is that it does not cost too much to construct, given a collection of n polynomials $P_1, ..., P_n \in \mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ defining a discrete variety in \mathbb{C}^n , a proper map $(p_1, ..., p_n)$ with explicit (and quite easily constructible in terms of complexity) polynomials $p_j \in (P_1, ..., P_n)$; in fact, we have the following lemma:

Lemma 4.1 ([11], section 4) Let $P_1, ..., P_n$ be n polynomials with degree D defining a normal family in $\mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ (any subfamily defines a complete intersection in \mathbb{C}^n) such that there exists $N \in \mathbb{N}$, $N \geq D$, so that for any $\epsilon > 0$, there exists $c_{\epsilon} > 0$ such that

$$\max_{1 \le j \le n} \frac{|P_j(z)|}{\|z\|^D} \ge c \|z\|^{-N-\epsilon} \quad for \quad \|z\| >> 1;$$
(4.12)

then, if $\xi^* = (\xi_1^*, ..., \xi_n^*)$ is a generic element in $(\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})^*)^n$, the polynomial map $(p_{\xi^*,1}, ..., p_{\xi^*,n})$, where

$$p_{\xi^*,j}(z) = \langle \xi_j^*, z \rangle^{N-D+1} P_j$$

is such that for any $\epsilon > 0$, there exists $c_{\epsilon}(\xi^*) > 0$ such that

$$\max_{1 \le j \le n} |p_{\xi^*, j}(z)| \ge c_{\epsilon}(\xi^*) \|z\|^{1 - \epsilon} \quad for \|z\| >> 1;$$
(4.13)

conversely, as soon as $(p_{\xi^*,1},...,p_{\xi^*,n})$ satisfies the above assertion (4.13) for some $\xi^* \in (\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})^*)^n$, then, for any $\epsilon > 0$, there exists $c_{\epsilon} > 0$ such that (4.12) holds.

The same combination as above of Cauchy's formula (as a realisation of Kronecker's duality formula), the transformation law and theorem 4.7 (in the case m = n, $A = \mathbb{C}^n$) gives the following companion lemma, relating multidimensional residue calculus and Lojasiewicz inequalities (which were so important as we pointed in section 4.1 in the second approach we developed towards geometric Nullstellensatz):

Lemma 4.2 Let $p = (p_1, ..., p_n)$ be a polynomial map from \mathbb{C}^n to \mathbb{C}^n , defining a non empty 0-dimensional algebraic subvariety in \mathbb{C}^n ; the two following assertions are equivalent:

• for any $\epsilon > 0$, there exists $c_{\epsilon} > 0$ such that

$$\max_{1 \le j \le n} |p_j(z)| \ge c_{\epsilon} ||z||^{1-\epsilon} \quad for ||z|| >> 1;$$

• for any $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}^n$ such that $\alpha_1 + \ldots + \alpha_n < \beta_1 + \ldots + \beta_n$,

$$\operatorname{Res} \left[\begin{array}{c} X^{\alpha} dX \\ p_1^{\beta_1+1}, \dots, p_n^{\beta_n+1} \end{array} \right]_{\mathfrak{C}^n} = 0.$$

These two lemmas (combined together) show how multidimensional residue calculus fits into the general frame we presented in section 4.1: suppose one wants to solve the Bézout identity

$$1 = \sum_{j=1}^{m} Q_j P_j \tag{4.14}$$

starting with a collection of entries $(P_1, ..., P_m)$ $(m \ge n)$ such that $(P_1, ..., P_n)$ fit with the hypothesis in lemma 4.1 (with some $N \in \mathbb{N}$, $N \ge \deg P_1 = ... = \deg P_n$). Once Lojasiewicz inequalities (4.12) have been translated (thanks to lemma 4.1 and lemma 4.2 combined together) in terms of the vanishing of a list of residue symbols, one has essentially two possibilities to get $Q_1, ..., Q_m$ solving (4.14):

- either use the "black box" which is Lipman-Sathaye's theorem (here in fact Briançon-Skoda's theorem since we are in the complex setting) and conclude as in section 4.1;
- either take $\xi^* \in (\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})^*)^n$ generic, form $(p_1, ..., p_n) = (p_{\xi^*,1}, ..., p_{\xi^*,n})$, construct a linear combination $p_0 = p_{\xi,0}$ of $P_1, ..., P_m$ which does not

vanish on $V(p_{\xi^*,1},...,p_{\xi^*,n})$ and then recover (in terms of residue symbols, as explained from (4.10) and (4.11)) an explicit Bézout identity for $(p_{\xi^*,0},p_{\xi^*,1},...,p_{\xi^*,n})$, therefore for $(P_1,...,P_m)$.

The second approach keeps track of some arithmetic information on the entries, if there is one (for example if $P_1, ..., P_m$ are assumed to have all their coefficients in \mathbb{Z} or in the ring of integers of some number field), while the first one of course does not. The fact that this approach was the first one to lead to an effective arithmetic Nullstellensatz with (not quite, but almost) sharp bounds ([10, 11]) as we will explain in the next section does not come as a surprize, since we know today that any elimination procedure leading to optimality in the algorithmic approach appears to be based on the algorithmic elimination "à la Kronecker" (or multivariate residue calculus, which amounts basically to the same thing), even though it may use intensively other duality ideas (such as polarization for example).

The important role of multidimensional residue calculus respect to explicit solutions for the Bézout identity (therefore Hilbert's Nullstellensatz) in the complex case is connected with a crucial result for which we will propose a global and a local version. The global version of this statement (which previously existed using a geometric approach, see [1, 88]) amounts to M. Hickel and J. Y. Boyer ([20], proposition 5.1), who pointed out the algebraic aspect of this result and noticed its connection with the Cauchy-Weil formula:

Theorem 4.9 Let $P = (P_1, ..., P_n)$ be a dominant polynomial map from \mathbb{C}^n to \mathbb{C}^n ; then, for $u = (u_1, ..., u_n)$ generic, $(P_1 - u_1, ..., P_n - u_n)$ define a complete intersection in \mathbb{C}^n and, for any $Q \in \mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$, the almost everywhere defined map

$$(u_1, ..., u_n) \mapsto \operatorname{Res} \begin{bmatrix} Q(X) dX \\ P_1 - u_1, ..., P_n - u_n \end{bmatrix}_{d^n}$$

extends to a rational map $F_{P,Q}$ in $(u_1,...,u_n)$; the polynomial map P is proper if and only if for any j=1,...,n, $F_{P,X_j^D}\in\mathbb{C}[u_1,...,u_n]$, where $D:=\deg P_1+\cdots+\deg P_n-n+1$.

Here is the local companion of this result:

Theorem 4.10 Let $h, f_1, ..., f_n$ be n+1 germs of holomorphic functions in n variables at the origin in \mathbb{C}^n , such that $f_1, ..., f_n$ define a regular sequence in $\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^n,0}$; let, for any $r \in \mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^n,0}$, $F_{f,h;r}$ be the formal power series in

 $\mathbb{C}[[u_1,...,u_n]]$

$$F_{f,h;r}(u) := \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}^n} \operatorname{Res}_0 \left[\frac{h^{|k|} r \, d\zeta_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge d\zeta_n}{f_1^{k_1+1} \cdots f_n^{k_n+1}} \right] u_1^{k_1} \cdots u_n^{k_n};$$

then, the two following assertions are equivalent:

- h belongs to the integral closure of $(f_1,...,f_n)$ in the local ring $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{C}^n,0}$;
- there exists $N \in \mathbb{N}$ such that for any $r \in \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n,0}$, $F_{f,h;r}$ corresponds to the development at the origin of a rational function $F_1(u)/F_2(u)$ of $(u_1, ..., u_n)$ with no pole at u = 0, F_2 independent of r, and

$$\max(\deg F_1, \deg F_2) \leq N$$
.

Since we could not find a precise reference for this result, we will sketch here its proof. In order to prove that the first assertion implies the second one, one just uses the fact since h is in the integral closure of $(f_1, ..., f_n)$, it satisfies a relation of integral dependency

$$h^M + \sum_{k=1}^{M} \left(\sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{N}^n \\ |q|=k}} a_{k,q} f_1^{q_1} \dots f_n^{q_n} \right) h^{M-k} = 0;$$

one can easily deduce from that that the coefficients of the formal power series $F_{f,h;r}$ obey a difference equation, which shows this formal power series corresponds to the development at the origin of a rational function; the fact that this rational function has no pole at 0 follows from the fact that $|h| \leq C||f||$ in a neighborhood of 0, which shows that, for some convenient choice of $\eta_1 > 0, ..., \eta_n > 0$ and for ||u|| sufficiently small (depending on η), one has in fact:

$$F_{f,h;r}(u) := \frac{1}{(2i\pi)^n} \int_{\substack{|f_1|=\eta_1\\ |f_m|=\eta_m}} \frac{h(\zeta) r(\zeta) d\zeta_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge d\zeta_n}{\prod_{j=1}^n (f_j(\zeta) - h(\zeta)u_j)};$$

clearly, the degree of the numerator and denominator of the rational function $F_{f,h;r}$ are bounded by N=2M (independently of r); also the denominator of $F_{f,h;r}$ is independent on r. Conversely, if

$$F_2(u) = 1 + \sum_{\substack{q \in (\mathbf{N}^n)^* \\ |q| \le N}} \xi_q u_1^{q_1} \dots u_n^{q_n},$$

one can check that, for any $r \in \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n,0}$, for any $l \in \mathbb{N}^n$ such that |l| = 2N,

Res₀
$$\left[\frac{r \left(h^{2N} + \sum_{k=1}^{N} \left(\sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbf{N}^{n} \\ |q| = k}} \xi_{q} f_{1}^{q_{1}} \dots f_{n}^{q_{n}} \right) h^{2N-k} \right) d\zeta}{f_{1}^{l_{1}+1} \cdots f_{n}^{l_{n}+1}} \right] = 0;$$

this implies (thanks to the local duality theorem) that, for any such $l \in \mathbb{N}^n$ with |l| = 2N, one has

$$h^{2N} + \sum_{k=1}^{N} \left(\sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{N}^n \\ |q|=k}} \xi_q f_1^{q_1} \dots f_n^{q_n} \right) h^{2N-k} \in (f_1^{l_1+1}, \dots, f_n^{l_n+1});$$

since $(f_1, ..., f_n)$ is a regular sequence, we have (see for example an argument by M. Hochster in [64])

$$(f_1,...,f_n)^{2N+1} = \bigcap_{\substack{l \in \mathbf{N}^n \\ |l|=2N+n}} (f_1^{l_1},...,f_n^{l_n}),$$

so that

$$h^{2N} + \sum_{k=1}^{N} \left(\sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{N}^n \\ |q|=k}} \xi_q f_1^{q_1} \dots f_n^{q_n} \right) h^{2N-k} \in (f_1, ..., f_n)^{2N+1},$$

which gives a relation of integral dependency for h over $(f_1, ..., f_n)$.

Remark. If $(f_1, ..., f_n)$ and $(g_1, ..., g_n)$ are two regular sequences in the local ring $\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^n,0}$, one can see easily (from theorem 4.10) that for any $r \in \mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^n,0}$, the two formal power series:

$$\operatorname{Res}_{0} \left[\begin{array}{c} r d \zeta \\ f - u g \end{array} \right] = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}^{n}} \operatorname{Res}_{0} \left[\frac{r g_{1}^{k_{1}} \dots g_{n}^{k_{n}} d \zeta_{1} \wedge \dots \wedge d \zeta_{n}}{f_{1}^{k_{1}+1} \dots f_{n}^{k_{n}+1}} \right] u_{1}^{k_{1}} \dots u_{n}^{k_{n}}$$

$$\operatorname{Res}_{0} \begin{bmatrix} r d\zeta \\ g - uf \end{bmatrix} = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}^{n}} \operatorname{Res}_{0} \left[\frac{r f_{1}^{k_{1}} \dots f_{n}^{k_{n}} d\zeta_{1} \wedge \dots \wedge d\zeta_{n}}{g_{1}^{k_{1}+1} \dots g_{n}^{k_{n}+1}} \right] u_{1}^{k_{1}} \dots u_{n}^{k_{n}}$$

correspond to the developments at the origin of rational functions with no pole at (0, ..., 0); note that a formal application of the transformation law would lead (taking $r = g_1 ... g_n$) to

$$\operatorname{Res}_{0} \begin{bmatrix} g_{1} \dots g_{n} d\zeta \\ f - ug \end{bmatrix} = \frac{1}{u_{1} \cdots u_{n}} \operatorname{Res}_{0} \begin{bmatrix} f_{1} \dots f_{n} d\zeta \\ f - ug \end{bmatrix}$$
$$= \frac{(-1)^{n}}{(u_{1} \dots u_{n})^{2}} \operatorname{Res}_{0} \begin{bmatrix} f_{1} \dots f_{n} d\zeta \\ g - \frac{f}{u} \end{bmatrix};$$

it remains an open interesting question to deduce (using some combinatorial argument) from the fact that both

$$u \mapsto \operatorname{Res}_0 \left[\begin{array}{c} g_1 \dots g_n \, d\zeta \\ f - ug \end{array} \right] \quad \text{and} \quad u \mapsto \operatorname{Res}_0 \left[\begin{array}{c} f_1 \dots f_n \, d\zeta \\ g - uf \end{array} \right]$$

correspond (as formal power series) to the developments at the origin of rational functions with no pole at (0, ..., 0), together with the formal identity above, that in fact (as we know it is indeed true)

$$\operatorname{Res}_{0} \left[\begin{array}{c} f_{1} \dots f_{n} \, d\zeta \\ f - uq \end{array} \right] \equiv \operatorname{Res}_{0} \left[\begin{array}{c} g_{1} \dots g_{n} \, d\zeta \\ g - uf \end{array} \right] \equiv 0$$

(as formal power series); this would provide a combinatorial proof of Lipman-Sathaye's theorem [63] (namely in that case $f_1 ldots f_n \in (g_1, ..., g_n)$ as well as $g_1 ldots g_n \in (f_1, ..., f_n)$) which would be free of analytic estimates (compared to the approaches in [21] or [64]). Since the role of such a theorem is crucial respect to the way multidimensional calculus interfers with interpolation or division problems in commutative algebra, it would clarify the intrinsic nature of such a result, together with its deep relation with residue calculus.

As a conclusion for this subsection, one should add that the method which was proposed in this survey to solve the Bézout identity can be transposed to the different examples we proposed at the end of section 3.1 to illustrate the membership problem, namely the Af + Bg theorem of M. Noether and the membership problem in $\mathbb{C}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ when the polynomial entries $(P_1, ..., P_m)$ define a regular sequence. For the first example (extending M. Noether's theorem to the case where $P = (P_1, ..., P_n)$ is a proper polynomial map from \mathbb{C}^n to \mathbb{C}^n), we refer to [36, 91], section 4; respect to the second example (entries defining a complete intersection), we refer to [9, 28, 34].

4.3 Multivariate residue calculus and arithmetic division theory

The first reason why multidimensional residue calculus plays a role in arithmetic intersection theory (such as it has been developed in the last decade following the pionner paper of S. J. Arakelov through the active work of many people [41, 18]) lies in the fact it interfers with the "factorisation" of the integration current associated to a cycle in $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$ (note we mentionned

this key fact in our introduction since the guideline of this survey is the Poincaré-Lelong formula (1.1).

Given m homogeneous polynomials $\mathcal{P}_1, ..., \mathcal{P}_m$ in $\mathbb{C}[X_0, ..., X_n]$ such that the ideal $\mathcal{I} = (\mathcal{P}_1, ..., \mathcal{P}_m)$ defines a purely m_P -codimensional projective algebraic cycle $A(\mathcal{I})$ in $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$ (here $m - m_P < n$, note also that only the isolated primary components of \mathcal{I} are involved in this definition), one introduces the integration current $[A(\mathcal{I})]$ as follows: if $\Gamma_1, ..., \Gamma_t$ denote the connected components of $|A(\mathcal{I})| \setminus |A(\mathcal{I})|_{\text{sing}}$,

$$\langle [A(\mathcal{I})], \varphi \rangle := \sum_{l=1}^{t} \mu(\mathcal{I}, x_{\tau_l}) \int_{\Gamma_l} \varphi, \quad \varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{m-m_P, m-m_P}(\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})),$$

where, for each l=1,...,t, $\mu(\mathcal{I},x_{\tau_l})$ denotes the Hilbert-Samuel multiplicity of \mathcal{I} at a generic point x_{τ_l} of the branch Γ_l . A normalized Green current G_A attached to the cycle $A=A(\mathcal{I})$ is a (m_P-1,m_P-1) -current in $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$ such that:

- Sing Supp $(G_A) \subset |A|$;
- $dd^cG_A + [A] = (\deg A) \omega^{m_P}$, where ω is the Kähler form attached to the Fubini-Study metric on $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$;
- $H(G_A) = 0$, where H denotes the harmonic projection.

As it already appears in one variable through Jensen's formula (written for a polynomial P with integer coefficients), normalized Green currents play a crucial role in arithmetic intersection theory since they are explicitly involved in the analytic contribution to the logarithmic height of arithmetic cycles (the product formula shows that indeed, as in Jensen's formula, a balance between some arithmetic contribution and some analytic one is necessary in order to get an intrinsic notion); namely, if $\mathcal{P}_1, ..., \mathcal{P}_m$ are homogeneous polynomials in $\mathbb{Z}[X_0, ..., X_n]$ (that is define an arithmetic cycle \mathcal{Z} in Proj $\mathbb{Z}[X_0, ..., X_n]$) and if u^* is a generic point in $(\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C}))^*$ with integer coordinates such that

$$\{[z_0:\ldots:z_n]\in |\mathcal{Z}(\mathbb{C})|\,;\,\langle u^*,z\rangle=0\}=\emptyset\,,$$

so that $(\mathcal{P}_1, ..., \mathcal{P}_m, \langle u, \cdot \rangle)$ define a zero-dimensional arithmetic cycle

$$\sum_{\tau \text{ prime}} \nu_{\tau} \left\{ \tau \right\},\,$$

then

$$h(\mathcal{Z}) := \sum_{\tau \text{ prime}} \nu_{\tau} \log \tau + \frac{\deg \mathcal{Z}(\mathbb{C})}{2} \sum_{l=n-k}^{n} \sum_{j=1}^{l} \frac{1}{j} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{u^{*}} G_{\mathcal{Z}(\mathbb{C})}. \tag{4.15}$$

The arithmetic Bézout theorem (see [18])

$$h(\mathcal{Z}_1 \bullet \mathcal{Z}_2) \le h(\mathcal{Z}_1) \deg Z_2 + h(\mathcal{Z}_2) \deg Z_1 + \kappa(\dim Z_1, \dim Z_2) \deg Z_1 \deg Z_2$$

(of course, the intersection product between arithmetic cycles \mathcal{Z}_1 and \mathcal{Z}_2 needs to be correctly defined, which has been done in [41]) controls arithmetic intersection theory.

"Explicit" expressions for (or at least procedures to recover) the integration current $[Z] = [A(\mathcal{I}]]$ in terms of generators $\mathcal{P}_1, ..., \mathcal{P}_m$ for the ideal \mathcal{I} lead to the following: through a standard argument developped in [18], lemma 1.2.2 and section 5.1, one can multiply in $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$ the integration current on $\mathcal{V}(\mathcal{I}) \times \mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$ (where $\mathcal{V}(\mathcal{I})$ denotes the support of the cycle $A(\mathcal{I})$) with the Levine form [45] for the diagonal submanifold in $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$ and therefore obtain that way explicit constructions (in terms of $\mathcal{P}_1, ..., \mathcal{P}_m$) for normalized Green currents attached to the cycle Z; this provides closed formulas in terms of $\mathcal{P}_1, ..., \mathcal{P}_m$ for the analytic contribution in the expression of the logarithmic height of the arithmetic cycle $\mathcal{Z}(\mathcal{P}_1, ..., \mathcal{P}_m)$ attached to the ideal generated $\mathcal{P}'_j s$ when these polynomials have integer coefficients. Let us formulate a procedure to express the integration current [Z] attached to some homogeneous ideal which is given in terms of its generators.

Theorem 4.11 ([12], Theorem 3.1) Let $r \in \{1, ..., n\}$ and $\mathcal{P}_1, ..., \mathcal{P}_m$ be m homogeneous polynomials (with respective degrees D_j , j = 1, ..., s, $D = \max D_j$) defining a purely codimension m_P cycle $Z = A(\mathcal{I})$ in $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$; let ξ^* be a generic element in $(\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C}))^*$ and $\tilde{\mathcal{P}}_1, ..., \tilde{\mathcal{P}}_{m_P}$ be m_P linear generic combinations of the polynomials $\langle \xi^*, \cdot \rangle^{D-D_j} \mathcal{P}_j$, j = 1, ..., m; let $M \in \mathbb{N}$, $M > m_P D^{m_P}$; let $F_1, ..., F_{m_P+m}$ the functions on $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$ defined in homogeneous coordinates as:

$$F_{j}([z_{0}:...:z_{n}]) = \frac{\widetilde{\mathcal{P}}_{j}(z)}{\|z\|^{D}}, \quad j = 1,...,m_{P}$$

$$F_{j}([z_{0}:...:z_{n}]) = \frac{\mathcal{P}_{j-m_{P}}^{M}(z)}{\|z\|^{MD_{j-m_{P}}}}, \quad j = m_{P}+1,...,m_{P}+m;$$

then, one has

$$[Z] = \frac{(m_P - 1)!}{(2i\pi)^{m_P}} \times \left[\lambda \|F\|^{2(\lambda - m_P - 1)} \overline{\partial} \|F\|^2 \wedge \partial \|F\|^2 \wedge \sum_{\substack{i_1 < \dots < i_{m_P - 1} \\ 1 < i_l < m_P + m}} \bigwedge_{l=1}^{m_P - 1} \overline{\partial} F_{i_l} \wedge \partial F_{i_l} \right]_{\lambda = 0}$$

where
$$||F||^2 := |F_1|^2 + \cdots + |F_{m_P+m}|^2$$
.

When we express it in some local chart on $\mathbb{P}^n(\mathbb{C})$, for example the affine space $\mathbb{C}^n = \{z_0 \neq 0\}$, such a formula involves the action of Bochner-Martinelli type residual currents (as defined in section 3); so the construction of the normalized Green current also does; when $\mathcal{I} = (\mathcal{P}_1, ..., \mathcal{P}_m)$ is a primary ideal (that is |Z| is irreducible), it follows from M. Méo's result [67] (as a consequence of Poincaré-Lelong formula)

$$[Z] = \frac{1}{2} \left[\lambda \Theta_{\mathcal{P}}^{\lambda-r-1} d\Theta_{\mathcal{P}} \wedge d^{c}\Theta_{\mathcal{P}} \wedge \left(\frac{1}{2} dd^{c}\Theta_{\mathcal{P}} \right)^{r-1} \right]_{\lambda=0}$$
$$= \frac{1}{r} \left[\lambda \Theta_{\mathcal{P}}^{\lambda-r} \left(\frac{1}{2} dd^{c}\Theta_{\mathcal{P}} \right)^{r} \right]_{\lambda=0},$$

where

$$\Theta_{\mathcal{P}}([z_0 : \ldots : z_n]) := \sum_{j=1}^m \frac{|\mathcal{P}_j(z)|^2}{\|z\|^{2D_j}},$$

which provides in this particular case a simpler formula.

Besides its role in arithmetic intersection theory, one could expect from multivariate residue calculus that it controls "arithmetic division theory". As we have already seen in section 3.2, residue currents of the Bochner-Martinelli type are explicitly involved in division-interpolation formulas of the Lagrange-Kronecker's type (which can be seen as expanded forms of the Cauchy-Weil formula). In fact, once again, an intelligent combination of the transformation law (may be with some variants) and theorem 4.7 allows the possibility to get some good control on the logarithmic size of a residue symbol whose entries are polynomials with coefficients in the ring of integers of some number field; one should emphasize again the affine aspect of the situation, compared to the projective setting in which arithmetic intersection theory is usually settled [41, 18].

To convince the reader, we propose here to describe a sequence of transformations that give the possibility to get good estimates for a residue symbol with entries in $\mathbb{Z}[X_1, ..., X_n]$. Let $p_1, ..., p_n$ be n polynomials in $\mathbb{Z}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ defining a 0-dimensional variety $V(p_1, ..., p_n)$ in \mathbb{C}^n , with deg $p_j = d_j$, j = 1, ..., n, and $q \in \mathbb{Z}[X_1, ..., X_n]$; suppose that all $\log |\gamma|$, where γ denotes a non zero coefficient of any of the p_j 's are bounded by h; then the residue symbol

Res
$$\begin{bmatrix} r(X)dX \\ p_1, ..., p_n \end{bmatrix}$$

is a rational number (this is again an easy consequence of the transformation law) μ/ν , $\mu \in \mathbb{Z}$, $\nu \in \mathbb{Z}^*$ (after reduction); our goal here is to estimate $\max(\log |\mu|, \log |\nu|)$ in terms of $d_1, ..., d_n, h, d, h(q)$, where $d = \deg q, h(q)$ being the maximum of all $\log |\gamma|$, γ being a coefficient of q. First, one introduces a deformation method (inspired for example by [4]): let λ be a complex generic parameter and

$$p_{j,\lambda}(X) := \lambda X_j^{d_j+1} + p_j(X), \quad j = 1, ..., n;$$

let $\Delta(\cdot, \lambda)$ be the jacobian determinant of the polynomial map $(p_{1,\lambda}, ..., p_{n,\lambda})$ and $M = (d_1 + 1) \cdot \cdot \cdot (d_n + 1)$; if $V(p_{1,\lambda}, ..., p_{n,\lambda}) = \{\alpha_{\lambda}^{(1)}, ..., \alpha_{\lambda}^{(M)}\}$, then, for any j = 1, ..., n, the Newton sums $S_{j1}, ..., S_{jM}$ of the finite set $\{\alpha_{\lambda,j}^{(1)}, ..., \alpha_{\lambda,j}^{(M)}\}$ can be expressed immediately as

$$S_{jk}(\lambda) = \mathcal{R}_0 \left[z_j^k \Delta(z, \lambda) \frac{1}{\lambda^n z_1^{d_1} \cdots z_n^{d_n}} \sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^n \\ |\alpha| \le k}} \prod_{l=1}^n \left(\frac{-p_l}{\lambda z_l^{d_l+1}} \right)^{\alpha_l} \right], \quad k = 0, ..., M,$$

where \mathcal{R}_0 is the functional which assigns to any Laurent series in the variables $z=(z_1,...,z_n)$ the coefficient of its free term [1]. We deduce from these expressions (and from the Newton relations connecting Newton sums and elementary symetric functions) explicit relations of integral dependency for $X_1,...,X_n$ over $\mathbb{C}(\lambda)[p_{1,\lambda},...,p_{n,\lambda}]$, namely polynomial identities of the form:

$$\sum_{k=0}^{M} a_{jk}(\lambda, \lambda X_1^{d_1+1} + p_1(X), \dots, \lambda X_n^{d_n+1} + p_n(X)) X_j^{M-k} \equiv 0, \quad (4.16)$$

j=1,...,n, where $a_{jk} \in \mathbb{Z}[\lambda,Y_1,...,Y_n]$ (in this argument we use the fact that we work in characteristic 0); introducing n additional complex parameters $u_1,...,u_n$, relations (4.16) can be rewritten as polynomial identities

$$Q_j(X_j, u, \lambda) \equiv \sum_{l=1}^n Q_{jl}(X, p(X), u, \lambda)(p_l - u + \lambda X_l^{d_l+1}), \quad j = 1, ..., n,$$

where $Q_j \in \mathbb{Z}[T, u, \lambda]$ and $Q_{jl} \in \mathbb{Z}[X, Y, u, \lambda]$; let ν_j , j = 1, ..., n be the valuation of Q_j as a polynomial in (u, λ) and $(t, w_0, ..., w_n)$ be n + 2 generic complex parameters so that

$$Q_j(X_j, tw_1, ..., tw_n, tw_0) = t^{\nu_j} [U_j(w, X_j) - tV_j(t, w, X_j)], \ j = 1, ..., n,$$

where $U_j \in \mathbb{Z}[s,T]$ and $V_j \in \mathbb{Z}[t,w,X_j]$; note that up to here, all these constructions are easy to handle from the computional point of view; here comes the crucial point, which is an avatar of the transformation law: since we have the polynomial identities

$$t^{\nu_j}[U_j(w,X_j)-tV_j(t,w,X_j)] = \sum_{l=1}^n Q_{jl}(X,p,tw)(p_l-t(w_l-w_0X_l^{d_l+1})),$$

j = 1, ..., n, we deduce from a variant of the transformation law ([11], proposition 2.5) the key identities between residual symbols (for generic w):

Res
$$\begin{bmatrix} q(X)dX \\ p_1, ..., p_n \end{bmatrix}$$

$$= \operatorname{Res} \left[q(X) dt \wedge dX \atop t, p_1 - t(w_1 - w_0 X_1^{d_1 + 1}), ..., p_n - t(w_n - w_0 X_n^{d_n + 1}) \right]$$

$$= \operatorname{Res} \left[\det[Q_{jl}(X, p(X), tw)] \, q(X) \, dt \wedge dX \atop t^{1+|\nu|}, U_1(w, X_1) - tV_1(t, w, X_1), ..., U_n(w, X_n) - tV_n(t, w, X_n) \right]$$

$$= \sum_{\substack{k \in \mathbb{N}^n \\ |k| \le |\nu|}} \operatorname{Res} \left[\frac{\det[Q_{jl}(X, p(X), tw)] \left(\prod_{j=1}^n V_j(t, w, X_j)^{k_j} \right) q(X) dt \wedge dX}{t^{1+|\nu|-|k|}, U_1(w, X_1)^{k_1+1}, \dots, U_n(w, X_n)^{k_n+1}} \right]$$
(4.17)

The right-hand side of (4.17) can be computed using either Euclidean division, either explicit formulas as in [1]; these computations provide a rational function in w, with integer coefficients γ such that any $\log |\gamma|$ can be roughly

estimated in $\kappa(n)M(M+d)h$; from (4.17), we know that this rational function in $\Phi(w)/\Psi(w)$, where $\Phi, \Psi \in \mathbb{Z}[w]$ equals in fact a rational number, which is precisely the residue symbol we are looking for.

What we sketched above reveals the interesting role of multivariate residue calculus in the formulation of an effective arithmetic Nullstellensatz: in fact, the first arithmetic Nullstellensatz followed D. W. Brownawell [22] and J. Kollár's [54] results [10]; analytic technics, centered around the extensive use of Bochner-Martinelli kernels, made somehow difficult the transposition of this result to a more algebraic setting (compared to the somehow less effective alternative approach developed almost simultaneously with, as a fundamental tool, Cauchy's formula used as an algebraic trace formula); nethertheless, this could be done some years later in [11] and lead to the following theorem:

Theorem 4.12 ([11], section 6) Let $P_1, ..., P_m$ be m elements in $\mathbb{Z}[X_1, ..., X_n]$, $m \geq n$, with degrees in decreasing order and such that any $\log |\gamma|$, where γ is a coefficient of some P_j , is bounded by h; assume that $P_1, ..., P_m$ have no common zeroes in \mathbb{C}^n ; then, there exists $\gamma_0 \in \mathbb{Z}^*$ and polynomials $Q_1, ..., Q_m \in \mathbb{Z}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ such that

$$\gamma_0 = \sum_{j=1}^m Q_j P_j \,,$$

and

$$\max \deg P_j Q_j \le n(n+1)^3 B + n(D-1) \max(\log |\gamma_0|, h(Q_j)) \le \kappa(n) B^4 D^2 (h + n \log D + D \log n + \log m),$$
(4.18)

where

$$B := (3/2)^{\iota} \deg P_1 \cdots \deg P_n , \quad \iota = \#\{j < n-1 ; \deg P_j = 2\},$$

 $D := \deg P_1$ and $\kappa(n)$ is an explicit constant.

Analytic ideas may be transposed to an algebraic context (even working in positive characteristic) so that theorem 4.12 remains essentially true when one works with polynomials in an integral domain with infinite quotient field

which can be equipped with a logarithmic size (for example $(\mathbb{Z}/p\mathbb{Z})[\tau_1,...,\tau_L]$, where $\tau_1,...,\tau_L$ are transcendental independent parameters), for the general statement, see theorem 6.1 in [11]). It remains a challenge to settle an "ideal" version of this arithmetic Nullstellensatz : let $I_1,...,I_m$ m ideals in $\mathbb{Z}[X_1,...,X_n]$ such that their logarithmic arithmetic sizes (in the sense of arithmetic intersection theory) are bounded by h and their degrees by D; suppose that the zero sets $V(I_j), j=1,...,m$, of $I_1,...,I_m$ in \mathbb{C}^n do not intersect; can one find $F_1,...,F_m, F_j \in I_j$ and $\gamma_0 \in \mathbb{Z}^*$ such that

$$1 = \sum_{j=1}^{m} F_j$$

with estimates of the form (4.18) for $\log |\gamma_0|$, the logarithmic sizes (and the degrees) of the F_j 's ? In order to do so, one should be able to state an explicit restricted version of Hilbert's Nullstellensatz, \mathbb{C}^n being replaced by some algebraic subvariety W (theorem 4.7 would play again an essential role). This would extend to the arithmetic context the results of J. Kollár in [55]. Though residue technics do not lead to optimality respect to the bounds (still due to their imperfection), sharp bounds were obtained very recently by T. Krick, L. M. Pardo, M. Sombra in [56] for the arithmetic Nullstellensatz over \mathbb{Z} using a somehow different approach (where residue calculus methods are hidden, but Kronecker's ideas are present); pursuing the results obtained previously towards a better algorithmic understanding of the path towards effectivity (note a formula such as the formula obtained in [10] is very different in nature from an algorithm) they proved the fundamental theorem we quote here:

Theorem 4.13 Let $P_1, ..., P_m$ be $m \geq n$ elements in $\mathbb{Z}[X_1, ..., X_n]$, with degrees less than D and such that any $\log |\gamma|$, where γ is a coefficient of some P_j , is bounded by h; assume that $P_1, ..., P_m$ have no common zeroes in \mathbb{C}^n ; then, there exists $\gamma_0 \in \mathbb{Z}^*$ and polynomials $Q_1, ..., Q_m \in \mathbb{Z}[X_1, ..., X_n]$ such that

$$\gamma_0 = \sum_{j=1}^m Q_j P_j \,,$$

and

$$\max \deg P_j Q_j \le 4nD^n$$

$$\max(\log |\gamma_0|, h(Q_j)) \le 4n(n+1)D^n(h + \log m + (n+7)\log(n+1) \ D) \ .$$

The connection between the methods developped in this survey (involving explicit tools in multidimensional residue calculus) and optimal results such as theorem 4.13 remains to be understood, so that one could unify intersection theory (where Poincaré-Lelong formula plays a crucial role) and division theory (where the Lagrange-Jacobi division-interpolation formula appears as a fundamental tool); the role of results such as Lipman-Sathaye theorem and their interpretation in terms of multidimensional residue calculus (from the operational point of view) remains still unclear; for example, a direct proof of Briançon-Skoda theorem in the local ring $\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{C}^n,0}$ as a consequence of theorems 4.6 and 4.10 would help to a better understanding of this role (in the geometric, then arithmetic context).

5 Residue currents and holomorphy on analytic varieties

5.1 Universal denominator and discriminant

There are many ways to define holomorphic objects on non smooth analytic varieties. A usual one suggests to define them as holomorphic objects on the subset of regular points and ensure the holomorphicity property remains preserved after normalization of the variety.

Let us start with the notion of weakly holomorphic function on an analytic set A: a function h is called weakly holomorphic if it is defined and holomorphic at regular points of A and is locally bounded on A (that is, for any point z_0 in A, there exists $C(z_0) > 0$ such that $|h(z)| \leq C(z_0)$ for any regular point z inside some neighborhood of z_0). One can say such a definition is intrinsic, since it does not use the fact that A is embedded in some ambient manifold. On the other hand, extrinsically defined functions on some analytic set A are those which are restrictions to A of holomorphic functions in some ambient manifold; we shall call them strongly holomorphic functions. Thus, given A analytic set embedded in some ambient manifold, a weakly holomorphic function on A is strongly holomorphic if it admits an holomorphic extension to the ambient manifold.

Let us give a couple of simple examples. As analytic set A, let us take first the union of the complex coordinate lines in the space \mathbb{C}^2 , that is, $A = \{(z_1, z_2) \in \mathbb{C}^2 ; z_1 \cdot z_2 = 0\}$. The function h that is equal to one on the line

 $\{z_1=0\}$ and minus one on the line $\{z_2=0\}$ is weakly holomorphic on A and does not admit an holomorphic (even continuous) extension to \mathbb{C}^2 ; however, it is the restriction of the meromorphic function

$$(z_1, z_2) \mapsto \frac{z_2 - z_1}{z_2 + z_1}.$$

Here is another example: let $A = \{(z_1, z_2) \in \mathbb{C}^2; z_1^2 = z_2^3\}$ be a semicubic parabola in \mathbb{C}^2 , which admits the parametrisation $z = \varphi(t) = (t^3, t^2)$. The mapping φ maps the complex plane (with complex coordinate t) one-to-one onto the parabola A, and the inverse $h = t = \varphi^{-1}(z)$ is a weakly holomorphic function on A. Clearly, there is no holomorphic function H in a neighborhood of the origin in \mathbb{C}^2 such that $H(t^3, t^2) \equiv t$ (that is $H_{|A} = h$); at the same time the function $h \equiv t$ is the restriction to A of the meromorphic function $(z_1, z_2) \mapsto z_1/z_2$.

In these examples, it did not occur as an accident that weakly holomorphic functions on the analytic set A could be represented as restrictions to A of some meromorphic functions in the ambient space (here \mathbb{C}^2). A well-known theorem of Oka (see for example [50]) asserts that at least locally such a fact holds for any purely dimensional analytic set. Moreover Oka's theorem claims that, given any point $a \in A$, one can find a universal denominator for weakly holomorphic functions, that is some function g which is holomorphic in a neighborhood \mathcal{U} of a in the ambient manifold and satisfies:

- g does not vanish identically on any irreducible component of the analytic set A at the point a;
- for any weakly holomorphic h on A in a neighborhood of a, the product $\tilde{h} = h \cdot g$ can be extended holomorphically to a neighborhood of a in the ambient manifold, that is, weakly holomorphic functions can be represented locally as meromorphic functions with a unique (universal) local denominator.

Let us describe the construction of the universal denominator. It is known (see [42], p.72) that any analytic set A of pure codimension m (in some ambient complex manifold \mathcal{X}) can be realized locally (in a convenient neighborhood \mathcal{U}_{a_0} of some arbitrary point a_0) as the union of some irreducible components of the complete intersection

$$\tilde{A} = \{ \zeta \in \mathcal{U}_{a_0} ; f_1(\zeta) = \dots = f_m(\zeta) = 0 \},$$

where $df_1 \wedge ... \wedge df_m$ does not vanish identically on any component of A in \mathcal{U}_{a_0} . Given the above notations, one has the following:

Theorem 5.1 For any set of indices $\mathcal{I} = (i_1, ..., i_m) \subset (1, ..., n)$, the jacobian determinant

 $J_{\mathcal{I}} := \frac{\partial f}{d\zeta_{\mathcal{I}}} = \frac{\partial (f_1, ..., f_m)}{\partial (\zeta_{i_1}, ..., \zeta_{i_m})}$

has the property that, for any weakly holomorphic function h on A, the product $h \cdot J_{\mathcal{I}}$ locally at each point $a \in \mathcal{U}_{a_0}$ can be holomorphically extended to some neighborhood of a in the ambient manifold. Consequently, if the Jacobian $J_{\mathcal{I}}$ is not identically zero on each irreducible component of A in \mathcal{U}_{a_0} , then it is a universal denominator at each point $a \in \mathcal{U}_{a_0} \cap A$; in the case when \mathcal{U}_{a_0} is a domain of holomorphy, $J_{\mathcal{I}}$ is a global universal denominator.

In case A is a complete intersection, the proof of this theorem is given in [88]. But in fact this proof remains valid in the general case. The proof follows from the next lemma, which we will need also later. Since we are interested in local properties of some analytic set $A \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ (together with the functions one wants to define on it), we may choose the coordinates

$$\zeta = (z, w) \in \mathbb{C}_z^{n-m} \times \mathbb{C}_w^m$$

in the ambient space \mathbb{C}^n and the polycylinder $U=U_z\times U_w$ such that $\pi:\tilde{A}\cap U\to U_z$ is a proper projection. Assume then that

$$\widetilde{A} = \{ \zeta \in U_z \times U_w ; f_1(z, w) = \dots = f_m(z, w) = 0 \}$$

and let $D = \{z \in U_z ; \sigma(z) = 0\}$ be the discriminant set of the projection $\pi|_{\widetilde{A}}$, that is the image of the zero set $\{J = 0\}$ under this projection, where J is the Jacobian $\partial(f)/\partial(w)$.

Lemma 5.1 For any holomorphic function $h \in \mathcal{O}(\operatorname{reg} A)$, there exists a holomorphic continuation to $U \setminus \{(z, w) : \sigma(z) = 0\}$. In the case when h is locally bounded (i.e. weakly holomorphic) there exists a meromorphic continuation to U.

Proof. It is based on the usual Lagrange interpolation. Let

$$\pi^{-1}(\{z\}) = \{\zeta^{\nu}(z) = (z, w^{(\nu)}(z)), \ \nu = 1, \dots, N\}.$$

For the functions f_i defining \widetilde{A} we may write the Hefer expansions

$$f_i(z,u) - f_i(z,w) = \sum_{j=1}^m h_{ji}(z,w,u)(u_j - w_j), \ i = 1,\ldots,m.$$

Let H(z, w, u) be the determinant of the matrix whose coefficients are the coefficients h_{ji} involved in such expansions. Assuming that the function h is defined on all reg \tilde{A} (taking zero values on the components of \tilde{A} which do not belong to A), consider the function

$$(z, w) \mapsto \tilde{h}(z, w) = \sum_{\nu=1}^{N} h(z, w^{(\nu)}(z)) H(z, w, w^{(\nu)}(z)),$$

which is holomorphic in $(U_z \setminus \{\sigma = 0\}) \times U_w$. In fact, holomorphicity in $w \in U_w$ follows from the holomorphy of the coefficients h_{ji} while holomorphicity in $z \in U_z \setminus \{\sigma = 0\}$ follows from the facts that on $A \setminus \{\sigma = 0\} \subset \operatorname{reg} A$ the variables z play the role of local coordinates (hence h depends from z holomorphically), and that \tilde{h} is a symmetric function with respect to the (multivalued) holomorphic functions $z \mapsto \zeta^{\nu}(z)$ in $U \setminus \{\sigma = 0\}$. The restriction \tilde{h} to A coincides with that of $h \cdot J$, where $J = \partial(f)/\partial(w)$, since the determinant $H(z, w^{(j)}(z), w^{(\nu)}(z))$ equals $J(\zeta^{(j)}(z))$ if $j = \nu$ and zero if $j \neq \nu$. Thus $h = \frac{\tilde{h}}{J}|_A$, where \tilde{h} is holomorphic in $U \setminus \{\sigma = 0\}$ since $\pi(\{J = 0\}) = D$. When h is locally bounded, \tilde{h} is holomorphic in U (because of Riemann's theorem) and this concludes the proof of the lemma and of theorem 5.1. \diamondsuit

Let us point also here how can be described the singular set of any reduced complete intersections:

Proposition 5.1 [88] Let \widetilde{A} be a complete intersection in some open set U of \mathbb{C}^n , defined as

$$\widetilde{A} = \{ \zeta \in U : f_1(\zeta) = \cdots = f_m(\zeta) = 0 \}.$$

If the set

$$\mathcal{J} = \{ \zeta \in \widetilde{A} : \partial f_1 \wedge \dots \wedge \partial f_m(z) = 0 \}$$

is nowhere dense in \widetilde{A} , it coincides with the singular locus sing \widetilde{A} .

5.2 Holomorphic differential forms on analytic varieties

Consider in some open set $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ a closed analytic variety A with pure dimension r. We want to decide which holomorphic differential forms ψ on reg A should be considered as holomorphic on A. Of course, holomorphy on reg A is a necessity for such forms; but what kind of additional condition can one suggest, for instance, instead of the condition of being locally bounded that appears in the definition of weakly holomorphic functions.

Taking the distribution point of view, one can remark that, for $q \leq n-r$, any (q,0) holomorphic differential form ψ on reg A defines a (q+n-r,n-r) $\bar{\partial}$ -closed integration current on $U \setminus \sin A$, namely

$$\varphi \to \int_{\operatorname{reg} A} \psi \wedge \varphi, \tag{5.1}$$

where φ runs over the subspace of (r-q,r)-test forms with support disjoint from sing A.

Definition 5.1 A (q,0) holomorphic differential form $\psi \in \Omega^q(\operatorname{reg} A)$ on the regular part of some closed analytic set A in an open subset $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ is called holomorphic on A if the integration current (5.1) admits a continuation to the whole ambient manifold space $\mathcal{D}^{r-q,r}(U)$ as a $\bar{\partial}$ -closed current. The family of such forms is denoted by $\omega^q(A)$.

The family $\omega^q(A)$ coincides with the space of sections (on A) of the Barlet sheaf [6] (see also [47], where definition 5.1 is proposed for the notion of holomorphicity on A and compared to other possible definitions, together with interesting applications). Let us give one among the definitions of this sheaf. For this, recall that the Grothendieck dualizing module of the germ (A, a) is defined as

$$\omega_{A,a}^r = \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathcal{O}_{\operatorname{cl}^n}}^m (\mathcal{O}_{A,a}, \Omega_{\operatorname{cl}^n,a}^n)$$

(here $r = \dim A$, and m = n - r). In the case A is a reduced complete intersection defined by functions $f_1, ..., f_m$, the module $\omega_{A,a}^r$ is the following free module of rank one:

$$\omega_{A,a}^r = \mathcal{O}_{A,a} \left(\frac{dz_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge dz_n}{df_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge df_m} \right).$$

For $0 \le q \le r$ one has then the following

Definition 5.2 The sheaf ω_A^q is locally given by the fiber modules

$$\omega_{A,a}^q = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{A,a}}(\Omega_{A,a}^{r-q}, \ \omega_{A,a}^r) ;$$

equivalently, $\omega_{A,a}^q$ consists of all germs on A at a of (q,0) meromorphic forms ψ such that $\psi \wedge \eta \in \omega_{A,a}^r$ for any $\eta \in \Omega_{A,a}^{r-q}$.

Note that this definition implies that the sections of ω_A^q are meromorphic differential forms, which means that for the class $\omega^q(A)$ of q-holomorphic forms on A, one can generalize Oka's theorem about the existence of a local universal denominator (for the proof, see [6] and [47]). In the next subsection we will give a more direct proof without using the desingularization.

So now, given $\psi \in \omega^q(A)$ (locally near any point a) one has $\psi = \xi/g$ with some holomorphic (q,0) form ξ in the ambient manifold and some holomorphic function g vanishing on sing A (ξ and g being defined and holomorphic in some neighborhood U of a). By the Herrera & Liberman theorem [49], there is a natural continuation of the current (5.1) through the principal value integral

$$\langle [\psi], \varphi \rangle = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{A \cap \{|g| > \epsilon\}} \psi \wedge \varphi, \quad \varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{r-q,r}(U)$$
 (5.2)

Let us clarify what means that such a current is $\overline{\partial}$ -closed, or equivalently, that ψ is holomorphic on A. We know that the action of the $\overline{\partial}$ operator on $[\psi]$ gives the residue current

$$\langle \overline{\partial}[\psi], \varphi \rangle = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{A \cap \{|g| = \epsilon\}} \psi \wedge \varphi$$

with $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{r-q,r-1}(U)$. For instance, when A is a curve (r=1), this current is the usual residue at the singular points $a \in \text{sing } A$. Consequently, roughly speaking, what we could have done is the following:

"define the (q, 0) holomorphic forms on A as forms $\psi \in \Omega^q(\operatorname{reg} A)$ which have no residues with respective to singular locus $\operatorname{sing} A$ "

Remark that such circumstances emphasize the difference between the notions of weakly holomorphic functions and holomorphic forms even when q=0: the holomorphy property depends on the embedding $A\subset\mathbb{C}^n$; in case this embedding is non proper, it is more sensible to it than the

property of being weakly holomorphic. Let us give a simple example : let $A=\{(z_1,z_2)\in\mathbb{C}^2\,;\,z_1^2=z_2^3\}$ be again the semicubic parabola in \mathbb{C}^2 which admits the parametrization $z=\varphi(t)=(t^3,t^2)$; consider the meromorphic function $\psi=(z_2/z_1)|_A=1/t$. Since on A one has $dz_1=3t^2dt,\,dz_2=2tdt,$ we get for any test form $\varphi=a_1(z)dz_1+a_2(z)dz_2$

$$\langle \overline{\partial}[\psi], \varphi \rangle = \int_{|t|=\epsilon} \frac{\varphi(z(t))}{t} = 0.$$

Therefore we have to admit that 1/t is holomorphic on A but not weakly holomorphic.

The fact we just mentionned that holomorphicity on A for differential forms is a notion depending on the embedding $A \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ will allow us to describe later holomorphic forms on A as residues of meromorphic forms in the ambient space (see subsection 5.4). The point which ultimately depends (in the most crucial way) on the embedding $A \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ is to check whether (or not) an holomorphic object on A admits an holomorphic continuation to the ambient space. Residue currents provide some nice set of tools to solve such problem. The criterion for continuation of weakly holomorphic functions was given in [88] in the case $A = \{f_1 = ... = f_m = 0\}$ is a reduced complete intersection. One can transpose the proof of this criterion to the setting of (q, 0) holomorphic forms on A just replacing the symbol h (for some weakly holomorphic function on h) by the symbol h (for some h) holomorphic form on h), so that one gets the following:

Theorem 5.2 Let A be a reduced complete intersection defined as

$$A := \{ \zeta \in U ; f_1(\zeta) = \ldots = f_m(\zeta) = 0 \}$$

in some open subset $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$. For any $\psi \in \omega^q(A)$, one has

$$\psi \in \Omega_A^q \Leftrightarrow [\psi/df] \ is \ \overline{\partial} - closed,$$

where $df = df_1 \wedge ... \wedge df_m$ and the current $\left[\frac{\psi}{df}\right]$ is defined in the ambient manifold U as by

$$\langle [\frac{\psi}{df}], \varphi \rangle = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{A \cap \{|df| > \epsilon\}} \frac{\psi}{df} \wedge \varphi, \quad \varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{r-q,r}(U).$$

As it was pointed in [47], the same criterion holds for meromorphic forms in U which admit a holomorphic restriction to reg A. The main points in the proof of the theorem are Coleff & Herrera theorem [26] and Passare's result [71]. In subsection 5.4 we will show how to relate theorem 5.2 to other questions.

5.3 Holomorphic forms on A are meromorphic in the ambient space

We give in this section a proof of the generalization of Oka's theorem we mentionned in section 5.2.

Theorem 5.3 Let A be a purely n-m-dimensional closed analytic variety in some open subset of \mathbb{C}^n . Then, at least locally, there exists a universal denominator for elements $\psi \in \omega^q(A)$, $0 \le q \le n-m$; for example, if A can be realized as the family of some irreducible components of the complete intersection

$$\widetilde{A} = \{ \zeta = (z, w) \in U = U_z \times U_w \subset \mathbb{C}_z^{n-m} \times \mathbb{C}_w^m ; f_1(\zeta) = \dots = f_m(\zeta) = 0 \}$$

such that the projection $\pi: \widetilde{A} \cap U \to U_z$ is proper, the discriminant $\sigma(z)$ of $\pi_{|\widetilde{A}|}$ (as introduced in section 5.1) plays the role of universal denominator (in the sense that any ψ in $\omega^q(A)$ admits as a denominator some power of σ).

In order to prove this theorem, we need some preliminary steps:

Let $f(z, w) = (f_1(z, w), \ldots, f_m(z, w))$ be m holomorphic functions defining a complete intersection in some neighborhood of the origin in $\mathbb{C}_z^{n-m} \times \mathbb{C}_w^m$ such that $w \mapsto f(0, w)$ has an isolated zero at w = 0. Choose in the local algebra $\mathcal{O}_w/\langle f(0, w) \rangle$ some arbitrary monomial basis $w^{\alpha_1}, \ldots, w^{\alpha_N}$.

Lemma 5.2 There exist polycylinders $U_z \subset \mathbb{C}_z^{n-m}$, $U_w \subset \mathbb{C}_w^m$ centered respectively at z=0 and w=0 such that for each $z^{(0)} \in U_z$, the monomials $\{w^{\alpha_k}\}_{k=\overline{1,N}}$ form a basis of $\mathcal{O}(U_w)/\langle f(z^{(0)},w)\rangle$. In fact, for any h in $\mathcal{O}(U_z \times U_w)$, there exists a unique representation

$$h(z, w) = \sum_{k} c_k(z) w^{\alpha_k} + \langle f(z, w) \rangle, \ c_k \in \mathcal{O}(U_z), \tag{5.3}$$

where $\langle f(z,w) \rangle$ is the ideal generated by the system f in $\mathcal{O}(U_z \times U_w)$

Proof. Let us recall that given a regular sequence $F = (F_1, \ldots, F_n)$ in the ring \mathcal{O}_t of germs of holomorphic functions in t at the origin in \mathbb{C}^n , the Weierstrass satz claims (see [4], 5, or [87], 16.4) that if e_1, \ldots, e_N is a monomial basis of $\mathcal{O}_t/\langle F \rangle$, then, for any $g \in \mathcal{O}_t$, there exist $g_i \in \mathcal{O}_s$, $j = 1, \ldots, N$, such that

$$g(t) = g_1(s)e_1(t) + \ldots + g_N(s)e_N(t)$$
, where $s = F(t)$.

This means that

$$g(t) - \sum_{k} g_k(s)e_k(t) \in \langle s - F(t) \rangle.$$

In particular, for $s = F(\zeta)$, one has

$$g(t) - \sum_{k} g_k(F(\zeta))e_k(t) \in \langle F(s) - F(t) \rangle. \tag{5.4}$$

We now propose to apply Cauchy-Weil's formula in the analytic polyhedron

$$W := \{ |F_i(z, w)| < \epsilon, \ j = 1, \dots, n \}$$

where

$$F(z, w) = (f_1(z, w), \dots, f_m(z, w), z_1, \dots, z_{n-m}) = (f(z, w), z).$$

Using notations $s=(u,v),\ t=(z,w)\in\mathbb{C}^{n-m}\times\mathbb{C}^m,$ it follows from this formula that for any $h\in\mathcal{O}(W)$

$$h(z,w) = \frac{1}{(2\pi i)^n} \int_{\Gamma(W)} \frac{h(u,v) H(u,v;z,w) du \wedge dv}{[f(u,v) - f(z,w)] [u-z]},$$

where H is the determinant of the matrix of some Hefer divisors respectively associated to the F_j 's and $\Gamma(W)$ denotes the skeleton of W, with the notations

$$[f(u,v)-f(z,w)] := \prod_{j=1}^{m} (f_j(u,v)-f_j(z,w)), \quad [u-z] := \prod_{j=1}^{n-m} (u_j-z_j).$$

It follows from (5.4) that one can write

$$H(u, v; z, w) = \sum_{k} g_k(u, v) w^{\alpha_k} \mod \langle F(u, v) - F(z, w) \rangle,$$

since, as it is easy to see, $\mathcal{O}_{z,w}/F(z,w) \simeq \mathcal{O}_w/f(0,w)$. Now we have

$$h(z,w) = \frac{1}{(2\pi i)^n} \int_{\Gamma(W)} \frac{h(u,v) \left(\sum_{1}^{N} g_k(u,v) w^{\alpha_k}\right) du_w edgedv}{[f(u,v) - f(z,w)] [u-z]}$$

$$= \frac{1}{(2\pi i)^n} \int_{\Gamma(W)} \frac{h(u,v) \left(\sum_{1}^{N} g_k(u,v) w^{\alpha_k}\right) du \wedge dv}{[f(u,v)] [u-z]} + \langle f(z,w) \rangle.$$

This leads to (5.3) with

$$c_k(z) := \frac{1}{(2\pi i)^n} \int_{\Gamma(W)} \frac{h(u,v) g_k(u,v) du \wedge dv}{[f(u,v)] [u-z]}.$$

Proof of theorem 5.3. We recall that on the manifold $A \setminus \{\sigma = 0\}$ variables z can be used as local coordinates, so one can write in these coordinates

$$\psi = \sum_{|I|=q} a_I(z, w) dz_I , \qquad (5.5)$$

where $a_I \in \mathcal{O}((U_z \setminus \{\sigma = 0\}) \times U_w)$; this follows from the first part of the proof of Lemma 5.1. Let, as before, for $z \in U_z \setminus \{\sigma = 0\}$,

$$\pi^{-1}(\{z\}) = \{(z, w^{(\nu)}(z)), \nu = 1, ..., N\};$$

we will also extend the form ψ to reg \widetilde{A} , setting $\psi \equiv 0$ on the components of \widetilde{A} that do not belong to A. We need then the following lemma:

Lemma 5.3 The differential form ψ is meromorphic if and only if the trace

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{\pi}[g\psi] := \sum_{|I|=q} \Big(\sum_{j=1}^{N} (ga_I)(z, w^{(i)}(z)) \Big) dz_I$$

is meromorphic for any holomorphic $g \in \mathcal{O}(U)$.

Proof of Lemma 5.3. The trace of any meromorphic function is obviously meromorphic. Therefore it is enough to prove that if for any $g \in \mathcal{O}(U)$, the traces

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{\pi}[ga_I](z) := \sum_{i=1}^{N} (ga_I)(z, w^{(i)}(z))$$

are meromorphic, then each a_I is meromorphic.

Let us choose the monomial basis w^{α_i} , i = 1, ..., N of the quotient space

$$\mathcal{O}_w/\langle f_1(0,w),\ldots,f_m(0,w)\rangle.$$

We remark that the dimension of this quotient space equals N denotes the cardinal of $\pi^{-1}(\{z\}z)$) for z generic. Consider the following analog of Vandermonde's determinant

$$\mathcal{W}(z) = \det\left[[w^{\alpha_i}]_j \right]_{i,j},$$

where $[w^{\alpha_i}]_j = (w^{(j)}(z))^{\alpha_i}$ denotes the value of the monomial w^{α_i} (from the basis) evaluated at the point $w^{(j)}(z)$. We remark that $\mathcal{W}(z)$ vanishes only on the discriminant set $D = \{\sigma = 0\}$: indeed, under the assumption W(z) = 0 for $z \notin D$, the system of linear equations

$$\sum_{i} b_{i} [w^{\alpha_{i}}]_{j}(z) = 0, \ j = 1, \dots, N$$

does have a nontrivial solution $b = (b_1(z), \ldots, b_N(z))$; hence the function $\sum b_i(z)w^{\alpha_i}$ vanishes at any root $w^{(j)}(z)$ of the system f(z, w) = 0, and in view of condition $df(z, w^{(j)}(z)) \neq 0$, this function has to belong to the ideal $\mathcal{I} = \langle f_1(z, w), \ldots, f_m(z, w) \rangle$; but this is impossible, since $\{w^{\alpha_i}\}$ form the basis of $\mathcal{O}_{z,w}/\mathcal{I}$.

Denote now as s_{α} the Newton sum

$$s_{\alpha}(z) = \sum_{j=1}^{N} [w^{(j)}(z)]^{\alpha}, \quad z \in U_z \setminus \{\sigma = 0\}, \ \alpha \in \mathbb{N}^m.$$

Let C^t be the transposed of the matrix $C = \left[[w^{\alpha_i}]_j \right]_{i,j}$ and note that

$$C \cdot C^t = \left[s_{\alpha_i + \alpha_j} \right]_{i,j},$$

so that

$$\mathcal{W}^2 = \det \left[s_{\alpha_i + \alpha_j} \right]_{i,j}$$
.

It means that the determinant det $\left[s_{\alpha_i+\alpha_j}\right]_{i,j}$ vanishes on the discriminant set D.

Let us now conclude the proof of lemma 5.3 as follows. Since the function $a_I \in \mathcal{O}((U_z \setminus D) \times U_w)$ for any multi-index I in $\{1, ..., n-m\}$, one can represent (in $U_z \setminus D$) by lemma 5.2 each a_I as

$$a_I(z, w) = \sum_{i=1}^N b_i(z) w^{\alpha_i} \pmod{\mathcal{I}},$$

with $b_i \in \mathcal{O}(U_z \setminus D)$, i = 1, ..., N.

Consider the traces of $g\psi$ for the finite family of functions $g = w^{\alpha_j}$. Our assumption asserts that for any multi-index I in $\{1, ..., n-m\}$, the traces

$$\operatorname{Tr} [w^{\alpha_j} a_I](z) := \sum_{i=1}^N b_i(z) s_{\alpha_i + \alpha_j}(z), \ j = 1, \dots, N$$

are all meromorphic. Since $\det \left[s_{\alpha_i+\alpha_j}\right]_{i,j} \not\equiv 0$ is holomorphic, we conclude by Kramer's rule that the $b_i(z)$ corresponding to each a_I are meromorphic, and Lemma 5.3 is therefore proved. \diamondsuit

Let us go back to the proof of theorem 5.3. Since ψ is in $\omega^q(A)$, we know that the (m+q,m) current in $U\setminus \operatorname{sing} A$ which action on a test form φ in $\mathcal{D}^{n-m-q,n-m}(U\setminus \operatorname{sing} A)$ is given as

$$\varphi \mapsto \int_{\operatorname{reg} A} \psi \wedge \varphi$$

can be extended as a (m+q,m) current T in U (with support on A); since ψ is holomorphic on reg A, this extension T is such that $\overline{\partial}T$ is supported by $A \cap \pi^{-1}(D)$.

Suppose ψ is not meromorphic. We now construct a sequence $\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^{\infty}$ of test forms such that φ_k vanishes on $\pi^{-1}(D)$ at least with order k, and such that

$$\langle \bar{\partial}T, \varphi_k \rangle \neq 0, \ k = 12, \dots$$
 (5.6)

Since $\overline{\partial}T$ has a finite order and is supported by $\pi^{-1}(D)$, this will lead to a contradiction. For the construction of φ_k , let us consider some multi-index I such that the coefficient a_I in (5.5) is not meromorphic. By lemma 5.3, there exists a holomorphic function g for which the trace $\text{Tr}[g \cdot a_I]$ is not meromorphic. It is known ([1], 27) that, since this trace is holomorphic in $(U_z \setminus D) \times U_w$, it can be represented as a series

$$\operatorname{Tr}[g \cdot a_I](z) = \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} c_k(z) \sigma^k(z),$$

where c_k are pseudopolynomials with respective to z_{n-m-1} with degree less or equal than p-1 if we assume that coordinates $=(z_1,\ldots,z_{n-m})$ have been chosen in such a way that $\sigma(z)$, up to some invertible function, is a Weierstrass polynomial with degree p in z_{n-m} .) Moreover, under our assumption, $c_k(z) \not\equiv 0$ for an infinite number of negative indices k. Now we take

$$\varphi_k(\zeta) = g(\zeta) \, z_{n-m}^{p-q(k)-1} \, \sigma^k(z) \, dz_{\widehat{I}} \wedge \Phi_k(z') \, d\overline{z}',$$

where

$$q(k): = \deg_{z_{n-m}} c_{-k-1}(z)$$

 $\widehat{I}: = \{1, \dots, n-m\} \setminus I$
 $z': = (z_1, \dots, z_{n-m-1})$

and $\Phi_k(z')$ is a compactly supported function which will be defined below. Remark that we do not need to worry about the compactnes property of the support respect to the coordinate z_{n-m} and w since the intersection of $A \cap \pi^{-1}(D)$ (which supports $\overline{\partial}T$) with $\{\|z'\| \leq \delta_0\}$ for δ_0 small enough is compact. One has:

$$\langle \bar{\partial}[\psi], \varphi_k \rangle = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{|\sigma| = \epsilon} \mathrm{Tr}[g \cdot a_I](z) z_{n-m}^{p-q(k)-1} \sigma(z)^k \wedge dz_{n-m} \wedge \Phi_k(z') dz' \wedge d\bar{z}'$$

If we take into account the theorem on total residues with respect to variable z_{n-m} , we get

$$\langle \bar{\partial}[\psi], \varphi_k \rangle = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{|\sigma| = \epsilon} \frac{c_{-k-1}(z) \cdot z_{n-m}^{p-q(k)-1}}{\sigma(z)} dz_{n-m} \wedge \Phi_k(z') dz' \wedge d\bar{z}'$$

$$= 2\pi i \int_{\mathfrak{C}^{n-m-1}} A_k(z') \Phi_k(z') dz' \wedge d\bar{z}', \qquad (5.7)$$

where $A_k(z')$ is, in the pseudopolynomial c_{-k-1} , the leading coefficient (that is the coefficient of $z_{n-m-1}^{q(k)}$.) Now we set

$$\Phi_k(z') = \overline{A_k(z')} \ \chi(|z'|^2)$$

where χ is a smooth approximation of the characteristic function of the small ball $\{|z'| < \delta\}$. It is clear that one can choose χ such that integral (5.7) is not zero. \diamondsuit

5.4 Holomorphic forms on A as residues of logarithmic forms

Let us start with the simplest case when A is a reduced variety of codimension one, i.e. a divisor $D = \{f = 0\}$ in \mathbb{C}^n . Here it is easy to see that any element

$$\psi = h(z) dz/df = h(z)dz_1 \wedge ... \wedge dz_n/df$$

of the Grothendieck dualizing module is a regular meromorphic form on A, i.e a meromorphic form in the ambient space whose restriction to reg D is holomorphic. Indeed, the set reg D is covered by the open sets

$$U_i = \{ z \in D : \frac{\partial f}{\partial z_i} \neq 0 \}, \ i = 1, ..., n$$

and one has

$$\psi|_{U_i} = (-1)^{n-i} \frac{h(z) dz_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge \widehat{dz_i} \wedge \ldots \wedge dz_n}{\frac{\partial f}{\partial z_i}(z)} \bigg|_{D}.$$

These restrictions are compatible, which means they define a global differential form on reg D. At the same time we see that ψ coincides with the Poincaré residue of the meromorphic form

$$\omega = \frac{h(z) dz_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge dz_n}{f(z)}.$$

We will see this is not indeed an accident and that for any complete intersection A, elements $\psi \in \omega^q(A)$ are realized as residues of so-called logarithmic forms. Such forms were introduced in [78] and [79] in order to generalize Leray's residue theory on polar sets with singularities. Thus J.-B. Poly [78] remarked that the Leray residue (in the case of a smooth polar divisor) is well defined for any (not necessarily d-closed) differential form ω , as soon as ω and its differential $d\omega$ have a simple pole along the hypersurface D. The forms ω with such properties were called logarithmic forms. Following the paper [2], we introduce the notion of multi-logarithmic differential form. Such a meromorphic differential form has poles along a divisor $D = \bigcup_{i=1}^m D_i$ such that $A = \bigcap_{i=1}^m D_i$ is a reduced complete intersection. We then define the residue form of a multi-logarithmic differential form as a generalization

of the corresponding definitions of J. Leray [61], J.-B. Poly [78] and K. Saito [79]. The main statement asserts that there is a natural residue morphism which maps the complex of the multi-logarithmic differential forms onto the complex of differential forms which are holomorphic on A.

Let A be a reduced complete intersection in the domain $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$, realized as the intersection

$$A = D_1 \cap \ldots \cap D_m$$

of divisors $D_i = \{f_i = 0\}$. Let $\Omega_U^{\bullet} = (\Omega_U^s, d)_{s=0,1,\dots}$ be the de Rham complex of germs of holomorphic differential forms on U. Let

$$\widehat{D}_{j} = D_{1} \cup \ldots \cup D_{j-1} \cup D_{j+1} \cup \ldots \cup D_{m}, \quad j = 1, \ldots, m,$$

and $\Omega_U^s(\star \widehat{D_j})$ be the \mathcal{O}_U -module of meromorphic differential forms of degree s consisting of all the differential (s,0)-forms with polar divisor $\widehat{D_j}$. Write $\widehat{D_1} = \emptyset$ for m = 1, so that $\Omega_U^s(\star \widehat{D_1}) = \Omega_U^s$.

Proposition 5.2 [2] Let ω be a meromorphic differential s-form on U, such that $s \geq m$, with poles along the divisor $D = D_1 \cup \ldots \cup D_m$. The following conditions are equivalent:

- i) $f_j \omega \in \sum_{i=1}^m \Omega_U^s(\star \widehat{D}_i)$, $f_j d\omega \in \sum_{i=1}^m \Omega_U^{s+1}(\star \widehat{D}_i)$, $j = 1, \ldots, m$;
- ii) There is a holomorphic function g which is not equal identically to zero on every irreducible component of A, a holomorphic s m-form ξ and a meromorphic s-form $\eta \in \sum_{i=1}^m \Omega_U^s(\star \widehat{D_i})$ on U such that

$$g \omega = \frac{df_1}{f_1} \wedge \ldots \wedge \frac{df_m}{f_m} \wedge \xi + \eta.$$

As function g in the property ii), one can use the universal denominator for A. Any meromorphic differential s-form ω on U satisfing one of the equivalent conditions i) or ii) is called a $logarithmic\ form$, since after multiplication by the universal denominator g, one can divide it by the logarithmic differential form

$$\frac{df_1}{f_1} \wedge \ldots \wedge \frac{df_m}{f_m}$$

modulo form η (which gives no contribution to the residue of ω). We shall denote the $\mathcal{O}_{U,x}$ -module of germs of multi-logarithmic s-forms at x as $\Omega^s_{U,x}(\log A)$ and the space of section of the corresponding sheaf as $\Omega^s_U(\log A)$.

Definition 5.3 Keeping to the notations used in proposition 5.2, ii), the restriction on $A = D_1 \cap ... \cap D_m$ of the form ξ/g is called the residue form of ω , that is:

$$res \ \omega = \frac{\xi}{g}\Big|_{A}.$$

In case the D_i are smooth divisors in general position, one can choose the universal denominator as $g \equiv 1$, which implies that $res \omega$ coincides in that case with the residue form in Leray-Norguet theory. It is not difficult to check the independence of $res \omega$ respect to the choice of the universal denominator. Remark here that the universal denominator originally introduced for weakly holomorphic functions keeps its main property when used for differential forms, namely:

"after multiplication of ω by the universal denominator, one can forget divisors may be singular and work only with holomorphic forms in the ambient space."

Theorem 5.4 [2] In case A is a reduced complete intersection of pure codimension m, there is a natural one-to-one correspondence

$$res\left[\Omega_U^{q+m}(\log A)\right]\longleftrightarrow\omega^q(A)$$

between the set of residues of multi-logarithmic q+m-forms and holomorphic q forms on A.

In order to prove this theorem we need to summarize the main facts about residue currents which were recalled in subsection 2.?. Let us assume that the set defined by the system of equations

$$\{g=f_1=\ldots=f_m=0\}$$

in some open set of \mathbb{C}^n is a *complete intersection* and that $f_1, ..., f_m$ define A (as a reduced complete intersection). Then the residue current R_f and its principal values $P_q R_f$ respect to g have the following properties:

- 1) $R_f[\omega] = P_g R_f[g\,\omega]$;
- 2) $P_g R_f \left[\frac{df_1}{f_1} \wedge \ldots \wedge \frac{df_m}{f_m} \wedge \frac{\xi}{g} \right] = \left[\frac{\xi}{g} \right] \Big|_A = \left[\frac{\xi}{g} \right] \wedge [A]$, where [A] is the integration current (holomorphic chain) on A; in particular, when ξ and g are identically equal to the constant 1, then

$$R_f\left[\frac{df_1}{f_1}\wedge\ldots\wedge\frac{df_k}{f_m}\right] = df_1\wedge\ldots df_m\wedge\bar{\partial}\left[\frac{1}{f_1}\right]\wedge\ldots\wedge\bar{\partial}\left[\frac{1}{f_m}\right] = [A] ;$$

- 3) $f_j P_g R_f = 0, \quad j = 1, \dots, m$;
- 4) if U is a domain of holomorphy (or a Stein manifold) then for $v \in \mathcal{O}_U$, one has

$$vR_f \equiv 0 \iff v \in (f_1, \dots, f_m) \mathcal{O}_U$$
;

in particular, this property is valid in the local rings $\mathcal{O}_{U,z},\ z\in U.$

Proof of theorem 5.4. Let $\omega \in \Omega^{q+m}_{U,0}(\log A)$, so that

$$\omega = \frac{\alpha}{f_1 \cdots f_m}$$
, and $g \omega = \frac{df_1}{f_1} \wedge \ldots \wedge \frac{df_m}{f_m} \wedge \xi + \eta$,

where α , ξ are holomorphic and η satisfies condition ii) of proposition 5.2. In view of property 1) one has

$$R_f[\omega] = P_g R_f[g\omega] = P_g R_f \left[\frac{df_1}{f_1} \wedge \ldots \wedge \frac{df_m}{f_m} \wedge \frac{\xi}{g} \right] + P_g R_f \left[\frac{\eta}{g} \right].$$

The second summand corresponds to the current which is trivial by property 3). Property 2) implies

$$R_f[\omega] = \left[\frac{\xi}{g}\right]\Big|_A.$$

Hence the current $\left[\frac{\xi}{g}\right]\Big|_A$ defined as the residue $\operatorname{res}\omega=\frac{\xi}{g}\Big|_A$ of the multi-logarithmic form ω coincides with the residue current $R_A[\omega]$ which is $\bar{\partial}$ -closed. Conversely, under the same assumptions, let ξ/g be a meromorphic form on A, so that the corresponding current

$$\left\langle [\psi], \varphi \right\rangle = \left\langle \left[\frac{\xi}{g} \right] \Big|_{A}, \varphi \right\rangle = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int_{A \cap \{|g| > \varepsilon\}} \frac{\xi}{g} \wedge \varphi, \quad \varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{\bullet}(U)$$

is $\bar{\partial}$ -closed. Then, in view of property 2),

$$0 = \bar{\partial} \left[\frac{\xi}{g} \right] \Big|_{A} = \bar{\partial} \bigg(\left[\frac{\xi}{g} \right] \wedge [A] \bigg).$$

Since $\bar{\partial}[A] = 0$, it follows from Leibnitz rule and property 2) that

$$0 = \bar{\partial} \left[\frac{\xi}{g} \right] \wedge [A] = \bar{\partial} \left[\frac{\xi}{g} \right] \wedge df_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge df_m \wedge \bar{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_1} \right] \wedge \ldots \wedge \bar{\partial} \left[\frac{1}{f_m} \right].$$

Property 4) yields

$$df_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge df_m \wedge \xi \in (g, f_1, \ldots, f_m) \Omega_U^{q+m},$$

that is,

$$df_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge df_m \wedge \xi = \alpha g - f_1 \eta_1 - \ldots - f_m \eta_m, \qquad (5.8)$$

where α , $\eta_1, \ldots, \eta_m \in \Omega_U^{q+m}$ are holomorphic forms on the domain $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$. Here property 4) was used to compute the coefficients of the form $\xi \wedge df$. Let us consider the meromorphic form $\omega = \alpha/f_1 \cdots f_m$; we have

$$g \cdot \omega = g \cdot \frac{\alpha}{f_1 \cdots f_m} = \frac{df \wedge \xi + f_1 \eta_1 + \ldots + f_m \eta_m}{f_1 \cdots f_m} = \frac{df_1}{f_1} \wedge \ldots \wedge \frac{df_m}{f_m} \wedge \xi + \eta,$$

where

$$\eta = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \frac{f_i \eta_i}{f_1 \cdots f_m} \in \sum_{i=1}^{m} \Omega_{U,0}^{q+m} (\star \widehat{D}_i).$$

This completes the proof of theorem 5.4. \Diamond

References

- [1] L. Aizenberg, A. P. Yuzhakov, Integral Representations and Residues in Multidimensional Complex Analysis, Transl. Amer. Math. Soc 58, American Mathematical Society, Providence, 1979.
- [2] A. Aleksandrov, A. Tsikh, Théorie des résidus de Leray et formes de Barlet sur une intersection complète singulière, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, t.333, Série I, 2001, 1-6.
- [3] F. Amoroso, On a conjecture of C. Berenstein and A. Yger, Proc. Mega'94, in *Algorithms in algebraic geometry and applications*, Progress in maths 143, Birkhäuser, 1996, 17-28.
- [4] V. Arnold, A. Varchenko, S. Goussein-Zade, Singularities of differentiable maps, Volume 1: the classification of critical points, caustics and wave fronts, Monographs in mathematics 82, Birkhäuser Verlag, 1982.
- [5] V. Arnold, A. Varchenko, S. Goussein-Zadé, Singularités des applications différentiables, Volume 2 : Monodromie et comportement asymptotique des intégrales, Editions MIR Moscou, 1986.
- [6] D. Barlet, Le faisceau ω_X^{\bullet} sur un espace analytique X de dimension pure, Lecture Notes in Math. 670, Springer-Verlag, 1978, 187–204.

- [7] C. A. Berenstein, R. Gay, A. Vidras, A. Yger, Residue currents and Bezout identities, Progress in Math. 114, Birkhäuser, 1993.
- [8] C. A. Berenstein, R. Gay, A. Yger, Analytic continuation of currents and division problems, Forum Math., 1, 1989, 14-50.
- [9] C. A. Berenstein, A. Yger, Bounds for the degrees in the division problem. Michigan Math. J. 37 (1), 1990, 25–43.
- [10] C. A. Berenstein, A. Yger, Effective Bezout identitities in $\mathbf{Q}[z_1,...,z_n]$, Acta Math. 166, 1991, 69-120.
- [11] C. A. Berenstein, A. Yger, Residue Calculus and effective Nullstellensatz, American Journal of Mathematics, 121 (4), 1999, 723-796.
- [12] C. A. Berenstein, A. Yger, Residue currents, integration currents in the non complete intersection case, J. reine. angew. Math. 527, 2000, 203-235.
- [13] C. Berenstein, A. Vidras, A. Yger, Analytic residues along algebraic cycles, math-eprints CV/0111250.
- [14] B. Berndtsson, A formula for interpolation and division in \mathbb{C}^n , Math. Ann. 263 (4), 1983, 399–418.
- [15] D. Bernstein, The number of roots of a system of equations, Funct. Anal. Appl. 9 (2), 1975, 183-185.
- [16] J. E. Björk, Analytic D-modules and Applications, Mathematics and its Applications 247, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 1993.
- [17] J. E. Björk, Residue currents and \mathcal{D} -modules on complex manifolds, preprint, Stockholm, 1996.
- [18] J.-B. Bost, H. Gillet, and C. Soulé, Heights of projective varieties and positive Green forms, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 7, 1994, 903-1027.
- [19] J. Y. Boyer, M. Hickel, Une généralisation de la loi de transformation pour les résidus, Bull. Soc. Math. France 125 (3), 1997, 315–335.
- [20] J. Y. Boyer, M. Hickel, Extension dans un cadre algébrique d'une formule de Weil, manuscripta math. 98, 1999, 1-29.
- [21] J. Briançon, H. Skoda, Sur la clôture intégrale d'un idéal de germes de fonctions holomorphes en un point de \mathbb{C}^n , Comptes Rendus Acad. Sci. Paris, série A, 278, 1974, 949-951.
- [22] D. W. Brownawell, Bounds for the degrees in the Nullstellensatz, Ann. of Math. 126, 1987, 577-592.

- [23] D. W. Brownawell, A prime power version of the Nullstellensatz, Michigan Math. Journal 45, 1998, 580-597.
- [24] E. Cattani, A. Dickenstein, A global view of residues in the torus, J. of pure and applied algebra, 117-118, 1997, 119-144.
- [25] E. Cattani, A. Dickenstein, B. Sturmfelds, Computing Multidimensional Residues, Proc. Mega'94, 135-164.
- [26] N. Coleff, M. Herrera, Les courants résiduels associés à une forme méromorphe, Springer-Verlag (Lecture Notes in Math. 633), Berlin, New-York, 1978.
- [27] E. Cygan, T. Krasiński, P. Tworzewski, Separation of algebraic sets and the Lojasiewicz exponent of a polynomial mapping, Invent. math. 136 (1), 1999, 75-87.
- [28] A. Dickenstein, C. Sessa, An effective residual criterion for the membership problem in $C[z_1, \dots, z_n]$, J. Pure Appl. Algebra 74 (2), 1991, 149–158.
- [29] A. Dickenstein, C. Sessa, Résidus de formes méromorphes et cohomologie modérée, Géométrie complexe, Actualités Sci. Indust., 1438, Hermann, Paris, 1996, 35-59.
- [30] A. Dickenstein, R. Gay, C. Sessa, A. Yger, Analytic functionals annihilated by ideals, manuscripta math. 90, 1996, 175-223.
- [31] P. Dolbeault, General theory of multidimensional residues, in *Encyclopaedia of Mathematical Sciences* 7, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1990, 215-241.
- [32] P. Dolbeault, On the structure of residual currents, in *Several complex variables*, (Stockholm, 1987/1988), Math. Notes, 38, Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, NJ, 1993, 258-273.
- [33] L. Ein, R. Lazarsfeld, A geometric effective nullstellensatz, Invent. Math. 137, 1999, 427-448.
- [34] M. Elkadi, Bornes pour les degrés et les hauteurs dans le problème de division, Michigan Math. J. 40, 1993, 609-618.
- [35] M. Elkadi, Une version effective du théorème de Briançon-Skoda dans le cadre algébrique discret, Acta Arith. 66 (3), 1994, 201-220.
- [36] A. Fabiano, G. Pucci, A. Yger, Effective Nullstellensatz and geometric degree for zero-dimensional ideals, Acta Arithmetica, 78(2), 1996.

- [37] M. Forsberg, M. Passare and A. Tsikh, Laurent determinants and arrangements of hyperplane amoebas, Adv. Math. **151** (2000), 45-70.
- [38] W. Fulton, Intersection Theory, Springer-Verlag, 1984.
- [39] I. M. Gelfand, M. M. Kapranov and A. V. Zelevinsky, *Discriminants, Resultants and Multidimensional Determinants*, Birkhäuser, Boston (1994).
- [40] O. A. Gel'fond, A. G. Khovanskii, Newtonian polyedrons and Grothendieck Residues, Doklady Mathematics, 54 (2), 1996, 298–300.
- [41] H. Gillet, C. Soulé, Arithmetic intersection theory, Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math. 72, 1990, 93-74.
- [42] H. Grauert, R. Remmert, *Coherent analytic sheaves*, Grundlehren Math. Wiss. vol. 265, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1984, xviii+249 pp.
- [43] P. Griffiths, Variations on a theorem of Abel, Invent. math. 35, 1976, 321-390.
- [44] P. Griffiths, J. Harris, *Principles of algebraic geometry*, Wiley Interscience, New York, 1978.
- [45] P. Griffiths, J. King, Nevanlinna theory and holomorphic mappings between algebraic varieties, Acta Math. 130, 1973, 145-220.
- [46] R. Harvey, Integral formulae connected by Dolbeault's isomorphism, Rice University Studies 56 (2), 1969, 77-97.
- [47] G. Henkin, M. Passare, Abelian differentials on singular varieties and variation on a theorem of Lie-Griffiths, Invent. Math, 135, 1999, 297-328.
- [48] G. Hermann, Die Frage der endlich vielen Schritte in der theorie der polynomideale, Math. Ann. 95, 1926, 736-788.
- [49] M. Herrera, D. Lieberman, Residues and principal values on complex spaces, Math. Ann. 194, 1971, 259-294.
- [50] M. Hervé, Several complex variables, local theory, Oxford University Press, 1963.
- [51] M. Hickel, Solution d'une conjecture de C. Berenstein-A. Yger et invariants de contact à l'infini, Ann. Inst. Fourier, Grenoble, 51 (3), 2001, 707-744.
- [52] C.G.J. Jacobi, De relationibus, quae locum habere denent inter puncta intersectionis duarum curvarum vel trium superficierum algebraicarum

- dati ordinis, simul cum enodatione paradoxi algebraici, Gesammelte Werke, Band III, 329-354.
- [53] A. Khovanskii, Newton polyhedra and the Euler-Jacobi formula, Russian Mathematical Surveys 33, 1978, 237–238.
- [54] J. Kollár, Sharp effective nullstellensatz, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 1, 1988, 963-975.
- [55] J. Kollár, Effective Nullstellensatz for arbitrary ideals, J. Eur. Math. Soc. 1, 1999, 313-337.
- [56] T. Krick, L. M. Pardo, M. Sombra, Sharp estimates for the arithmetic Nullstellensatz, Duke Math. J. 109 (3), 2001, 521-598.
- [57] E. Kunz, Über den n-dimensionalen Residuensatz, Jahresber. DMV 94, 1992, 170-188.
- [58] A. M. Kytmanov, A transformation formula for Grothendieck residues and some of its applications, Siberian Math. Journal 169, 1988, 495-499.
- [59] M. Lejeune-Jalabert, Liaison et résidu, in Lecture Notes in mathematics 961, Springer, 1982, p. 233-240.
- [60] P. Lelong, Fonctions plurisousharmoniques et formes différentielles positives, Gordon and Breach science publishers, 1968.
- [61] J. Leray, Le calcul différentiel et intégral sur une variété analytique complexe. (Problème de Cauchy. III), Bull. Soc. Math. France, 87, 1959, 81–180.
- [62] J. Lipman, Residues and traces of differential forms via Hoschschild homology, Contemporary Mathematics 61, American Mathematical Society, Providence, 1987.
- [63] J. Lipman, A. Sathaye, Jacobian ideals and a theorem of Briançon-Skoda, Michigan Math Journal 28, 1981, 199-222.
- [64] J. Lipman, B. Teissier, Pseudo-rational local rings and a theorem of Briançon-Skoda about integral closures of ideals, Michigan Math. J. 28, 1981, 97-116.
- [65] S. Lojasiewicz, Introduction to Complex Analytic Geometry, Birkhäuser, Basel, 1991.
- [66] E. Mayr et A. Meyer, the complexity of the word problem for commutative semi-groups and polynomial ideals, Adv. in Math. 127, 1988, 305-329.

- [67] M. Méo, Résidus dans le cas non nécessairement intersection complète,C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math. 333 (1), 2001, 33–38.
- [68] E. Netto, Vorlesungen über Algebra, Leipzig, Teubner 1900.
- [69] M. Nöther, Ueber einen Satz aus der Theorie der algebraischen Functionen, Math. Ann. 6, 1, 1873, 351-359.
- [70] F. Norguet, Dérivées partielles et résidus de formes différentielles sur une variété analytique complexe, Séminaire Lelong, 1958/59, exposé 10.
- [71] M. Passare, Residues, currents, and their relation to ideals of holomorphic functions. Math. Scand. 62 (1), 1988, 75–152.
- [72] M. Passare, Produits des courants résiduels et règle de Leibniz, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math. 301 (15), 1985, 727–730.
- [73] M. Passare, A calculus for meromorphic currents, J. Reine Angew. Math. 392, 1988, 37–56.
- [74] M. Passare, A. Tsikh, Residue integrals amd their Mellin transforms, Canadian J. Math. 47 (5), 1995, 1037-1050.
- [75] M. Passare, A. Tsikh, Defining the residue of a complete intersection, in *Complex variables, harmonic analysis and applications*, Pitman Research Notes in Mathematics Series, 347, Addison Wesley Longman, Harlow, 1996.
- [76] M. Passare, A. Tsikh, A. Yger, Residue currents of the Bochner-Martinelli type, Publicacions Matematiques 44, 2000, 85-117.
- [77] A. Ploski, On the Noether exponent, Bull. Soc. Sci. Lett. Łódź 40, no. 1-10, 1990, 23–29.
- [78] J.-P. Poly, Sur un théorème de Leray en théorie des résidus, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, t.274, Série A-B, 1972, A171-A174.
- [79] K. Saito, Theory of logarithmic differential forms and logarithmic vector fields, J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo, ser. IA, 27, 1980, no. 2, 265-291.
- [80] G. Scheja, U. Störch, Uber spurfunktionen bei vollständigen durschschmitten, J. reine. angew. Math. 278/279, 1975, 174-190.
- [81] J. G. Semple, L. Roth, *Introduction to Algebraic Geometry*, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1949, reprinted 1986.
- [82] S. Smale, Mathematical problems for the next century, *Mathematics Frontiers and Perspectives* 2000, American Math. Soc., 2000 (see also The Mathematical Intelligencer 20 (2), 1998, 7-15).

- [83] S. Spodzieja, On some property of the jacobian of a homogeneous polynomial mapping, Bull. Soc. Sci. Lett. Łódź 39, no. 5, 1989, 1-5.
- [84] B. Teissier, Résultats récents d'algèbre commutative effective, Séminaire Bourbaki 1989-1990, Astérisque 189-190, 107-131.
- [85] B. Teissier, Variétés polaires I, Invariants polaires des singularités d'hypersurfaces, Invent. math. 40, 267-292.
- [86] V. M. Trutnev, A. Tsikh, On the structure of residual currents and functionals that are orthogonal to ideals in the space of holomorphic functions (Russian), Izv. Ross. Akad. Nauk Ser. Mat. 59 (5), 1995, 203–224; translation in Izv. Math. 59 (5), 1995, 1083–1102.
- [87] A. Tsikh, Generalization of Bertini's theorem on the index of a primary ideal in the ring O_a . (Russian) Uspekhi Mat. Nauk 40 (2), 1985, 205–206.
- [88] A. Tsikh, Multidimensional residues and their applications, Transl. Amer. Math. Soc. 103, 1992.
- [89] P. Tworzewski, Intersection theory in complex analytic geometry, Ann. Polon. Math. 62, 1995, 177-191.
- [90] W. Vasconcelos, The top of a system of equations, Boll. Soc. Mat. Mexicana 37, 1992, 549-556.
- [91] A. Vidras, A. Yger, On some generalizations of Jacobi's residue formula, Annales Scien. École Norm. Sup. 34, 2001, 131-157.
- [92] A. Weil, L'intégrale de Cauchy et les fonctions de plusieurs variables, Math. Ann. 111, 1935, 178-182.
- [93] A. Yger, Résidus, courants résiduels et courants de Green, Géométrie complexe, Actualités Sci. Indust., 1438, Hermann, Paris, 1996, 123-147.
- [94] A. Yger, Aspects opérationnels de la théorie des résidus hors du cadre intersection complète, dans Actes du Colloque de Géométrie Analytique Complexe, Paris 1998 (to appear).
- [95] H. Zhang, Calculs de résidus toriques, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sr. I Math. 327 (7), 1998, 639–644.